COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

THE LIQUOR CONTROL BOARD OF ONTARIO

(hereinafter referred to as the "Employer")

- and the -

ONTARIO PUBLIC SERVICE EMPLOYEES UNION

(hereinafter referred to as the "Union")

TERM OF THIS AGREEMENT

From and including April 1, 2024 up to and including March 31, 2027

Sector 26 9-998-10168-20270331 -26

Contents

PREAMBLE		.7
ARTICLE 1 -	- Recognition (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal, Casual)	7
ARTICLE 2 -	Harassment and Discrimination (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Patime, Seasonal, Casual)	
ARTICLE 3 -	Relationships (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal, Casual)	11
ARTICLE 4 -	Dues and Information	12
ARTICLE 5 -	Seniority (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time)	13
ARTICLE 6 -	Job Security (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Seasonal and Casual: with applicability limited in respect of Seasonal and Casual employees to 6.7 (f) (iii) and 6.17 exclusively. 6.7(e) shall also be applicable exclusively to Seasonal employees.)	13
ARTICLE 7 -	Hours of Work and Overtime (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Seasonal and Casual: with applicability limited in respect of Seasonal and Casual employees to 7.6 (b) exclusively)	18
ARTICLE 8 -	Paid Holidays (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)	28
ARTICLE 9 -	Vacation and Vacation Credits (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)	28
ARTICLE 10	- Attendance Credits (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)	30
ARTICLE 11	- Attendance Bonus (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)	31
ARTICLE 12	- Termination Payments (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)	31
ARTICLE 13	- Sickness and Injury Leave (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)	32
ARTICLE 14	- Special or Compassionate Leave (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)	33
ARTICLE 15	- Military Leave (Applicable to Permanent Full-time and Permanent Part-time)	34
ARTICLE 16	- Leave Without Pay (Applicable to Permanent Full-time and Permanent Part-time)	35

ARTICLE 17	- Court Witness (Applicable to Permanent Full-time and Permanent Part-time)3	5
ARTICLE 18	- Bereavement Leave (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Seasonal and Casual: with applicability limited in respect of Seasonal and Casual employees to 18.2 exclusively)	5
ARTICLE 19	- War Disability Pension (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)	6
ARTICLE 20	- Pregnancy, Parental and Adoption Leave (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)3	6
ARTICLE 21-	Employees' Group Insurance and Medical Benefits Plans (Applicable to Permaner Full-time, Seasonal with applicability in respect to Seasonal employees limited by Appendix 4 – Section 12. and Casuals as per Article 32.13.)	
ARTICLE 22	- Assignments and Job Postings (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal: applicability limited by Appendix 4 – Section 3, Casual: applicability limited by the provisions of 32.4)	7
ARTICLE 23	- Uniforms, Attire and Special Allowances (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)5	0
ARTICLE 24	- Statutory Provisions (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)5	1
ARTICLE 25	- Entitlement on Death (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)5	1
ARTICLE 26	- Salaries (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)5	1
ARTICLE 27	- Employee Files and Discipline (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part- time, Seasonal and Casual)5	
ARTICLE 28	- Grievance Procedure (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)5	2
ARTICLE 29	- Stock and Cash Shortages (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time Seasonal, Casual)5	
ARTICLE 30	- Utilization of Permanent Part-Time, Seasonal, and Casual Employees (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)5	
ARTICLE 31	- Expenses of Moving on Transfer (Applicable to Permanent Full-time)5	5
ARTICLE 32	- Casuals (Applicable to Seasonal as limited by Appendix 4- Section 4-14.1 and	5

ARTICLE 33 - Provincial Health and Safety Committee (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)61
ARTICLE 34 - Permanent Part-Time Employees – Application (Applicable to Permanent Part-time) 63
ARTICLE 35 - Other Applicable Articles – Permanent Part-Time Employees (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)
ARTICLE 36 - Definitions - Permanent Part-Time Positions (Applicable to Permanent Part-time) 63
ARTICLE 37 - Seniority - Permanent Part-Time Employees (Applicable to Permanent Part-time) 64
ARTICLE 38 - Hours of Work and Overtime (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)
ARTICLE 39 - Paid Holidays (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)
ARTICLE 40 - Vacation and Vacation Credits (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)67
ARTICLE 41 - Attendance Credits (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)
ARTICLE 42 - Termination Payments (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)
ARTICLE 43 - Sickness and Injury Leave (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)70
ARTICLE 44 - Special and Compassionate Leave (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)71
ARTICLE 45 - Bereavement Leave (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)
ARTICLE 46 - Pregnancy, Parental and Adoption Leave (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)72
ARTICLE 47 - Uniforms, Attire and Special Allowances (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)74
ARTICLE 48 - Job Security (Applicable to Permanent Part-time, Casual: applicability limited to 48.7(d)(ii) exclusively)
ARTICLE 49 - Employees' Group Insurance and Medical Benefits Plans (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)
ARTICLE 50 - Technological Change (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)
ARTICLE 51 - Unforeseen Work at Stores (Applicable to Permanent Part-time and Casual)85

ARTICLE 52 - Call In of Permanent Part-Time and/or Casual Employee's From Other Sto (Applicable to Permanent Part-time, Casual)	
ARTICLE 53 - Term of Agreement (Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal, Casual)	87
Schedules of Casual and Fixed-Term Hourly Wage Rates:	88
Salary and Classification Schedule:	90
APPENDIX 1 - Excluded Positions	113
APPENDIX 2 - Mediation-Arbitration Process	115
APPENDIX 3 - Labour/Management Committees	118
APPENDIX 4 - Seasonal Employees	121
APPENDIX 5 - Geographic Posting Areas	133
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT - RE: Allocation of Additional Hours	150
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT - RE: Allocation of Overtime Hours in the Retail Stores Depots	
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT – RE: Overtime Equalization for Logistics Facilities	153
APPENDIX A - Definition of DEPARTMENTS and CLASSIFICATIONS	158
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Agency Stores	159
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Agency Workers	160
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Applicability of Overtime & Shift Rotation in Logistics Facilities	161
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Bargaining Unit Work	162
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Cannabis Act (Legalized Marijuana)	163
LETTER OF AGREEMENT – RE: Case Volume At LCBO Retail Service Centres	164
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Casual Hours	165

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Contracting Out	166
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Disclosure Directive	167
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Employment Equity	168
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Enhanced Severance - Privatization - Permanent Employe	
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Enhanced Severance - Privatization - Casual Employees	171
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Fixed Term Employment	172
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: French Language Services	173
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Interpretation of Article 27.3	174
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Kilometre Rates	175
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Leave of Absence for Union Business on a Full-Time Bas	is 176
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Logistics Call In Protocol	177
LETTER OF AGREEMENT – RE: Marketplace Modernization	178
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Mental Health	179
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Permanent Employees Transferred from Department 739	180
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Post and Fill	181
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Repatriation	183
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Store Closures	184
LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Store Maintenance Duties	185

Note: The references to applicability and sub-headings under each heading that are set out in the Collective Agreement are presented as a general guide and are not to be relied on to set a precedent or bind the parties.

PREAMBLE

- 1. The general purpose of this Agreement is to establish and continue harmonious relations between the Employer and the employees covered by this Agreement and consistent therewith to provide procedures for the prompt and just disposition of differences and grievances.
- 2. It is understood that the provisions of this Agreement apply equally to male and female employees.
- 3. The parties to this Collective Agreement agree that the Collective Agreement will be written in gender neutral language.
- 4. Where any personal pronoun is used in this Agreement, it shall mean and include all gender pronouns where the context so applies.

ARTICLE 1 – Recognition

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal, Casual)

- 1.1 (a) The Employer recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees in the classifications shown in the Salary and Classification Schedule appended hereto save and except those classifications set out in Appendix 1. The Employer agrees to review with the Union, any new excluded classifications before commencing recruiting/posting procedures. Should the parties disagree as to whether such new classifications are to be excluded, the matter shall be referred to the Ontario Labour Relations Board and the criteria for exclusions as per the Ontario Labour Relations Act shall determine the status of such classification.
 - (b) Solely for the matters dealt with in Article 32, Casuals, the Employer recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for employees employed as casuals. The parties also agree that this provision continues to apply to casual employees, during any period of time they retain seasonal status in accordance with the terms set out in the appendix applicable to seasonal employees.
 - (c) The Union acknowledges that it is the exclusive function of management to:
 - maintain order, discipline and efficiency;
 - hire, dismiss, transfer, classify, assign, appoint, promote, demote, layoff, recall, suspend
 or otherwise discipline employees subject to the right to grieve as provided for in this
 Agreement;
 - manage the operation and without restricting the generality of the foregoing, the right to
 plan, direct and control operations, direct its employees, determine complement, methods
 and the number, location and class of employees as required from time to time, the
 scheduling and assignment of work, cessation of operations and all other rights and
 responsibilities not specifically modified elsewhere in this agreement.

The Employer agrees that these functions will be exercised in a manner consistent with the provisions of this Agreement.

- 1.2 The Union will be provided with copies of the class standards and any amendments as they are made from time to time. Prior to the implementation of amendments, the Union will be provided with the opportunity to consider and respond to the Employer's proposals.
- 1.3 In the event the Employer introduces a new classification during the life of the Agreement, it shall immediately notify the Union of such classification and the proposed rate. If there is disagreement as to the rate the Employer and the Union shall meet to discuss a rate for the classification and, failing settlement, the Union may process a grievance, commencing under Article 28.5.
- 1.4 (a) The Employer agrees to recognize Union Representatives, which includes elected Local Union Presidents, Local Unit Stewards, Stewards, Officers of the Union's executive, OPSEU Staff assigned to the LBED and other Union members authorized to engage in official Union business, as designated by the Union.
 - (b) The Union shall provide the Employer with an updated list annually of its Union Representatives, as defined in Article 1.4 (a). The Union shall notify the Employer of any revisions to this list, as they occur.
 - (c) For purposes of lay-off only, up to fifty (50) Local Presidents, Unit Stewards, and members of the Divisional Executive Committee shall hold top seniority in their Union Local, during their term of office, provided the Employer has work available which they are qualified to perform.
- 1.5 (a) A pool of eleven hundred (1100) days shall be established for the use of Union Representatives as defined in Article 1.4 (a) in each calendar year. At the written request of the Union of at least seven (7) days, where practical, and with the approval of the Employer, Union Representatives shall be entitled to be absent from work to attend to their official Union duties and such absences shall be charged against the established pool. If a Union Representative requires a portion of a day to attend to their official Union duties, such absence shall be charged against the pool on a pro rata basis. The leave shall be without loss of pay, credits or regular days off.

It is understood that this clause also applies to the Negotiating Committee of the Union, which will be comprised of a maximum of five (5) employees, for the purpose of preparing for negotiations.

- (b) (i) The Employer shall also provide leave of absence without pay for Union Representatives as defined in Article 1.4(a).
 - (ii) During such leaves of absence the salary of the Union Representative, as defined in Article 1.4 (a), shall be maintained with the Union reimbursing the Employer for any salary and benefits paid for the Union Representative. The parties agree that union time off invoices will be reconciled by the parties within forty five (45) calendar days of submissions by the employer.

The Union shall make reimbursements within sixty (60) calendar days from the date such invoices have been reconciled by both parties.

(iii) The Union shall notify and seek approval from the Employer at least seven (7) days in advance for all requests for unpaid leaves.

- (c) Where time is approved, under Article 1.5 (a) for a Casual, PPT or Seasonal employee, the employee shall be compensated for, and the pool charged for, regular hours of work for which the employee is scheduled at the time of the request. Where the request is received prior to the schedule being posted, the employee will be compensated, and the pool charged for regular hours the employee would otherwise have been scheduled at the time the schedule is posted, as per the requirements of the Collective Agreement.
- 1.6 The Local Union President or the Local Unit Steward, as applicable, shall be the official Union spokesperson for bargaining unit employees in the Employer's workplaces assigned to their respective Local.
- 1.7 A Committee composed of six (6) Union Representatives and six (6) members for the Employer, the "Provincial Labour Management Committee (PLMC)", will meet every three (3) months, or as required, to discuss issues arising out of this Agreement or otherwise as mutually agreed upon.
- 1.8 Upon notification to and with approval of the Employer, a Local Union President or their appointed alternate shall be entitled to be absent from work for the purpose of attending the funeral of a member of the Local that they represent without loss of regular pay, vacation credits or regular days off over and above the maximum allowed under Article 1.5.
- 1.9 The Employer agrees to recognize and deal with the Negotiating Committee of employees selected by the Union which may be assisted by assigned Union staff for the purpose of negotiating a renewal of this Agreement in conformity with the provisions hereof. The parties agree that this paragraph limits the number of LCBO members on the Union Negotiating Committee to five (5).
- 1.10 Upon notification to and with the approval of the Employer the members of the Negotiating Committee shall be entitled to be absent from work for the purpose of attending collective agreement negotiations without loss of regular pay, vacation credits or regular days off over and above the maximum allowed under Article 1.5 (a).
- 1.11 It is understood that the leaves requested by the Union may be withheld if such leaves disrupt the Employer's operations.
- 1.12 The assignment of seniority based rights under this Agreement shall be determined in accordance with the following provisions:
 - (a) Should a comparison be required between the seniority of permanent full-time, permanent part-time and/or casual employees, including but not limited to the displacement of employees under Article 6 or 48, employees with permanent full-time seniority shall be considered first, then employees with permanent part-time seniority and finally employees with casual seniority. Casual employees who have attained seasonal status shall maintain their casual seniority for the purposes of this Article.
 - (b) If, as the result of being declared surplus under Article 6 of this Agreement a permanent full-time employee has displaced a permanent part-time, seasonal or casual employee the seniority of the surplus permanent full-time employee shall supersede the seniority of other permanent part-time, seasonal and casual employees during the period of their employment in a permanent part-time, seasonal or casual position.

(c) If, as the result of being declared surplus under Article 48 of this Agreement a permanent part-time employee has displaced a casual employee the seniority of the surplus permanent part-time employee shall supersede the seniority of other casual employees during the period of their employment in a casual position.

ARTICLE 2 - Harassment and Discrimination

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal, Casual)

2.1 (a) The Employer and the Union agree that there will be no intimidation, discrimination, interference, restraint or coercion exercised or practiced by either of them or their representatives or members because of an employee's membership or non-membership in the Union, or because of the exercise by an employee of a right under this Agreement or under the Crown Employees Collective Bargaining Act.

(b) No Harassment or Discrimination

LCBO and the Union agree to uphold the *Ontario Human Rights Code* and will not permit employment practices and procedures in contravention of it. There shall be no discrimination or harassment practiced by reason of race, ancestry, place of origin, colour, ethnic origin, citizenship, creed, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression, age, record of offences, marital status, family status, or disability, as defined in the *Ontario Human Rights Code*.

2.2 Rights during Investigation

- (a) An employee has the right to be accompanied by a Union Representative when filing a complaint under the Employer's 'Respectful Workplace Policy' or any successor policy thereto.
- (b) Where an employee files a formal complaint under the LCBO's 'Respectful Workplace Policy' or any successor policy thereto, the Employer recognizes the importance of concluding the investigation into that complaint in an expeditious manner. As such it is the goal of the Employer to fully investigate and make a determination within forty-five (45) days of the date that the formal complaint was filed. A written summary of the findings shall be provided to the complainant and respondent.

2.3 **Duty to Accommodate**

The Employer, employees and the Union agree that they will comply with their duty to accommodate under the *Ontario Human Rights Code* or due to WSIB.

2.4 Violation by an employee of any of the foregoing provisions shall be cause for discharge or discipline, subject to the provisions of the Grievance Procedure of Article 28.

ARTICLE 3 - Relationships

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal, Casual)

3.1(a) The Union agrees that no employee or Union official will solicit membership in the Union, collect dues or engage in any Union activity on the Employer's premises or during the working hours of an employee, except as provided for in this Agreement.

The parties recognize there may be incidents where there is an urgent need for a union representative to address a situation in the workplace during working hours. In such circumstances, a request for union representation shall not be unreasonably withheld provided prior approval has been granted by their supervisor and it does not unduly interfere with operations.

- (b) Violation by an employee of any of the foregoing provisions shall be cause for discharge or discipline, subject to the provisions of the Grievance Procedure of Article 28.
- 3.2 The Employer agrees to permit the use of the cafeteria in Head Office by the Union for the purpose of meetings with its membership provided such meetings are conducted after working hours and that written notice of such meetings is given to the Employer by the Union and that expenses involved are the responsibility of the Union.
- 3.3 It is agreed the Employer and the Union may enter into local negotiations, such that are appropriate as not being excluded by the provisions of the *Crown Employees Collective Bargaining Act*. Such negotiations shall not be subject to the mediation and arbitration procedures under the *Act*, provided, however, that nothing shall preclude a grievance alleging a violation of the Collective Agreement in the said *Act*. Employees attending meetings for this purpose shall be given time off with no loss of pay, or credits to attend such meeting provided prior approval has been granted by their Supervisor.

The Employer agrees that Union Representatives, as defined in Article 1.4 (a) may visit the Employer's premises and confer with employees under proper authority of the Employer, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.

3.4 The Employer agrees to permit the Union to post notices pertaining to Union business in Employer's establishments provided such notices receive the Employer's approval before being posted and such notices shall not be unreasonably withheld from posting.

3.5 **Premises Visits**

The Employer agrees that Union Representatives, as defined in Article 1.4 (a) may visit the Employer's premises and confer with employees under proper authority of the Employer, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Union agrees to follow the Employer's policy "Premises Visits Protocol", during all Union Representative visits to the Employer's premises.

3.6 **Union Member Orientation**

The Employer agrees to designate up to fifteen (15) minutes for a Union Representative to have the opportunity to meet with new Bargaining Unit employees during the Employer's new orientation meeting. The Union Representative orientation time shall be scheduled ten (10) minutes prior to the start of the lunch time. The Union Representative shall be entitled to be

absent from work for the purpose of attending the orientation meeting without loss of pay or credits. Time off will be invoiced directly to the Liquor Board Employees' Division of OPSEU as per the terms of Article 1.5 (b) of the Collective Agreement.

It is understood that the Employer may withhold the Union orientation privileges set out in this Article if they disrupt the Employer's orientation meeting.

ARTICLE 4 - Dues and Information

- 4.1 Each employee shall have deducted from their regular pay the equivalent of the membership dues of the Union.
- 4.2 The term "membership dues" shall mean the regular dues of the Union as duly authorized by its membership in conformity with the Constitution of the Union.
- 4.3 The deductions made pursuant to Article 4.1 shall continue for the term of this Agreement. All monies so deducted shall be remitted to the Union within two (2) weeks of the date that the deductions were made.
- 4.4 (a) The Employer shall supply the Union with lists on written request showing the names of the members of the bargaining unit of the Union together with their departments and/or store numbers, classification, social insurance number and gender, present salary step, date of appointment, date of continuous service, seniority and home address, not more than twice a year.
 - (b) The Employer shall provide the Union, each February, with the names, rates of pay and work location for any seasonal employees employed on December 31 of the previous year.
- 4.5 The Employer shall also supply, on written request by the Union, no more than twice yearly a listing of all employees within the bargaining unit alphabetically by classification.
- 4.6 The Employer agrees to supply the Union, monthly, with the names and dates of termination of any full-time employees in the bargaining unit.
- 4.7 The Union shall supply to the Employer a list containing the names of Union Representatives, as defined in Article 1.4 (a), their store or department numbers and the numbers and locations of the stores or departments for which they are responsible. Changes to this list shall be in writing as they occur.
- 4.8 The Union agrees to compensate the Employer for direct costs associated with any required systems, systems development, and computer time required to produce information. The Union will provide ancillary items (i.e. tapes, reels, discs, etc.) required to the appropriate standards of the Employer.
- 4.9 The Employer will continue to provide information which will include the employee's social insurance number and gender. This information will be provided in a form and format appropriate to the needs of the Union.

ARTICLE 5 - Seniority

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time)

- 5.1 Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, an employee's seniority will accumulate upon completion of a probationary period of not less than six (6) months and will be calculated from their first day of work of their most recent appointment to the permanent staff of the Employer.
- 5.2 A casual employee who is appointed to permanent staff shall begin employment as permanent staff with a fixed seniority date that shall be equal to their first day of employment as permanent staff.
- 5.3 An employee will lose all seniority and their employment shall be deemed to be terminated if:
 - (a) An employee resigns or retires; or
 - (b) An employee is dismissed unless such dismissal is reversed through the grievance procedure; or
 - (c) An employee is absent without leave in excess of ten (10) consecutive working days.
- 5.4 Where two (2) or more employees have the same permanent full-time seniority date, the following shall be used as a tie-breaking method:
 - (a) For those employees appointed to permanent staff prior to July 1, 1996, the alphabetical listing by employee surname shall be used as a tie-breaker.
 - (b) For those permanent full-time employees appointed to permanent staff on or after July 1, 1996, the employee's casual seniority date shall be the first tie breaking method. In the event of an ongoing tie, the final tie breaking method shall be the assigned employee number, with the lowest number being the most senior.
- 5.5 A seniority list shall be provided in a sortable electronic format quarterly to the LBED Chair.

ARTICLE 6 - Job Security

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Seasonal and Casual: with applicability limited in respect of Seasonal and Casual employees to 6.7 (f) (iii) and 6.17 exclusively. 6.7(e) shall also be applicable exclusively to Seasonal employees.)

- 6.1 (a) Where a lay-off may occur for a period in excess of ninety (90) calendar days by reason of shortage of work or funds or the abolition of a position or other material change in organization, the identification of a surplus employee in an establishment and subsequent assignment, displacement or lay-off shall be in accordance with seniority subject to the conditions set out in this article.
 - (b) The Union shall meet with the employer to explore alternative ways to mitigate the impact of the surplus.

- (c) An employee, shall be accompanied and represented by the Local President or designate and/or OPSEU Staff Representative when an employee is being advised of their options as per Article 6.
- 6.2 For the purpose of this Article:
 - (a) An "establishment" is an employee's headquarters at or from which an employee normally performs their duties.
 - (b) (i) A "work area" includes all Employer establishments within the geographic posting area of any given establishment.
 - (ii) In the event that there are fewer than five (5) establishments in the work area defined under (i) above, the five (5) establishments nearest the given establishment shall constitute that establishment's work area.
 - (iii) The current geographic posting areas shall not be altered by the Employer during the term of this agreement unless otherwise agreed between the parties.
 - (c) It is understood that when it is necessary to assign surplus employees in accordance with this article, the provisions of Article 22 shall not apply.
- 6.3 (a) Where an employee is identified as surplus, they shall be assigned on the basis of their seniority to a vacancy in their work area, provided they are qualified to perform the work and the salary maximum of the vacancy is not greater than two percent (2%) above nor sixteen percent (16%) below the maximum salary of their class in the following sequence:
 - a vacancy which is in the same class or position as the employee's class or position;
 - a vacancy in a class or position in which the employee has served since their appointment date;
 - another vacancy.
 - (b) Where an employee is assigned under (a) above to a position in a class with a lower maximum salary than the maximum salary for the class of the position from which they were assigned, they shall continue to be entitled to salary progression in accordance with Article 22.1 to the maximum salary of the higher classification, including any revision of the maximum salary of the higher classification that takes effect during the salary cycle in which the assignment takes effect.
- 6.4 With mutual consent (employee and Employer), a surplus employee shall be assigned on the basis of their seniority to a vacant position in another work area provided they are qualified to perform the work and the salary maximum of the vacancy is not greater than two percent (2%) above nor sixteen percent (16%) below the maximum salary of their class. In those cases where the employee accepts a position outside of their work area and the distance from their residence is greater than fifty (50) kilometres the Employer agrees to the reimbursement of approved relocation expenses up to five thousand dollars (\$5,000.00). Approved relocation expenses are identified in the Employer's Administration Manual.

- 6.5 An employee who does not accept an assignment in accordance with Article 6.3, shall be laid off and the provisions of Article 6.7 shall not apply.
- 6.6 Where an employee has not been assigned to a vacancy in accordance with Articles 6.3 or 6.4, they shall be subject to lay-off in accordance with the following applicable provisions.

6.7 **Displacement**

An employee who has completed their probationary period and who is subject to lay-off as a surplus employee shall have the right to displace an employee who shall be identified by the Employer in the following manner and sequence:

- (a) Within the surplus employee's work area, the Employer will identify the employee with the least seniority in the same class in which the surplus employee is presently working and if such employee has less seniority than the surplus employee, they shall be displaced by the surplus employee.
- (b) Failing the opportunity for displacement under (a) above, the Employer will review the classes in the same class series within the surplus employee's work area, in descending order, until a class is found in which the employee with the least seniority in the class has less seniority than the surplus employee. Such employee shall be displaced by the surplus employee.
- (c) Failing the opportunity for displacement under (b) above, the Employer will review the classes in any other class series in which the surplus employee has served since their appointment date within the surplus employee's work area, in descending order, until a class is found in which the employee with the least seniority in the class has less seniority than the surplus employee. Such employee shall be displaced by the surplus employee.
- (d) Failing the opportunity for displacement under (c) above, the Employer will review any permanent part-time positions within the surplus employee's work area in descending order of hours until a position is found where the surplus employee has more seniority than the employee occupying the position. Such employee shall be displaced by the surplus employee, provided the surplus employee is qualified to perform the work of such employee.
- (e) In logistics facilities where seasonal employees exist, and failing the opportunity for displacement under (c) above, the Employer will identify any seasonal employees within the surplus employee's work area. The surplus employee will displace the seasonal employee with the least seniority. Article 6.16 will apply in the event a permanent full-time employee is assigned to seasonal employment under this provision.
- (f) (i) Failing the opportunity for displacement under (d) above, the Employer shall review casual work requirements in the surplus employee's work area until a work site is found where the surplus employee's seniority exceeds the casual employee's seniority. Such employee(s) shall be displaced by the surplus employee provided that the surplus employee agrees to such a placement.
 - (ii) A permanent full-time employee who displaces a permanent part-time employee shall retain their permanent full-time seniority during their status as a permanent part-time employee.

- (iii) A permanent full-time employee who displaces a seasonal or casual employee shall retain their permanent full-time seniority during their status as a seasonal or casual employee.
- (g) An employee may elect to waive one (1) or more of their displacement rights under Article 6.7 for the purpose of avoiding the need to travel to a new establishment.
- (h) A surplus employee who elects displacement under Article 6.7 may, in step (a), (b) or (c), elect for the search to be expanded outside of the work area when no position is found within the work area. When such election is made, the next step of the displacement process shall not be utilized until the election for a search outside the work area is satisfied.

When searching outside the work area, the Employer shall look at locations nearest to the Employees work area and expanding outward, based on the criteria utilized within the work area.

- 6.8 Where no displacement is possible under Article 6.7 or where an employee chooses not to exercise those rights, they shall be laid off.
- 6.9 An employee who intends to exercise their rights under Article 6.7 must notify the Employer as far in advance as possible but not later than two (2) weeks from the date the employee is notified of being surplus. Where the employee fails to notify the Employer within the two (2) weeks specified, they shall be deemed to have opted to be laid off.
- 6.10 An employee who is displaced by an employee who exercises their rights under Article 6.7 shall be declared surplus and the provisions of this article shall apply.

6.11 Notice of Lay-Off or Pay-in Lieu

An employee shall receive a notice of lay-off or pay in lieu thereof as follows:

One (1) weeks' notice for each year of seniority with a minimum of four (4) weeks and a maximum of fifteen (15) weeks, with copies of such notice to the Union.

6.12 **Recall**

An employee who is laid off shall be placed on a recall list.

- 6.13 An employee on the recall list, or an employee who has exercised their rights under Articles 6.7 (d) or 6.7 (e), shall be notified of all vacancies, including those posted in accordance with Article 22. Notices shall be forwarded by registered mail to the employee's last known address. Such employee shall be assigned to the vacancy if:
 - (a) they apply therefore within fourteen (14) days, and
 - (b) they have the greatest seniority amongst the eligible applicants, including those who are being considered in accordance with Article 22.5 (a) and they are qualified to perform the work.
 - (c) Employees assigned under this article shall not be required to serve a probationary period.

- 6.14 Except as specified in Article 6.4, relocation expenses resulting from any assignments under this article shall be the responsibility of the employee.
- 6.15 Where an employee who has been laid off is assigned under this article to the same position or a position in the same class as the position they occupied at the time of lay-off, they shall be assigned to the step within the salary range applicable to the position, equivalent to the step at which they were paid at the time of lay-off.
- 6.16 Where an employee is assigned under this article to a position with a classification having a different maximum salary than the maximum salary of the employee's position prior to assignment or lay-off, the employee shall be paid at the rate closest to but not greater than the rate they were receiving prior to the assignment or lay-off. This provision shall not apply to an employee promoted under Article 6.13.
- 6.17 Where an employee who has been laid off or who has displaced a seasonal or casual employee is reassigned to a permanent position their seniority shall be deemed to be continuous.
- 6.18 An employee shall be removed from the recall list after two (2) years of continuous lay-off.
- 6.19 In no case will the Employer train a new employee for a vacancy or a new position where there is a surplus employee who has not been assigned under any other provision of this Article or any person who has rights under Article 6.13 who could qualify for the vacancy through the same training program, and where that surplus employee or other person agrees to accept retraining in lieu of all other rights set out in this Article.
- 6.20 The Employer shall provide the Union with recall lists and amendments thereto.

6.21 **Separation Allowance**

Where an employee resigns from their employment with the Employer within two (2) weeks after receiving notice of lay-off under Article 6.11 they shall be entitled to a separation allowance as follows:

- (a) One thousand dollars (\$1,000.00) for one (1) year of seniority or more, but less than five (5) years.
- (b) Two thousand dollars (\$2,000.00) for five (5) years of seniority or more, but less than ten (10) years.
- (c) Three thousand dollars (\$3,000.00) for ten (10) years of seniority or more, but less than fifteen (15) years.
- (d) Four thousand dollars (\$4,000.00) for fifteen (15) years of seniority or more, but less than twenty (20) years.
- (e) Five thousand dollars (\$5,000.00) for twenty (20) years of seniority or more.

In addition and upon request, they shall be provided assistance with resume preparation, job search skills, and where possible, notification of any retraining and/or job skill development opportunities, provided the employee requests the assistance within twelve (12) months of resignation.

ARTICLE 7 - Hours of Work and Overtime

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Seasonal and Casual: with applicability limited in respect of Seasonal and Casual employees to 7.6 (b) exclusively)

- 7.1 For the purpose of this Article:
 - (a) "Overtime" means a period of work computed to the nearest fifteen (15) minutes and,
 - (i) performed on a regular working day in excess of the regular working period consisting of at least fifteen (15) minutes, or,
 - (ii) performed on a holiday or other day that is not a regular working day but shall not occur where the work performed is due to shift rotation.
 - (b) The starting time of the work week shall be Monday, 12:01 a.m., except for Retail and Retail/POS Help Desk Employees whose work week shall start on Sunday at 12:01 a.m.
 - (c) For payroll purposes, the start of the work week shall be Sunday at 12:01 a.m.
- (a) The Employer shall prescribe the number of hours in each working day not exceeding eight(8) hours for the various departments or establishments of the Employer. Normal hours of work will be as follows:
 - (i) Retail Stores and Depot

The work week for stores shall be from 12:01 a.m. Sunday to 12:00 midnight Saturday.

8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. 8:30 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. 9:15 a.m. to 6:15 p.m. (where 6:00 p.m. is the normal closing for that day)

<u>Day Shifts</u> (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch) (Depots Only)

8:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 8:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. 9:00 a.m. to 5:30 p.m.

Afternoon Shifts

(1/2 hr. unpaid lunch) 12:00 noon to 8:30 p.m. 1:00 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. 2:00 p.m. to 10:30 p.m. 3:00 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. Afternoon Shifts (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch) (Depots Only)

12:00 noon to 8:30 p.m. 1:00 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. 2:00 p.m. to 10:30 p.m. 3:00 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. 4:00 p.m. to 12:30 a.m. 5:00 p.m. to 1:30 a.m.

Night Shift 11:00 p.m. to 7:30 a.m.

(1/2 hr unpaid lunch)

Employees in retail stores who work on the night shift shall be scheduled for a minimum of one (1) full week, Sunday through Friday inclusive, in accordance with 7.16 below.

Night shifts implemented under this arrangement shall not be subject to the rotational requirements of Article 7.14.

(ii) Logistics - Facilities and Private Stock

The work week for Facilities and Private Stock shall be from 12:01 a.m. Monday to 12:00 midnight Saturday, subject to 7.4 (a) (vi).

<u>Day Shift</u> (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch)

4:20 a.m. to 12:20 p.m.

8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. (VAX System Operators)

7:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. (Security)

7:45 a.m. to 3:45 p.m. (Tiers and Tunnels – Durham

and a single maintenance employee also works this shift)

8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. (other employees)

The second fifteen (15) minute rest period, as described in Article 7.13, will be scheduled for the last fifteen (15) minutes of the scheduled shift.

Afternoon Shift (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch)

12:20 p.m. to 8:20 p.m. (VAX System Operators)

3:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. (Security)

3:45 p.m. to 11:45 p.m. (Durham Facility – Tiers and

Tunnels only)

4:00 p.m. to 12:00 midnight (other employees)

The second fifteen (15) minute rest period, as described in Article 7.13, will be scheduled for the last fifteen (15) minutes of the scheduled shift.

Night Shift (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch)

8:20 p.m. to 4:20 a.m. (VAX System Operators)

11:00 p.m. to 7:00 a.m. (Security)

11:45 p.m. to 7:45 a.m. (Durham Facility –

Tiers and Tunnels only)

12:00 midnight to 8:00 a.m. (other employees)

The second fifteen (15) minute rest period, as described in Article 7.13, will be scheduled for the last fifteen (15) minutes of the scheduled shift.

Night shifts implemented under this arrangement shall not be subject to the rotational requirements of Article 7.14. This is not applicable to those employees currently working in classifications operating on a three (3) shift rotation. (e.g. VAX System Operators, Security Officers, Maintenance employees and Console Operators)

(iii) LCBO Head Office and Warehouse Offices

(LCBO Head Office Monday through Friday, inclusive, LBCO Warehouse Offices Monday to Saturday inclusive, subject to 7.4 (a) (vi)).

between 7:30 a.m. and 9:30 a.m. to between 3:30 p.m. and 5:30 p.m.

Logistics Warehouse Offices (Operations Clerks, Help Desk Clerks)

(Monday through Saturday, inclusive, subject to 7.4 (a) (vi).

<u>Day Shift</u> (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch)

between 7:30 a.m. and 9:30 a.m. to between 3:30 p.m. and 5:30 p.m.

Afternoon Shift (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch)

4:00 p.m. to 12:00 midnight

Night Shift (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch)

12:00 midnight to 8:00 a.m.

Security Staff at the Head Office Desk

Security staff at the Head Office desk shall be scheduled as follows on a seven (7) day schedule:

<u>Day Shift</u> 6:30 a.m. to 2:30 p.m.

Afternoon Shift 2:30 p.m. to 10:30 p.m.

Night Shift 10:30 p.m. to 6:30 a.m.

The shifts worked by these employees are subject to the rotational requirements set out in Article 7.14. These employees shall also receive, on the night shift a fifteen (15) minute rest break during each half shift.

(iv) Retail POS/Help Desk

The work week for the POS Help Desk shall be Sunday to Saturday, inclusive. POS Help Desk hours of work shall not be changed further without negotiation with the Union.

Day Shifts

7:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. (1 hr. unpaid lunch) 8:30 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. (1 hr. unpaid lunch) 11:15 a.m. to 7:45 p.m. (1/2 hr. unpaid supper)

Afternoon Shift

3:00 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. (1/2 hr. unpaid supper)

(Saturday)

Day Shifts

7:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch) 8:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch) 11:15 a.m. to 7:45 p.m. (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch)

Afternoon Shift

3:00 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. (1/2 hr. unpaid supper)

(Sunday)

Day Shift

The POS Help Desk will be open from 8:30 a.m. to 6:30 p.m. Scheduling of hours shall be in accordance with the operational requirements of the Desk. If an employee is scheduled to work a shift greater than five (5) hours, they shall take a fifteen (15) minute paid break in the first half of the schedule, a half-hour unpaid lunch/supper break during the shift, and the second rest period will be scheduled at the end of the scheduled shift.

Night Shift (As Required for POS Installations) 11:00 p.m. to 7:30 a.m. (½ hr. unpaid lunch)

(v) Head Office Computer Operators

(Monday through Friday, inclusive)

Day Shift

7:00 a.m. to 3:15 p.m. (1 hr. unpaid lunch)

Afternoon Shift

3:00 p.m. to 11:15 p.m. (1 hr. unpaid lunch)

Night Shift

11:00 p.m. to 7:15 a.m. (1 hr. unpaid lunch)

The shifts worked by these employees are subject to the rotational requirements set out in Article 7.14.

(vi) Contact Centre (Hours of Work)

(Monday through Saturday, inclusive)

<u>Shifts</u>: Permanent full time employees at the Contact Centre shall normally work forty (40) hours per week and eight (8) hours per day and shall be scheduled as follows:

*Dav Shift

between 7:30 a.m. and 11:30 a.m.

to between 4:30 p.m. and 8:30 p.m. (1 hr. unpaid lunch)

*Afternoon Shift

between 12:00 p.m. and 3:00 p.m. to between 8:30 p.m. and 11:30 p.m. (1/2 hr. unpaid lunch)

The shifts shall be posted in accordance with Articles 7.4 (a) (i), 32.1 (a) and 38. 2(a) of the Collective Agreement.

*Clarification: start and finishing times will be in thirty (30) minute increments.

- (b) Normal hours of work may be subject to change by the Employer depending upon local conditions.
- (c) Employees classified as Stationary Engineers, Field Auditors, Systems Officers 1, Systems Officers 2 and Systems Officers 3 who perform authorized work in excess of their respective hours, in excess of eight (8) hours per day or forty (40) hours per week or seven and one quarter (7 1/4) hours per day or thirty six and one quarter (36 1/4) hours per week, they shall be paid at overtime rates as defined in Article 7.6 and 7.7.
- (d) Where an employee covered by section (a)(i) above is required to work before twelve (12) hours have elapsed since the completion of the employee's previous shift, they shall be paid time and one-half (1 1/2) for those hours that fall within the twelve (12) hour period.
- (e) An employee who is scheduled to work the second shift on one day will not be scheduled to work beyond 6:00 p.m. on the day immediately following, if scheduled to work the day shift.
- 7.3 Hours per week may vary according to the classification of the position and in accordance with the schedule in which the classification is listed (Salary and Classification Schedule attached to this Agreement).
- 7.4 (a) (i) Hours of work shall be posted at least three (3) weeks in advance for each establishment and there shall be no change in the schedule after it has been posted unless notice is given to the employee one (1) week in advance of the starting time of the shift as originally scheduled. If the employee is not notified one (1) week in advance they shall be paid at the same hourly rate which would apply to overtime hours worked on that day for all hours worked outside their posted scheduled hours.
 - (ii) Hours of work may be changed without any premium or penalty if agreed upon between the employee and management.

(iii) Saturday: For Retail – Store and Depot and Retail POS/Help Desk Employees

Days off will be on a rotational basis unless otherwise mutually agreed to in writing by the employee and their supervisor. However, the Employer agrees to provide for employees who work in stores other than those that observe a weekly closing day, seventeen (17) Saturdays off on a rotational basis as part of their regular days off each contract year. The provision whereby seventeen (17) Saturdays off on a rotational basis each contract year will be exclusive of vacation periods, paid holidays and leaves-of-absence with pay as defined in this Agreement.

(iv) Sunday: Retail - Store and Depot and Retail POS/Help Desk employees

Subject to what is set out in this Article, Sunday shall be voluntary for Permanent Full-Time (PFT) employees. Management will determine staffing requirements for each Sunday and a Sunday sign-up sheet shall be posted four (4) weeks in advance for employees to voluntarily sign-up for identified PFT shifts. Where there is a requirement for Sunday PFT shifts to be scheduled, shifts will be assigned to the most senior qualified employee(s) who sign up until the required number of identified PFT shifts are filled for that particular Sunday. Failing sufficient volunteers, Sunday shifts will be assigned to the least senior qualified PFT employee, on a rotational basis. An employee can be scheduled to a maximum of ten (10) Sundays in a contract year (inclusive of those that the employee has volunteered for) unless the employee volunteers for more than ten (10) Sundays. No employee will be scheduled to work a Sunday directly following a Saturday that is their regularly scheduled day off. Management will use its best efforts to ensure that Retail – Store and Depot and Retail POS/Help Desk employees will have two (2) consecutive scheduled days off in the week they work a Sunday.

(v) Weekends Off (Saturday and Sunday):

The combination of paragraphs (iii) and (iv) above will ensure that Retail – Store and Depot and Retail POS/Help Desk employees will have a minimum of seventeen (17) weekends off (Saturday and Sunday) per contract year excluding vacation periods, paid holiday and leaves-of-absence with pay as defined in this Agreement.

(vi) Saturdays: Logistics – Facilities and Private Stock

Saturday shall be voluntary for Permanent Full-Time (PFT) employees. Saturday shifts will be assigned to fixed term employees, casual employees and seasonal employees. The schedules will be posted for sign-up by volunteers first, and the remaining shifts will be assigned to fixed term employees, casual employees and seasonal employees at management's discretion.

- (b) A store employee may, with proper notification, opt to have their scheduled day off occur immediately before and after their vacation period.
- (c) Where an employee works in a store that observes a weekly closing day the employee is allowed to substitute the Saturday as the employee's weekly day off, in the week the paid holiday occurs provided the Employer's operations are not disrupted.
- 7.5 Where an employee is at work and is not instructed to work overtime until the day during which the overtime is to be performed, the employee shall be reimbursed ten dollars (\$10.00) for the cost of one (1) meal, provided the employee works three (3) hours or more overtime.

7.6 **Overtime**

(a) Authorized work performed in excess of the employee's normal work day shall be paid at the rate of one and one half (1 1/2) times the normal hourly rate of the employee unless otherwise provided in this Agreement. All work performed on any second consecutive day of overtime shall be paid at double the employee's normal rate of pay. It is understood that an employee is to receive double rates when the employee works on the employee's second scheduled day off.

- (b) Where there is a requirement for overtime to be worked, it shall first be offered to full-time employees on a rotational basis. Where sufficient personnel do not volunteer, such overtime shall then be offered to permanent part-time employees or in logistics facilities to seasonal employees and then to casual employees. Failing sufficient volunteers, overtime would be assigned to the least senior qualified employee.
- (c) Field Auditors, Systems Officers 1, Systems Officers 2, and Systems Officers 3 who perform authorized work under Article 7.2 shall take lieu days in payment of such overtime work providing work demands on Field Auditors, Systems Officers 1, Systems Officers 2, and Systems Officer 3 are such to permit the Employer to grant such lieu days no later than the end of the second month following the month in which the overtime occurred. Where this is not the case, persons in these classifications shall be paid overtime rates in accordance with Article 7.6 (a).
- (d) Where an employee is required to work on a Sunday as part of that employee's regular shift, the employee is to be paid at the rate of one and one half (1 1/2) times the regular hourly rate of the employee. This does not apply to Retail Store and Depot and Retail POS / Help Desk employees.
- (e) Where an employee is required to work on a Sunday, provided the Sunday is not part of the employee's regular shift, the employee shall be paid at the rate of one and one half (1 1/2) the regular hourly rate of the employee. This does not apply to Retail Store and Depot and Retail POS / Help Desk employees.
- 7.7 Overtime rates shall be applicable from the time an employee completes their normal work day determined from the time they commence work, but only if a minimum of fifteen (15) minutes in excess of the normal hours are worked, and overtime rates shall be paid to the nearest fifteen (15) minutes. An employee who works three (3) hours in excess of their normal working hours shall receive one half (1/2) hour off with pay for a lunch period.
- 7.8 Authorized work performed in excess of five (5) regular days during any week, or five (5) days less one (1) day for each paid holiday (as defined in Article 8) during that week, shall be paid at the overtime rates, subject to the other provisions of this Agreement.
- 7.9 Scheduled overtime worked shall be paid to the incumbent in accordance with the provisions herein established. In the event such overtime is declared unnecessary, employees who report for work at the start of the scheduled overtime shift will be provided with at least one half (1/2) of the originally scheduled work. The provisions of this clause shall not apply where the employee has been notified by the Employer not to report for said shift at least twelve (12) hours before the start of the shift. Further, the provisions of this clause shall not apply in the event that the Employer's inability to provide work is due to reasons beyond its control as, for example, but not limited to: fire, flood, major mechanical difficulties, including hydro power interruptions.
- 7.10 (a) Where an employee is required to report for any period of work on a day that is not a regular working day, or on their scheduled day off, they shall be entitled to a credit of a minimum of four (4) hours of pay at overtime rates, but where an employee performs work for more than four (4) hours after being so required to report for work, they shall be entitled to a minimum of the normal daily hours of work at the overtime rate as set out in the Salary and Classification Schedule.

- (b) An employee who leaves their place of work and is subsequently called back to work prior to the starting time of their next scheduled shift shall be paid a minimum of four (4) hours of pay at the overtime rate.
- 7.11 Two (2) or more kinds of overtime will not be paid for the same hours worked.

7.12 **Acting Pay**

- (a) Effective April 1, 2023, the Employer agrees to pay a premium of eighteen dollars and forty cents (\$18.40), per day to an employee acting for the Store Manager in their absence, provided they are assigned to act for a minimum of three (3) consecutive hours. Such premium will not be paid to an Assistant Manager in charge of the second shift. However, it would be applicable to other employees in charge of the store during the Manager's absence, while working the second shift.
- (b) An employee (other than those in (a) above) designated by the Employer to replace another employee in a higher classification shall receive a premium of two dollars (\$2.00) per hour for each hour such duties are performed provided they work one (1) shift in the higher classification. Acting pay shall not exceed the maximum of the salary range of the higher classification.

7.13 **Rest Periods**

(a) There shall be one (1) fifteen (15) minute rest period during each half (1/2) shift or each half (1/2) work day. Such rest period shall be at times designated by the Store Manager or Department Head (except with respect to rest periods referred to in Article 7.2).

Employees covered by Article 7.2 (a) (iii):

- (b) The second rest period as described in Article 7.13 (a) will be scheduled at the end of the scheduled shift, except, where at the request of the employee and where reasonable accommodation can be made and with the approval of the Manager, the rest period may be scheduled at some other time during the latter half of the shift;
- (c) The prescribed hours of work will conform with those established in Section 7.2 (a) and in the Salary and Classification Schedule for the applicable classifications.

7.14 **Shift Rotation**

- (a) Where employees are required to work on a shift basis such employees shall work the shifts on a rotational basis unless otherwise mutually agreed to in writing by the employee and their supervisor.
- (b) Retail store employees in double shift stores shall not be scheduled both day and afternoon shifts in the same work week with the exception of Product Consultants and Special Event Coordinators who attend functions representing the LCBO, for training and development, Vintages Releases, or unless mutually agreed to in writing by the employee and their supervisor.

(c) A double shift store is an LCBO store that operates both day shifts and afternoon shifts over at least five (5) days per week.

7.15 **Shift Premium**

- (a) Effective April 1, 2023, the shift premium shall be one dollar and fifty-three cents (\$1.53) per hour for all regular hours worked between 6:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m. Where more than fifty percent (50%) of the hours, inclusive of lunch and rest periods, fall within this period the premium shall be paid for all hours worked.
- (b) Effective April 1, 2022, an employee working on the night shift as defined in 7.2 (a) above, shall be paid a premium of two dollars and twenty cents (\$2.20) per hour for each hour worked.
- (c) An employee who works the night shift and receives the premium set out in (b) above shall not also be eligible for the premium set out in Article 7.15 (a).
- (d) Shift premium shall not be considered as part of an employee's basic hourly rate.

7.16 Night Shift

Except for employees which are currently working on a three (3) shift basis (VAX Operators, Security Guards, Maintenance and Console Operators) such work shall be offered in the following manner and sequence:

- (a) Night shift requirements shall be posted within the applicable work-site. The posting shall specify that successful applicants shall not be required to remain on the night shift in excess of six (6) months. In the event that the requirement exceeds six (6) months, there shall be a subsequent posting and the incumbent employees will be entitled to re-apply should they be interested.
- (b) Employees interested in the night shift shall apply to the posting and the night shift requirements shall be filled in order of seniority from qualified applicants.
- 7.17 It is understood and agreed that other arrangements regarding hours of work and overtime may be entered into between the parties with respect to variable work days or variable work weeks which includes compressed work week arrangements.

7.18 **Shift Rotation for Logistics Employees**

- (a) This Article (7.18) is applicable to permanent full time employees working in Durham, London, Toronto, Ottawa and Thunder Bay logistics facilities and replaces the provisions of Articles' 7.14 and 7.16 of the Collective Agreement for Logistics employees only. Preferred shifts will be fixed (non-rotational), on a semi-annual basis January 1st to June 30th and July 1st to December 31st.
- (b) For the purposes of this Article Warehouse Worker 3 and Warehouse Worker 4 classifications will be one classification.
- (c) The Employer shall determine the necessary shift requirements based upon operational needs, job function and required skills. Permanent full time employees will be assigned to regular shifts as defined in Article 7 on the following basis:

- (i) Qualified permanent full time employees will be solicited to identify their preferred shift first by seniority on a voluntary basis to fulfill the requirements in (c) above.
- (ii) Failing sufficient volunteers, the employer will fill the remaining shift requirements Casual employees starting with the junior most Casual.

NOTE: For the purposes of this clause Seasonal employees will be considered to be Casual employees.

- (iii) Where there are no qualified Casual Employees, the employer will fill the remaining shift requirements by assigning qualified permanent full time employees starting with the junior most permanent full time employee.
- (iv) Where a permanent full time employee is not qualified to be assigned to the shift of their preference within their classification and junior qualified employees within the same aforementioned classification have been assigned to that shift, then such employee may request to be included in training initiatives undertaken by the employer at their Retail Service Centre, provided such training initiatives directly relate to the required qualifications for the shift of their preference. The employer will endeavor to provide the necessary training within six (6) months.
- (v) Where a permanent full time employee is not assigned to their shift of preference within their classification because there are no junior employees within the same aforementioned classification qualified to perform the work on the shift that they have been assigned to, the employer will endeavor to provide the necessary training to a junior employee within a six (6) month period.
 - **NOTE:** Clause (iv) above addresses the situation in which employees are not receiving their shift preference because they are not qualified to perform the work.
 - Clause (v) above addresses the situation in which employees are not being assigned to their shift preference because more junior employees are not qualified to perform the work on the shift they have been assigned to.
- (d) Employees requesting a change to their regular shift must forward their request in writing to their Manager on or before December 1st for the January 1st to June 30th period, or on or before May 1st for the July 1st to December 31st period.
- (e) It is understood that no PFT employees will be assigned to a shift other than day shift while a casual is scheduled to the same job task on the day shift.
- (f) All disputes under this Article will first be referred to the Local Labour Management Committee for resolution. Failing resolution, the affected employee(s) may file a grievance at Stage 2 of the grievance procedure.

7.19 Travel Time

Any time traveling for the Employer shall be considered work time and shall be paid at the appropriate rate of pay for all hours spent in travel, as may be required by the *Employment Standards Act (ESA)*.

ARTICLE 8 - Paid Holidays

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

- 8.1 An employee shall be entitled to the following paid holidays each year: New Year's Day, Family Day, Good Friday, Easter Monday, Victoria Day, Canada Day, Civic Holiday, Labour Day, Thanksgiving Day, Remembrance Day, Christmas Day, Boxing Day, and any special holiday as proclaimed by the Governor-General or Lieutenant Governor. If, during the term of this Agreement, a public holiday is proclaimed by the Governor-General or Lieutenant Governor, such holiday shall be deemed to be a paid holiday.
- 8.2 Special holidays as proclaimed by the Governor-General or Lieutenant Governor as referred to in Article 8.1 which are granted during vacation leave shall be computed as part thereof but no other holidays shall be computed therein.
- 8.3 Where a paid holiday occurs on a Saturday or Sunday that is not a regular working day for that employee's classification, employees shall be granted a day in lieu of such paid holiday as allocated by the Employer.
- 8.4 In addition to the entitlement to holiday pay, where an employee is required to perform work on a paid holiday (refer to Article 8.1), they shall also be entitled to receive payment in the amount of two (2) times their regular straight time hourly rate for all hours worked on the holiday.
- 8.5 For the purpose of this Article: "holiday" means a day on which a holiday falls or the day that is allowed in lieu thereof when the employee is required to work on the day of the holiday.
- In addition to the entitlement to holiday pay, where an employee is required to report for any period of work on a paid holiday (refer to Article 8.1), they shall be paid a minimum of four (4) hours at two (2) times their normal hourly rate of pay. Where an employee performs work in excess of four (4) hours, they shall be entitled to a minimum of the normal daily hours of work at two (2) times their regular hourly rate of pay as set out in the Salary and Classification Schedule.
- 8.7 Employees in receipt of premium payments contained in this article are not entitled to any other premiums contained in the collective agreement, with the exception of the premiums set out in Article 7.12 (a).

ARTICLE 9 - Vacation and Vacation Credits

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

- 9.1 An employee may request vacation leave of absence only to the limit of their accumulated vacation credits. Accumulated vacation credits shall be reduced by the vacation leave of absence taken.
- 9.2 An employee who leaves the Employer after serving less than six (6) months service shall receive vacation pay at the rate of four percent (4%) of salary paid to the employee during this period.
- 9.3 Pay in lieu of vacation credits is payable on separation or on death of an employee from the Employer when an employee has been with the Employer for six (6) months or more.

- 9.4 (a) An employee may accumulate vacation credits to a maximum of twice their rate of accrual but shall be required to reduce their balance of credits to a maximum of one (1) year's accrual by each December 31st.
 - (b) Where the Employer is unable to grant an employee their vacation entitlement following proper notice in accordance with the established procedures, the employee shall not lose vacation credits or pay.
- 9.5 An employee will be credited with their vacation for a calendar year at the beginning of each calendar year.
- 9.6 All vacation planners shall be posted in a common visible area for retail, depot and warehouse sites.
- 9.7 (a) Vacation credits shall be accumulated pro rata for each month of service as follows:
 - (i) one and one-quarter (1 1/4) days per month for up to and including eight (8) years of service;
 - (ii) one and two-thirds (1 2/3) days per month after eight (8) years of service;
 - (iii) two and one-twelfth (2 1/12) days per month after sixteen (16) years of service; or
 - (iv) two and one-half (2 1/2) days per month after twenty six (26) years of service.
 - (b) Where an employee has completed twenty-five (25) years of service there is added on that occasion only, five (5) days vacation credits.
 - (c) An employee who has completed twenty-five (25) or more years of service and is in at least their sixty-fifth (65th) year and who has advised the Employer in writing of their intention to retire during the calendar year shall be entitled to one (1) week pre-retirement leave during the twelve (12) month period immediately preceding the employee's retirement date. It is understood and agreed, however, that should the employee's retirement date coincide with the anniversary of their twenty-fifth (25th) year of service they shall not be entitled to the five (5) days vacation credits provided for above and the maximum vacation entitlement under this subsection in any year shall be six (6) weeks.
- 9.8 Except as provided under Article 9.9 below, an employee is entitled to vacation credits under Article 9.7 in respect of a calendar month in which they are at work or on leave of absence with pay for at least one (1) full day.
- 9.9 Vacation credits are credited in full for the first month to new employees who commence work on the first working day of the month. Vacation credits are reduced to three-quarter (3/4) day for the first month to new employees starting on or after the second working day and on or before the twelfth (12th) working day of that month. Vacation credits are not credited for the first month to new employees starting after the twelfth (12th) working day of that month.
- 9.10 Where vacation leave-of-absence is applied under Article 13.2 an employee may apply to the Employer for leave of absence without pay, after return to duty from sick leave and within a twelve (12) month period, equal to the vacation credits applied to their deficit of attendance credits.

9.11 Provided the Employer operation is not disrupted approval will be given to the preference of employees in scheduling of vacation and no change will be made in such vacation schedule except by mutual agreement between the Employer and the employee.

9.12 Request process

On the basis of seniority, approval will be given to an employee's request to observe at least two (2) consecutive weeks of vacation which may occur during the period from the Monday nearest May 1st to the first Saturday in October, provided the Employer operation is not disrupted. Requests made after March 31st will be considered on a first come, first served basis. This section applies for vacation purposes only and store managers within the bargaining unit are excluded from the seniority requirements in this section only.

ARTICLE 10 - Attendance Credits

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

- 10.1 In this Article "attendance year" means the period from the 1st day of January in a year to and including the 31st day of December in the same year.
- 10.2 An employee is entitled to an attendance credit of fifteen (15) days in respect of each attendance year at the commencement of each attendance year and such attendance credits will be added to those accumulated by the employee.
- 10.3 An employee who commences their employment after the first regular working day of an attendance year is entitled:
 - (a) to an attendance credit in days computed by multiplying by one and one-quarter (1 1/4) the number of whole months remaining in the attendance year calculated from and including the date of commencement of their service; and
 - (b) where they commence their service after the first regular working day but not later than the twelfth (12th) regular working day of their first month of service, to an attendance credit of three-quarters (3/4) of a day in respect of their first month of service.
- 10.4 An employee is entitled to attendance credits under Article 10.2 in respect of a calendar month in which they are at work or on leave of absence with pay for at least one (1) full day.
- 10.5 Notwithstanding the provisions of Article 10.4, an employee is not entitled to attendance credits under Article 10.2 in respect of a month in which the employee is absent from work:
 - (a) without leave;
 - (b) by removal from employment for cause; or
 - (c) without pay for the whole calendar month.

ARTICLE 11 - Attendance Bonus

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

- 11.1 In this Article,
 - (a) "Attendance year" means the period from the 1st day of January in a year to and including the 31st day of December in the same year; and
 - (b) "Unused attendance credits" means attendance credits to which an employee is entitled for the attendance year less any attendance credits used during that attendance year.
- 11.2 Within four (4) weeks after the close of an attendance year an employee shall:
 - (a) Elect to have all their unused attendance credits for the attendance year added to their total of accumulated attendance credits; or
 - (b) If they have not elected under clause (a), be paid a bonus of;
 - (i) one-fifth (1/5) of their unused attendance credits for that attendance year, where the employee has completed at least one (1) but less than ten (10) years of service,
 - (ii) one-quarter (1/4) of their unused attendance credits for that attendance year, where the employee has completed ten (10) or more years of service and has accumulated less than two hundred and sixty (260) days of attendance credits,
 - (iii) one-third (1/3) of their unused attendance credits for that attendance year, where the employee has completed ten (10) or more years of service and has two hundred and sixty (260) or more days of accumulated attendance credits, and the employee's attendance credits for that attendance year shall be reduced by the amount of attendance credits for which they were paid the bonus.
- 11.3 The bonus referred to in Article 11.2 (b) shall be:
 - (a) Determined from the employee's length of service and accumulated attendance credits, as of the 1st day of January in the attendance year, and
 - (b) Calculated at the rate of salary the employee was receiving on the 31st day of December in the attendance year.

ARTICLE 12 – Termination Payments

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

12.1 Preamble

- (a) For the purposes of this Article,
 - (i) "Attendance Gratuity" is an amount computed by multiplying one-half (1/2) of the number of days of an employee's accumulated attendance credits by the annual salary

- to which they were entitled at the date they ceased to be an employee and dividing the product by 260.8928.
- (ii) "Severance Pay" is an amount computed by multiplying the total number of years of service of an employee by the weekly salary to which they were entitled at the date they ceased to be an employee.
- (b) The total amount paid to an employee in respect of an Attendance Gratuity or Severance Pay shall not exceed the annual salary of the employee at the date when they ceased to be an employee.
- (c) Any Severance Pay to which an employee is entitled shall be reduced by an amount equal to any payment to which the employee is entitled under Article 25.1 (b).
- (d) Employees who are terminated for cause or who abandon their positions are not eligible for severance pay.
- 12.2 An employee who has completed one (1) year of continuous service and who ceases to be an employee by reason of:
 - (i) death;
 - (ii) retirement with eligibility for a pension pursuant to the Ontario Public Service Employees Union (OPSEU) Pension Plan;
 - (iii) termination due to inability to perform their duties by reason of mental or physical incapacity with eligibility for a disability pension under the OPSEU Pension Plan;

is entitled to receive Severance Pay or an Attendance Gratuity, whichever is greater.

12.3 An employee who has completed one (1) year of continuous service and who ceases to be an employee by reason of lay-off is entitled to Attendance Gratuity or Severance Pay, where total number years of service is inclusive of all continuous service from original date of hire, whichever is greater.

ARTICLE 13 - Sickness and Injury Leave

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

- 13.1 Except as herein provided no employee shall receive pay for absence caused by sickness or injury in excess of their accumulated credits.
- 13.2 Where, after having served one (1) year, an employee is absent by reason of sickness or injury for a period in excess of their accumulated credits, the employee has the option to use accumulated credits for overtime and for vacation leave of absence to reduce the employee's deficit of attendance credits.
- 13.3 An employee may be granted pay for not more than thirty (30) days of excess absence and any payments in excess of credits shall be charged against the future credits to which the employee becomes entitled, and any unpaid balance shall be deducted from the amount paid to the employee or the employee's personal representative under Article 25.

- 13.4 After five (5) days absence caused by sickness or injury, no leave with pay shall be allowed unless a certificate of a legally qualified medical practitioner is forwarded to the Employer certifying that the employee is unable to attend to their official duties due to sickness or injury and the anticipated date of return. Notwithstanding this provision, the Employer may require an employee to submit the certificate required hereunder in respect of a period of absence of less than five (5) days.
- 13.5 Where an employee is absent from work by reason of a condition for which the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board assumes liability, the employee shall be eligible for Compensation Leave for a period not exceeding three (3) months or a total of sixty-five (65) working days where such absences are intermittent for each unrelated claim. During such leave the employee shall receive full salary with no reduction of accrued credits but vacation and attendance credits shall continue to accumulate during the period.
- 13.6 Where an award is made under the *Workplace Safety and Insurance Act* to an employee that is less than the regular salary of the employee and the award applies for longer than the period set out in Article 13.5 and the employee has accumulated credits, the regular salary may be paid to the employee and the difference between the regular salary paid and the compensation awarded shall be converted to its equivalent time and deducted from the employee's accumulated credits.
- 13.7 An employee to whom Article 13.5 or 13.6 applies is not entitled to be in receipt of compensation from the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board in respect of the absences covered by these articles.
- 13.8 Where an employee receives an award under the *Workplace Safety and Insurance Act*, and the award applies for longer than the period set out in Article 13.5 and the employee has exhausted all accumulated credits, (i.e.: attendance and vacation), the employee will be considered on leave without pay.
- 13.9 The Sick Credit Pool Plan established pursuant to an Arbitration Award, dated April 4, 1979, shall be administered in accordance with the Letter of Agreement agreed to on February 29, 1980.
- 13.10 (a) Where for reasons of health an employee is frequently absent or unable to perform their duties the Employer may require them to submit to a medical examination at the expense of the Employer.
 - (b) It is agreed that where the employee is unable to accept the choice of the doctor under 13.10(a) above, that arrangements will be made to select another doctor who would be mutually acceptable to the employee and the Employer.
- 13.11 The Employer shall not require an employee, after their Workplace Safety and Insurance Board (WSIB) claim has been denied, to repay monies received from the Employer under Article 13, until such employees' WSIB appeals have been exhausted or when such appeals have been determined by a WSIB Tribunal.

ARTICLE 14 - Special or Compassionate Leave

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

14.1 (a) The Employer may grant leave of absence with pay for not more than eight (8) days in any attendance year as defined in Article 10.1 to an employee upon any special or compassionate

- grounds and the period of the leave shall be charged against the attendance credits of the employee unless otherwise herein provided.
- (b) Up to four (4) days leave under Article 14.1(a) may be granted for the following reasons:
 - (i) professional, legal and/or medical appointments that cannot be scheduled outside the employee's work hours;
 - (ii) parental and/or family related responsibilities.
- (c) Leaves specified under 14.1(b) would be subject to the following provisions:
 - (i) the employee applies for such leave at least seven (7) days in advance of the period required, or as soon as such period is known; and
 - (ii) the leave requested is approved by the employee's immediate supervisor or their designate.
- (d) For the purpose of administration, approved leave specified under 14.1(b) shall be charged against the employee's attendance credits as follows:
 - (i) up to two (2) hours: one quarter (1/4) day credit;
 - (ii) between two (2) hours and four (4) hours: one half (1/2) day credit;
 - (iii) between four (4) hours and six (6) hours: three guarter (3/4) day credit;
 - (iv)more than six (6) hours: one (1) full day credit.
- (e) Approval for such leave shall not be unreasonably withheld, however it is understood by the parties that approval may be denied if it disrupts the Employer operations.
- 14.2 Leave of absence with pay may be granted for special or compassionate purposes:
 - (a) Up to six (6) months with the approval of the Employer; and
 - (b) Over six (6) months upon the recommendation of the Employer and with the approval of the Lieutenant Governor in Council.

ARTICLE 15 - Military Leave

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time and Permanent Part-time)

15.1 Leave of absence for not more than five (5) days with pay and not more than five (5) days without pay may be granted in a year for the purpose of taking Canadian Forces Reserve Training. An employee may, however, use five (5) days of their vacation credits instead of the leave without pay.

ARTICLE 16 - Leave Without Pay

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time and Permanent Part-time)

16.1 Leave of absence without pay and without accumulation of credits may be granted to an employee by the Employer.

ARTICLE 17 - Court Witness

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time and Permanent Part-time)

- 17.1 Where an employee is absent by reason of a subpoena to serve as a witness or a juror the employee may at their option:
 - (a) Treat the absence as leave without pay and retain any fee they receive as a witness;
 - (b) Deduct the period of absence from their vacation leave-of-absence credits or their overtime credits and retain any fee they receive as a witness; or
 - (c) Treat the absence as leave with pay and pay to the Employer all monies received from the court and submit to the Employer an expense account covering the amount of out-of-pocket expenses incurred which the employee is entitled to recover.

ARTICLE 18 - Bereavement Leave

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Seasonal and Casual: with applicability limited in respect of Seasonal and Casual employees to 18.2 exclusively)

- 18.1 (a) An employee shall be allowed four (4) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, inclusive of the day of the funeral in the event of the death of an employee's mother, father, brother, sister, step-mother, step-father, son, daughter, step-son, step-daughter, spouse, or loss of a child due to miscarriage or stillbirth and such leave shall not be charged against attendance credits.
 - (b) In the event the funeral proceedings are not concluded within the four (4) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, as specified in Article 18.1 (a) above, the employee shall be allowed to use the fourth (4th) day of leave of absence with pay on a later date that is not consecutive to the third (3rd) day of leave of absence to address outstanding matters concerning the funeral proceedings, including interment. In such event, the fourth (4th) day of leave of absence with pay must be used within six (6) calendar months of the date of death.
- 18.2 (a) An employee shall be allowed three (3) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, inclusive of the day of the funeral in the event of the death of an employee's mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandparents, spouse's grandparents, great-grandparents, grandchild, ward or guardian and such leave shall not be charged against attendance credits.
 - (b) In the event the funeral proceedings are not concluded within three (3) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, as specified in Article 18.2 (a) above, the employee shall be allowed to use the third (3rd) day of leave of absence with pay on a later date that is not consecutive to the second (2nd) day of leave of absence to address outstanding matters

concerning the funeral proceedings, including interment. In such event, the third (3rd) day of leave of absence with pay must be used within six (6) calendar months of the date of death.

18.3 An employee who would otherwise have been at work shall be allowed one (1) day leave of absence with pay in the event of the death and to attend the funeral of their aunt and uncle.

ARTICLE 19 - War Disability Pension

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

19.1 Employees who are in receipt of a War Disability Pension will be allowed up to six (6) days leave of absence per annum without loss of pay or attendance credits to attend for medical treatment related to the disability. Such leave may include absences while hospitalized.

ARTICLE 20 - Pregnancy, Parental and Adoption Leave

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

20.1 **Pregnancy Leave**

The Employer agrees to provide for pregnancy leave, without pay and in accordance with the provisions of the Ontario *Employment Standards Act* to a pregnant employee whose due date is at least thirteen (13) weeks after she commenced employment. During such leave, the Employer shall continue the Dental, Basic Life Insurance, LTIP, and Supplementary Health & Hospital Insurance, including Vision/Hearing Care, coverage provided under Article 21 of this agreement for a maximum of seventeen (17) weeks. Credits will continue to accumulate for this seventeen (17) week period.

- 20.2 (a) An employee entitled to pregnancy leave under Article 20.1, who provides the Employer with proof that she has applied for and is eligible to receive employment insurance benefits pursuant to Section 22 of the *Employment Insurance Act*, shall be paid an allowance in accordance with the Supplemental Unemployment Benefit Plan.
 - (b) In respect of the period of pregnancy leave, payments made according to the Supplemental Unemployment Benefit Plan will consist of the following:
 - (i) for the first two (2) weeks covering the employment insurance waiting period, payments equivalent to ninety-three percent (93%) of the actual gross weekly pay for her classification, which she was receiving on the last day worked prior to the commencement of the pregnancy leave, including any retroactive salary adjustment to which she may become entitled;

and

(ii) up to a maximum of fifteen (15) additional weeks, payments equivalent to the difference between the sum of the weekly employment insurance benefits the employee is eligible to receive and any other earnings received by the employee, and ninety-three percent (93%) of the actual gross weekly rate for her classification which she was receiving on the last day worked prior to the commencement of the pregnancy leave, including any retroactive salary adjustment to which she may become entitled.

- 20.3 An employee on pregnancy leave under Article 20.1 shall also be entitled to an additional parental leave of absence without pay of up to sixty-one (61) weeks in accordance with the *Employment Standards Act*. The request for this additional leave must be made in writing at least four (4) weeks prior to the expiration of her pregnancy leave and must commence immediately following the pregnancy leave. During such leave, the Employer shall continue the Dental, Basic Life Insurance, LTIP, and Supplementary Health and Hospital Insurance, including Vision/Hearing Care, coverage provided under Article 21 of this agreement for a maximum of sixty-one (61) weeks. Credits will continue to accumulate for this sixty-one (61) week period.
- 20.4 An employee returning from a leave of absence under Article 20.1, 20.3 or 20.5 shall be assigned to their former classification and be paid at the step in the salary range that they had attained when the leave of absence was granted, or in the step in the salary range they would have attained had they worked throughout the leave, whichever is greater.

20.5 Parental Leave

- (a) The Employer agrees to provide parental leave without pay of up to sixty-three (63) weeks to an employee, who has not received pregnancy leave under Article 20.1, and who has been employed for at least thirteen (13) weeks, in accordance with the Ontario *Employment Standards Act*. During such leave, the Employer shall continue the Dental, Basic Life Insurance, LTIP, and Supplementary Health and Hospital Insurance, including Vision/Hearing Care coverage provided under Article 21 of this agreement for a period of up to sixty-three (63) weeks. Credits will continue to accumulate for this sixty-three (63) week period.
- (b) To receive the leave set out in Article 20.5 (a) above, an employee must supply the Employer with proof of the child's birth or an adoption certificate when applying for parental leave.
- 20.6 (a) An employee entitled to parental leave under Article 20.3 or 20.5 who provides the Employer with proof that they have applied for and is eligible to receive employment insurance benefits pursuant to Section 23 of the *Employment Insurance Act*, shall be paid an allowance in accordance with the Supplemental Unemployment Benefit Plan.
 - (b) In respect of the period of parental leave, payments made according to the Supplemental Unemployment Benefit Plan will consist of the following:
 - (i) for the first two (2) weeks covering the employment insurance waiting period, payments equivalent to ninety-three percent (93%) of the actual gross weekly pay for their classification which they were receiving on the last day worked prior to the commencement of the parental leave, including any retroactive salary adjustment to which they may become entitled;

and

(ii) up to a maximum of ten (10) additional weeks payments equivalent to the difference between the sum of the weekly employment insurance benefits the employee is eligible to receive and any other earnings received by the employee, and ninety-three percent (93%) of the actual gross weekly pay for their classification which they were receiving on the last day worked prior to the commencement of the parental leave, including any retroactive salary adjustment to which they may become entitled.

ARTICLE 21- Employees' Group Insurance and Medical Benefits Plans

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Seasonal with applicability in respect to Seasonal employees limited by Appendix 4 – Section 12. and Casuals as per Article 32.13.)

The Parties agree the details set out herein under Article 21 are intended merely as a convenient reference to the more important terms and provisions of the benefits. The master contracts covering these plans shall be the governing documents and the entitlement to benefits is determined solely by the Insurance Carrier.

21.1 Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP)

- (a) The Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP) as may be amended from time to time is available to employees and eligible dependents as Ontario residents as "Basic Health and Hospitalization Insurance".
- (b) The Employer shall pay for such coverage through the applicable payroll tax.

21.2 **Supplementary Health and Hospitalization**

- (a) The plan is intended to cover a number of medical and hospital costs not covered under OHIP.
- (b) This plan shall continue as heretofore in effect for employees and eligible dependents.
- (c) Plan Details
 - (i) this plan shall cover the employee, the employee's spouse and all other dependents under twenty-one (21) years of age, or a dependent who is between the ages of twenty-one (21) and twenty-five (25) and is a full-time student attending an educational institution or a mentally or physically disabled child of an employee, provided such child is unmarried, twenty-one (21) years of age or over, dependent upon such employee for support and was mentally or physically disabled and insured as a dependent immediately prior to age twenty-one (21);
 - (ii) A pay-direct prescription drug card will be issued to all eligible employees to be utilized at pharmacies which honour this card system, upon completion of the enrollment process which includes the positive enrollment of all covered individuals (employees and dependents) and spousal coordination of benefits information. In instances where the pay-direct drug card cannot be utilized, the claim may be submitted to the insurance carrier on the prescribed paper form.

The following is the drug plan coverage provided for eligible employees and dependents under either method of claim submission:

(a) Ninety percent (90%) of reasonable and customary medically necessary expenses incurred for drugs and medicines requiring a prescription by law, vaccinations and serums (defined as preventative vaccines for Hepatitis A and/or B, Influenza, Meningitis and Chicken Pox with a drug identification number (DIN), and allergy serums as prescribed by a physician and administered by a qualified health care practitioner if they are not covered by a provincial health plan), and other specified

life-sustaining drugs as defined and administered by the insurer and subject to change from time to time if they are:

- (i) Prescribed by a physician, nurse practitioner, where applicable, or dentist for the treatment of a diagnosed illness or injury, and
- (ii) Dispensed by a licensed pharmacist or by a physician or dentist legally licensed to dispense drugs,
- (b) Such covered prescription drugs and medicines will be subject to generic substitution and an eight dollars (\$8.00) maximum dispensing fee for each prescription. If the prescription specifically prescribes no generic substitution, then the brand name drug will be covered.
- (c) The LCBO plan will not reimburse member costs for any prescription drug covered by the provincial plan for members or their dependents who are age 65 and over, other than the \$100 personal deductible and \$6.11 per script co-pay.

(iii) Eligible expenses include:

- (a) Charges by a licensed hospital for semi-private room and board and for hospital services and supplies furnished for care and treatment, up to two hundred and forty dollars (\$240.00) per day, effective August 1, 2017 (for expenses incurred after that date).
- (b) Charges for private duty nursing in your home by a registered graduate nurse, registered nursing assistant or licensed practical nurse (or designated equivalent) who is not ordinarily a resident in your home and is not related to you or to your dependents, provided the service was recommended and approved by a licensed physician or surgeon.
- (c) Artificial limbs and eyes, crutches, splints, casts, trusses and braces.
- (d) Rental of wheelchairs, hospital beds or iron lungs required for temporary therapeutic use. A wheelchair may be purchased if recommended by the attending physician and if rental cost would exceed the purchase cost.
- (e) Oxygen and its administration.
- (f) Hearing aids and eye glasses if required as a result of accidental injury.
- (g) Ambulance services.
- (h) Dental services and supplies which are provided by a dental surgeon within a period of eighteen (18) months following accident for treatment of accidental injury to natural teeth including replacement of such teeth or for the setting of a jaw fractured or dislocated in an accident, excluding any benefits payable under any provincial medical plan.

- (i) Charges for the services of a chiropractor, osteopath, chiropodist, naturopath, podiatrist, physiotherapist, speech therapist, massage therapist and acupuncturist to a maximum of fifty (\$50.00) per visit for each visit not subsidized by OHIP. In any event, the reimbursement for the combined services of the listed practitioners shall not exceed Two Thousand Dollars (\$2,000.00) per year.
- (j) Charges for the services of a psychologist, psychotherapist or social worker or Master of Social Work up to ninety percent (90%) of the total cost of the prescribed plan of treatment to a combined annual maximum of three-thousand dollars (\$3,000.00).
- (k) Fees for services rendered outside of Ontario, by a physician, surgeon or a specialist legally licensed to practice medicine, in excess of the charges which are allowed under the Provincial Health Insurance Plan, but not to exceed the amount specified in the Ontario Medical Association Tariff.
- (I) Charges for surgery by a podiatrist, performed in a podiatrist's office to a maximum of one hundred and sixty dollars (\$160.00). It is not necessary for the employee or dependents to be confined to hospital to be eligible for benefits under this plan.
- (d) The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the premiums.
- (e) (i) The Employer agrees to pay one hundred percent (100%) of the monthly premiums for vision care and hearing aid coverage under the Supplementary Health and Hospital Plan.
 - (ii) This coverage provides for vision care to a maximum of four hundred dollars (\$400.00) per insured person in any twenty-four (24) month period from the date of expense for the purchase of prescribed lenses and frames, or contact lenses or towards laser surgery.
 - (iii) This coverage provides for hearing aid coverage to a maximum of two thousand five hundred dollars (\$2,500.00 [2 x \$1,250.00/ear]) in any thirty six (36) month period.
- (f) This coverage provides for reimbursement of the costs of the employee's and dependent's eye exams not covered under the Provincial Health Plan, to a maximum of eighty dollars (\$80.00) paid once every two years.
- (g) Residential Treatment: Applicable to all employees for drug and alcohol addictions and mental health treatment. This benefit will cover residential treatment for up to a maximum of 30 days and a maximum \$20,000 per stay. Services must be provided in a 'licensed' facility and must be medically necessary. The plan will be second payer to any provincially funded benefits that apply. This benefit is subject to predetermination by the group benefits carrier.

21.3 **Basic Life Insurance**

- (a) The Employer shall provide life insurance to each active employee in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of salary or twenty thousand dollars (\$20,000.00), whichever is greater.
- (b) Upon retirement under the OPSEU Pension Plan Text, Basic Life Insurance shall be provided at no cost, for those eligible, but reduced as follows:

- (i) at the first of the month coinciding with or next following date of retirement to five thousand dollars (\$5,000.00);
- (ii) on October 1, coinciding with or next following date of retirement to four thousand five hundred dollars (\$4,500.00). This amount will continue for the remainder of life.
- (c) If any employee becomes totally disabled before their sixty-fifth (65th) birthday so that they are unable to perform any work for a continuous period of at least nine (9) months, the Basic Life Insurance will be kept in force without cost to the employee as long as the total disability continues subject to reductions at age sixty-five (65) described above.
- (d) Conversion privileges to standard life and term insurance of the insurer are available upon leaving the employ of the Employer.
- (e) The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the premiums.

21.4 Optional Life Insurance For Employees and Dependents

- (a) An employee may purchase life insurance additional to the Basic Life Insurance in units of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) up to a maximum of three hundred and fifty thousand dollars (\$350,000), or as may be amended from time to time. This option shall be available without evidence of insurability for coverage amounts of up to forty thousand dollars (\$40,000) when the employee first becomes eligible. If any application for Optional Life Insurance is made for more than forty thousand dollars (\$40,000), or it is made more than thirty-one (31) days after first becoming eligible, evidence of insurability satisfactory to the insurer must be supplied. An application from an employee to increase the amount of insurance currently held will also require evidence of health satisfactory to the Insurer.
- (b) The premium will be determined by the amount of insurance and will be adjusted with changes in the insurance amount and in the age of the employee as per the established five (5) year age bands in the premium schedule. In the event of death from any cause (excluding suicide within the first two (2) years of coverage), the amount of Optional Life Insurance under the plan will be paid to the beneficiary named. Change of beneficiary (within the limits set by law) may be made at any time by completing a form which may be obtained from the Human Resources Division.
- (c) At their option, employees may purchase life insurance for dependents in the following amounts:

For Spouse: In units of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) to a maximum of

two hundred thousand dollars (\$200,000).

For Dependent Children: In units of one thousand dollars (\$1,000) to a maximum of five

thousand dollars (\$5,000).

Option is also available to have only one dependent covered (i.e., spouse only or one dependent child only), or more than one dependent (i.e., spouse and/or all dependent children).

- (d) Conversion privileges are available upon leaving the employ of the Employer for employee and spouse insurance only.
- (e) The cost of the above plans shall be borne solely by the employee.

21.5 Long Term Income Protection Plan (LTIP)

- (a) The LTIP Plan shall be continued and shall be upon the same basis as heretofore in effect.
- (b) Plan Details
 - (i) LTIP benefits will become payable if while insured the employee becomes "totally disabled" - benefits continue during disability to age sixty-five (65), after an elimination period of six (6) months, or the expiration of accumulated attendance credits, whichever is the later.
 - (ii) "Total disability" under this plan means the continuous inability as the result of illness or injury of the insured employee to perform each and every duty of normal occupation during the elimination period, and during the first twenty-four (24) months of the benefit period; and thereafter, during the balance of the benefit period, the inability to perform any and every duty of each gainful occupation for which the employee is reasonably fitted by education, training or experience.
 - (iii) LTIP benefits shall be sixty-six and two-thirds percent (66 2/3%) of the employee's gross salary, earned on the last day worked, including any retroactive salary adjustment to which the employee is entitled.
 - (iv) While the employee is receiving LTIP benefits, the Employer will maintain the employee's pension contribution in accordance with the OPSEU Pension Plan text.
 - (v) If the employee becomes disabled again while still insured for this benefit, the income benefits will be payable on completion of the elimination period however, if within three (3) months after benefits have ceased, the employee has a recurrence of a disability due to the same or a related cause, it will not be necessary to satisfy the elimination period again.
 - (vi) An employee in receipt of LTIP benefits who is able to resume activity on a gradual basis during recovery, partial benefits may be continued during rehabilitative employment "rehabilitative employment" means remunerative employment while not yet fully recovered, following directly after the period of total disability for which benefits were received when considering rehabilitative employment benefits, LTIP will take into account the employee's training, education and experience the rehabilitative benefit will be the monthly LTIP benefit less fifty percent (50%) of rehabilitative employment earnings the benefit will continue during the rehabilitative employment period up to but not more than twenty-four (24) months rehabilitative employment may be with the Employer or with another employer.
 - (vii) LTIP was optional for employees appointed up to June 30th 1971 these employees may opt out of the LTIP plan in the future if they so desire - employees appointed July 1, 1971 and subsequently, do not have the privilege of opting out of the LTIP benefit.

- (viii) The LTIP benefit under (iii) will be increased for each employee who commenced to receive LTIP benefits:
 - (a) From and including January 1, 1981, to and including December 31, 1982, by ninety dollars (\$90.00) per month;
 - (b) From and including January 1, 1983, to and including December 31, 1984, by seventy dollars (\$70.00) per month;
 - (c) From and including January 1, 1985, to and including December 31, 1986, by fifty five dollars (\$55.00) per month;
 - (d) From and including January 1, 1987, to and including December 31, 1988, by fifty dollars (\$50.00) per month;
 - (e) From and including January 1, 1989, to and including December 31, 1990, by thirty dollars (\$30.00) per month;
 - (f) From and including January 1, 1991, to and including December 31, 1992, by twenty dollars (\$20.00) per month;
 - (g) From and including January 1, 1993, to and including December 31, 1994, by ten dollars (\$10.00) per month;
 - (h) From and including January 1, 1995, to and including December 31, 1996, by five dollars (\$5.00) per month.
 - In respect of each month the employee continues to receive LTIP benefits under the plan.
- (ix) The LTIP benefit to which an employee is entitled under (iii) and (viii) above will be reduced by the total of other disability or retirement benefits payable under any other plan toward which the Employer makes a contribution except for Workplace Safety and Insurance Benefits paid for an unrelated disability.
- (c) The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the premium as may be amended from time to time.
- (d) (i) When an employee, who has been receiving LTIP benefits, is able to return to full time employment the Employer may assign the employee to a vacancy which is in the same class or position as the employee's former class or position, for which they are qualified.
 - (ii) Where there is no such position the employee may be assigned to a lower classification for which they are qualified, in the work area.
 - (iii) An employee who is assigned under this clause shall be paid at the same step they had attained in the salary range of the classification of the position they occupied prior to disability for a period of six months. At the end of that period they shall be paid at a rate within the salary range of the classification of the position to which they have been assigned.

- (iv) Where there is no available position in the work area for which the employee is qualified, they shall be declared surplus subject to the provisions of Article 6.
- (v) Where an employee does not accept an assignment under this clause they shall be laid off and the provisions of Articles 6.7 shall not apply.
- (vi) It is understood that when it is necessary to assign an employee under this section the provision of Article 22 shall not apply.

21.6 **Joint Insurance and Benefit Committee**

- (a) The Committee shall be referred to as the Joint Insurance Benefits Review Committee (JIBRC).
- (b) (i) The purpose of this Committee is to facilitate communications between the Employer and the Union on the subject of Group Insurance including Basic Life Insurance, Optional Life Insurance, Supplementary Health & Hospitalization Insurance (including vision care), Long Term Income Protection Insurance, Dental Plan and such other negotiated benefits as may be included in the Group Insurance Plan.
 - (ii) It is understood that the Group Insurance benefits to be provided to employees and the cost sharing arrangements between the Employer and its employees shall be as set out in any applicable collective agreement or arbitration award, and the matters for consideration by this Committee shall be only as set out in these terms of reference.
- (c) The Committee shall be composed of an equal number of representatives from the Employer and the Union with not more than eight (8) representatives in total. At meetings of the Committee, each party may be accompanied by an actuary and/or consultant to provide technical advice and counsel.
- (d) (i) The duties of the Committee shall consist of the following:
 - (a) Development of the specifications for the public tendering of any negotiated benefits which may be included in the Group Insurance Plan (to cover the bargaining unit only);
 - (b) Determination of the manner in which the specifications will be made available for public tendering;
 - (c) Consideration and examination of all tenders submitted in response to the specifications for tender and preparation of a report thereon;
 - (d) Recommendation to the Government of Ontario on the selection of insurance carrier or carriers to underwrite the Group Insurance Plans;
 - (e) Review of the semi-annual financial reports on the Group Insurance Plan; and,
 - (f) Review of the contentious claims and recommendations thereon, when such claim problems have not been resolved through the existing administrative procedures.

- (ii) The specifications for tender will describe the benefits to be provided, the cost sharing arrangement between the Employer and its employees, the past financial history of the insurance plans, the employee data, the format for the retention illustration for each coverage and the financial reporting requirements. Tenders shall be entertained by the Committee from any individual insurance carrier acting solely on its own behalf. This shall not preclude such carrier from arranging reinsurance as may be necessary.
- (iii) The basis for recommendation of an insurance carrier(s) will include the ability of the carrier(s) to underwrite the plan, compliance of the carrier's quotation with the specifications for tender, the carrier's service capabilities and the expected long term net cost of the benefits to be provided.
- (e) (i) The Committee will also meet every six (6) months to review the financial experience under these coverages. The specifications for tender will describe the information to be included in the semi-annual financial statements to be prepared by the insurance carrier(s). These statements will include paid premiums, paid claims, changes in reserve requirements for open and for unreported claims, incurred claims, the retention elements of commissions, taxes, administrative expenses, contingency reserve charges and interest credits on claims and other reserves. The insurance carrier(s) will also be required to report on the level and method of administering the Employer's and employee's deposit accounts.
 - (ii) The Committee shall request the insurance carrier(s) to provide such additional information for the Committee's consideration as may be required by either the Employer or the Union.
 - (iii) If the Joint Insurance Benefits Review Committee fails to agree on a recommendation to the Government of Ontario on the selection of insurance carrier(s) to underwrite the Group Insurance Plan, the members of the said Committee nominated by the Employer and the Union may each make a recommendation in writing to the Government of Ontario on the selection of the insurance carrier(s) supported by reasons for their respective recommendations.
 - (iv) It is understood that the Government at all times retains the right to select whatever carrier(s) (to underwrite the Group Insurance Plan) it may consider what would best serve the "public interest" and, in so doing, is under no obligation to select a carrier(s) that may be recommended by the Joint Insurance Benefits Review Committee.

21.7 **Dental Plan**

(a) The Employer will continue to pay one hundred percent (100%) of the premiums for dental coverage as provided for under Manulife Policy Number 10055, or its equivalent, except for the modifications as set out herein.

Recall exams and scaling shall be limited to every nine (9) months (except for children 12 years and under); oral hygiene instruction shall be restricted to once per lifetime; pit and fissure sealants restricted to dependent children six (6) to eighteen (18) years of age; and combined basic [routine] and major treatment, shall be limited to a maximum of Three Thousand Dollars (\$3,000.00) per year, per insured employee and Three Thousand Dollars (\$3,000.00) per year for each of their dependents. Crown and bridges coverage at 50 percent

(50%) reimbursement shall be included within the Three Thousand Dollar (\$3,000.00) maximum per year referenced above. Orthodontic treatment eligible expenses covered at fifty percent (50%) to a lifetime maximum of Three Thousand Dollars (\$3,000.00) (limited to eligible dependents six (6) to eighteen (18) years of age on the date the initial orthodontic appliance is installed)

(b) Effective August 1, 2017, the schedule of fees shall be the current Ontario Dental Association Fee Schedule.

21.8 Accidental Death & Dismemberment

The Employer agrees to continue to make payroll deductions equivalent to the premiums for the current Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance Plan administered by the Union. All monies so deducted shall be remitted to the Union within fifteen (15) days of the end of the month in which the deductions were made along with a list of names of employees from whom the deductions were made.

21.9 **Pensions**

The parties agree to provide an information package regarding pension entitlements, benefits and OPT enrollment criteria in the new employee orientation package.

21.10 Employee Family Assistance Program

- (a) It is recognized that the success of the Employee Family Assistance Program is enhanced by the cooperation and support of both the Employer and the Union. It is further agreed that substantial changes to the scope or framework of the Program shall only take place upon consultation between the parties through the JIBRC, as listed in Article 21.6.
- (b) Additionally, under the Employee Family Assistance Program, a Trauma Response Service will be made available to all LCBO employees who, in the course of their duties are subject to acts of violence. The Local Union President or Unit Steward, as applicable, will be advised forthwith whenever the Trauma Response Team is activated.
- (c) Permanent full time, permanent part time, seasonal, and casual employees shall have access to the Employee Family Assistance Program.
- 21.11 The Employer will offer the following two benefit enhancements applicable to PFT employees and Seasonal employees who may be entitled to benefits under the plan as per Section 12 of Appendix 4- Seasonal Employees:
 - (a) <u>Out of Country (Optional)</u> Employee paid Out of Country medical coverage will be made available.
 - (b) **Survivor Benefits** The Employer shall provide one (1) year of coverage after death.

ARTICLE 22 - Assignments and Job Postings

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal: applicability limited by Appendix 4 – Section 3, Casual: applicability limited by the provisions of 32.4)

- 22.1 Employees shall progress through the steps of the salary ranges of their classification in accordance with the procedures of the Employer, as established from time to time, on the basis of satisfactory written recommendations and subject to the approval of the Employer. The Employer agrees to permit employees to examine the said written recommendations upon their completion by the Supervisor or Department Head and will provide a copy of the Assessment Report if so requested.
- 22.2 An employee promoted to a higher classification set out in any approved classification schedule shall be entitled to a salary increase of at least one (1) step or an increase to the minimum of the range attached to the higher classification whichever is greater and such increases will be effective upon the effective date of promotion. This does not apply to casual CSR employees who have been promoted to a permanent full-time CSR position on the single wage grid.
- 22.3 Where the classification of a store is changed all promotions resulting there from, within the bargaining unit, shall be posted and filled in accordance with the provisions of Article 22.4.
- 22.4 (a) (i) If a new job classification within the bargaining unit is created, or a permanent vacancy occurs in an existing job classification, before inviting applications from persons not employed by the Employer, or employees who are outside of the bargaining unit, the Employer will post within the geographic area as specified, notice of such new job or vacancy for a period of ten (10) working days during which employees within such area may apply. The notice shall stipulate qualifications, classification, salary range, department and location concerned.
 - (ii) Seniority, for a non-bargaining unit employee who is assigned to a position within the bargaining unit shall commence on the date they are assigned to such position and they shall not receive a seniority credit for their employment prior to such assignment.
 - (b) For the purpose of Article 22.5(a), a promotion shall be deemed to include:
 - (i) the assignment of a permanent full-time employee to another permanent full-time position in a class with a higher maximum salary rate than the class of their former position; or
 - (ii) the assignment of a permanent part-time employee to a permanent full-time position if there was no permanent full-time employee eligible and qualified for the position; or
 - (iii) the assignment of a permanent part-time employee to another permanent part-time position with a higher weekly salary than their former position; or
 - (iv) the assignment of a casual to a permanent part-time position in accordance with the provisions of Article 32.4.
 - (v) in Logistics, the assignment of a seasonal employee to an entry level permanent full-time position.

- (c) Where the opening of a new operation necessitates the transferring of employees to complete the required complement because of insufficient applicants under Article 22.4 (a), above, then preference with regard to transferring to the new location shall be given to the views of the more senior employees.
- (d) Where an employee is to be transferred, the employee shall be given two (2) weeks' notice of transfer where practical.
- 22.5 (a) Where employees are being considered for promotion, seniority will be the determining factor provided the employee is qualified to perform the work.
 - (b) Where it is decided that it is necessary to make a temporary appointment to fill a temporary vacancy, including summer stores, which will last five (5) working days or more, or one (1) day in the case of stores, the Employer shall appoint the most senior employee in the next lowest classification in the same class series in the department, section or store involved, who is qualified and available to perform the work.
 - (c) For C and D Stores and Assistant Manager positions where qualifications and ability are relatively equal, seniority shall be the determining factor.
- 22.6 Where the Employer selects a candidate for a position advertised by a Job Posting Circular, from employee applicants, the successful candidate's name, department number and seniority shall be announced in writing within twenty (20) days of appointment to the position. Should no person presently employed by the Employer at the time of the opening be deemed to be satisfactory to the Employer's requirements, the Employer shall so announce in writing within twenty (20) days of the closing date for receiving applications to the Job Posting Circular.
- 22.7 (a) Other than for postings inviting applications from employees, for positions in "Metropolitan" area stores, should the Employer select an employee to be the successful candidate to a posting advertising a position, the Employer shall announce the name, department number and seniority of the successful candidate within twenty (20) days from the date of appointment to the position.
 - (b) In the case of postings advertising positions in "Metropolitan" area stores, the Employer shall announce the name, department number and seniority of a successful candidate within twenty (20) days of appointment.
 - **NOTE:** It is recognized that "unusual" circumstances may prevail so as not to allow proper selection of a person to fill a vacant position within the time limits prescribed in Article 22.6 and 22.7, in which case additional time may be necessary. The Employer and the Union agree to cooperate so as to allow for proper selection of a person to fill any such vacancy.
- 22.8 (a) In the event an employee who has been promoted is unable to perform the requirements of the position in a satisfactory manner within a period not exceeding three (3) months from date of appointment, the employee shall be reclassified to the employee's previous classification and assigned to the step in the salary range attained immediately prior to promotion.

- (b) An employee who is demoted and to whom section (a) above does not apply shall be assigned to a step in the new salary range closest to but less than the rate they were receiving at the time of demotion.
- 22.9 It is agreed that vacancies in the positions of C Store Manager and A Store Assistant shall be posted in accordance with the provisions of the Collective Agreement. The Employer further agrees not to transfer A Store Assistants to C Store Manager positions or vice-versa.

22.10 Retail Stores

- (a) Permanent full time employees in retail stores may apply to postings for retail stores within the Retail Division, for the purpose of transfer, promotion or demotion, on the following terms and conditions:
 - (i) The employee has a minimum of three (3) years permanent full time seniority to be considered for transfer requests:
 - (ii) Upon transfer, the employee is ineligible to apply to or be considered for postings for the purposes of transfer for a period of two (2) years from the date of transfer;
 - (iii) The employee is responsible for all relocation expenses associated with the transfer or demotion and shall not receive any payment or reimbursement from the Employer in respect of same, except where the employee has been promoted to a Manager position; and
 - (iv) For the purpose of transfer or promotion, the employee's performance is satisfactory as determined by the Employer, and the employee receives a recommendation from their Supervisor.
- (b) Where an employee is being considered for transfer, promotion, or demotion to a posted vacancy, seniority will be the determining factor, provided the employee is qualified to perform the work.
- (c) Upon demotion, an employee will receive the wage rate closest to, but not greater than the employee's current wage rate for the position the employee has been demoted to.
- (d) For clarity, Article 22 does not, in any way, restrict management rights to transfer employees for operational or bona fide reasons. The employer will provide the Local President with a copy of an employee's transfer letter.
- (e) It is understood that for the purposes of layoff and identification of posting areas, the current Geographic Areas remain in existence.
- 22.11 All posted positions shall be filled no later than sixty (60) calendar days from the closing date of the job posting.

ARTICLE 23 - Uniforms, Attire and Special Allowances

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

- 23.1 The Employer shall supply to an employee in the store system an issue of five (5) long sleeve or short sleeve shirts or blouses, every one (1) year and of a design approved by the Employer.
- 23.2 Aprons of a design approved by the Employer will be provided for use by store personnel involved in handling case stock.
- 23.3 (a) Maintenance employees, in LCBO Warehouses, will be issued two (2) clean shirts and two (2) clean pairs of trousers per week, the cost of which shall be the responsibility of the Employer.
 - (b) All other employees, in LCBO Warehouses, assigned to a classification which was previously eligible for uniforms, shall be issued a lump sum payment of four hundred dollars (\$400.00) payable on September 1, 2000 and no later than the first pay in the month of September annually thereafter.
- 23.4 (a) Safety footwear, which is designated as CSA approved, shall be worn by:
 - employees who are required to operate power lifting equipment;
 - · employees in Warehouses and Depots;
 - all Maintenance employees;
 - Printing and Mailing Department employees, where required;
 - those employees in other locations deemed necessary by the Employer or the Ministry of Labour.

It is understood that those employees in Retail Stores, as identified above, shall be required to wear safety shoes.

- (b) (i) Upon proof of purchase, the Employer shall subsidize the cost of safety footwear for those employees identified in (a) above, to a maximum of one hundred and fifty dollars (\$150.00) once every twelve (12) month period.
 - (ii) In the event that earlier replacement of safety footwear is required as the result of wear, such footwear shall be surrendered to the Employer and shall be replaced upon the recommendation of the employee's immediate supervisor. Said replacement shall not exceed one hundred and fifty dollars (\$150.00).
- (c) All-weather jackets and/or work vests will be made available for those warehouse personnel whose work activities justify their use.
- (d) All-weather jackets for inclement weather will be made available at the applicable stores where the required duties necessitate store personnel to perform loading duties outdoors in such weather.
- (e) Jackets or work vests will be made available at the applicable stores where the duties necessitate store personnel to perform duties in a refrigerated "Cold Room".
- 23.5 Employees physically unable to wear safety footwear for medical reasons, as certified by a physician, shall not be permitted to enter the work area unless a physician's certificate of exemption has been

provided to the employee's immediate supervisor. Those employees so authorized shall be required to wear safety toe caps, the cost of which shall be borne by the Employer.

ARTICLE 24 - Statutory Provisions

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)

24.1 It is understood and agreed that the provisions of this Agreement do not conflict in any way with the provisions and requirements of relevant statutes, and in particular do not conflict in any way with the *Liquor Control Act*.

ARTICLE 25 - Entitlement on Death

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

- 25.1 Where an employee who has served more than six (6) months dies, there shall be paid to their personal representative or, if there is no personal representative, to such person as the Employer determines, the sum of:
 - (a) Any regular salary due;
 - (b) One-twelfth (1/12) of their annual salary;
 - (c) Their salary for the outstanding vacation and overtime credits that have accrued; and
 - (d) Any attendance gratuity or severance pay to which they are entitled under Article 12.
- 25.2 (a) The widow/widower or the dependents of the deceased may be paid up to five thousand dollars (\$5,000.00) of the above without the prior consent of the Provincial Treasurer.
 - (b) Any indebtedness to the Crown on the part of the deceased member, such as overpaid (advance) salary, and overdrawn attendance credits, must be deducted from the above entitlement before payment is made.

ARTICLE 26 - Salaries

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)

- 26.1 The Employer agrees to pay and the Union agrees to accept the salaries for the classifications herein set forth in the Salary and Classification Schedule and The Schedule of Casual Hourly Wage Rates attached hereto.
- 26.2 Pay days for the employees covered by this Agreement shall be every second Thursday, nine (9) days after the pay period is completed subject to other Articles herein stated.
- 26.3 (a) All employees shall be required to receive their salary in the form of a direct deposit. Such deposits shall be made to an account designated by the employee.
 - (b) Employees on direct deposit shall receive a record of each deposit (pay stub) in a mailer of a design approved by the Employer designed to ensure confidentiality.

ARTICLE 27 - Employee Files and Discipline

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)

- 27.1 An employee's file will be open for inspection by that employee at any reasonable time during office hours. With the written permission of the employee the file may be opened for inspection to a representative of the Union provided that the above is consistent with the provisions of the *Freedom of Information and Protection of Individual Privacy Act*.
- 27.2 No discipline against an employee shall be used in a subsequent disciplinary proceeding if such prior incident is more than three (3) years old.
- 27.3 An employee who is required to attend a meeting for the purpose of discussing a matter which may result in disciplinary action being taken against the employee shall be made aware of the purpose of the meeting and their right to Union Representation in advance of the meeting. The employee shall be entitled to have a Union representative at such meeting provided this does not result in undue delay.
- 27.4 The Employer shall not discipline or dismiss an employee without just cause.

ARTICLE 28 - Grievance Procedure

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)

28.1 **Definitions:**

- (a) "Employee Representative" means a duly authorized representative of the Union.
- (b) "Grievance" means a difference arising from the interpretation, application, administration or alleged contravention of the provisions of this Agreement.
- (c) "Days" means calendar days exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and holidays designated in Article 8, Paid Holidays.
- 28.2 (a) An employee shall be accompanied and represented by an Employee Representative at STAGES 2 and 3 of the Grievance Procedure.
 - (b) An employee who has a grievance and is required to attend a meeting at STAGE 2 or 3 of the Grievance Procedure or a hearing at STAGE 4, shall be given time off with no loss of pay or credits to attend such meeting or hearing. This section will also apply to the Employee Representative, representing the employee, if an employee of the Employer. Time off for the Employee Representative to attend a meeting or hearing, including reasonable travel time, shall be charged against the pool of days established under Article 1.5.
 - (c) (i) If requested, the Employer shall provide the Union with particulars relating to a grievance filed by the Union on behalf of a member or the Union itself during the grievance procedure.
 - (ii) If requested, the Union shall provide the Employer with particulars relating to a grievance filed by the Union on behalf of a member or the Union itself during the grievance procedure.

(d) Copies of written decisions provided by the Employer at STAGE 2 and STAGE 3 of this procedure shall be provided to the Union.

28.3 **STAGE 1** (Complaint Stage)

- (a) (i) An employee who has a complaint or a difference shall discuss the complaint or difference with their supervisor, as designated by the Employer, within ten (10) days of the employee first becoming aware of the circumstances giving rise to the complaint or difference.
 - (ii) Unless otherwise agreed between the employee and their supervisor, a meeting in respect of an employee's complaint shall only be attended by the employee and their supervisor.
- (b) The supervisor shall consider the complaint or difference and give their response to the employee within ten (10) days of the discussion.
- (c) If the complaint or difference is not satisfactorily resolved by the supervisor, it may be processed within an additional ten (10) days from the date of the supervisor's response or the expiration of the time limits set out in (b) above, in the following manner.

28.4 **STAGE 2**

- (a) The employee may file a grievance in writing with their supervisor specifying the clause or clauses in this Agreement alleged to have been violated.
- (b) The supervisor shall complete an investigation of the grievance and provide the grievor with their written decision within fifteen (15) days of receiving the grievance. The investigation may include a meeting with the employee affording them an opportunity to be heard.

28.5 **STAGE 3**

- (a) (i) If the grievance is not resolved under Article 28.4, the employee may submit the grievance to the Chair or designee within five (5) days of the date that they received the decision under Article 28.4.
 - (ii) In the event that no decision in writing is received in accordance with the specified time limits in Article 28.4, the grievor may submit the grievance to the Chair or designee within five (5) days of the date that the supervisor was required to give their decision in writing in accordance with Article 28.4.
- (b) Where the grievor has not had an opportunity to be heard by the supervisor under Article 28.4, the Chair or designee shall hold a meeting with the employee within twenty (20) days of receipt of the grievance and shall give the grievor their decision in writing within ten (10) days of the meeting.
- (c) Where the Chair or designee does not hold a meeting they shall give the grievor their decision within ten (10) days of receipt of the grievance.

28.6 **STAGE 4**

If the grievor is not satisfied with the decision of the Chair or designee or if a decision is not received within the specified time limits, the grievor may apply to the Crown Employees

Grievance Settlement Board for a hearing of the grievance within five (5) days of the date they received the decision or within five (5) days of the expiration of the specified time limit for receiving a decision.

- 28.7 An employee claiming they have been dismissed without just cause shall be entitled to file a grievance commencing at STAGE 3 provided they do so within ten (10) days of the date of the dismissal.
- 28.8 The Union shall have the right to lodge a grievance based on a difference arising directly with the Employer. However, such a grievance shall not include any matter upon which an employee is personally entitled to grieve. Such grievance shall first be presented, in writing, to the Employer within twenty (20) days of the circumstances giving rise to the grievance. A meeting between representatives of the Union and the Employer will be held within ten (10) days of receipt of the grievance. The grievance shall be answered in writing by the Employer within ten (10) days of such meeting, following which or failing settlement of the grievance; the Union may submit the grievance to the Crown Employees Grievance Settlement Board within a further period of ten (10) days.
- 28.9 The Employer shall have the right to lodge a grievance as defined above or relating to the conduct of the Union or any officer or representative of the Union or the conduct of the employee. Such grievance shall first be presented, in writing, to the Union within twenty (20) days of the circumstances giving rise to the grievance. A meeting between representatives of the Union and the Employer will be held within ten (10) days of receipt of the grievance. The grievance shall be answered in writing by the Union within ten (10) days of such meeting, following which or failing settlement of the grievance; the Employer may submit the grievance to the Crown Employees Grievance Settlement Board within a further period of ten (10) days.
- 28.10 (a) The Crown Employees Grievance Settlement Board shall not be authorized to alter, modify or amend any part of this Agreement nor shall the Crown Employees Grievance Settlement Board give any decision inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement.
 - (b) The determination of a grievance by the Crown Employees Grievance Settlement Board pursuant to the terms of this Agreement is final and binding upon the parties and the employees covered by this Agreement.
 - (c) At any STAGE of the Grievance Procedure, the time limits imposed upon either party may be extended, in writing, by mutual agreement.
- 28.11 As an alternative to the procedures described at STAGE 4 in Article 28.6 the parties may choose to proceed with final disposition of a grievance by the use of Mediation/Arbitration. This alternative shall be implemented within the provisions of Appendix 2 of this Agreement and agreed as being in conformity with the provisions of Article 28.10 of this Agreement.
- 28.12 Where a grievance is not processed within the time allowed or has not been processed by the employee or the Union within the time prescribed it shall be deemed to have been withdrawn.

ARTICLE 29 - Stock and Cash Shortages

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal, Casual)

- 29.1 The Employer agrees not to require reimbursement for stock shortages by the group of employees in the store involved where the shortages are deemed by the Employer to be reasonable except where the employee or employees involved are identified or such shortage occurs as a result of group action or a criminal act.
- 29.2 All daily cash shortages of five dollars (\$5.00) or less shall be absorbed by the Employer. All daily cash shortages in excess of five dollars (\$5.00) shall be the responsibility of the cashier and they shall reimburse the Employer fifty percent (50%) of such cash shortages in excess of five dollars (\$5.00) but not including the five dollars (\$5.00). All overages shall be retained by the Employer.

ARTICLE 30 - Utilization of Permanent Part-Time, Seasonal, and Casual Employees

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)

- 30.1 Permanent full-time employees will not be adversely affected by job training opportunities provided to permanent part-time, seasonal or casual employees.
- 30.2 Permanent full-time employees will not be adversely affected by the utilization of seasonal employees. The parties agree that the creation of the Seasonal Employee category will not affect the current practices with regard to job postings.

ARTICLE 31 - Expenses of Moving on Transfer

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time)

31.1 Unless otherwise specified in the Collective Agreement, eligibility for and payment of relocation expenses shall be paid in accordance with the provisions of the Employer's policies as may be amended from time to time.

ARTICLE 32 - Casuals

(Applicable to Seasonal as limited by Appendix 4- Section 4-14.1 and Casual)

The provisions of this Collective Agreement shall apply to casuals except with respect to the following modifications and exceptions listed in Article 32.3.

(a) Hours of work shall be posted at least three (3) full weeks in advance for each establishment. For scheduling purposes, the work week for casual employees shall commence at 12:01 a.m. Monday, except for Retail - Store and Depot and Retail/POS Help Desk Casual employees whose work week shall start on Sunday at 12:01 a.m. and there shall be no scheduled split shifts. For payroll purposes, the start of the work week shall be Sunday at 12:01 a.m. The work performed in the application of Article 51 and Article 52 shall not be considered to be split shifts. No casual employee shall be scheduled greater than six (6) days in any given work week, unless the employee voluntarily identifies availability for seven (7) days per week.

- (b) There shall be no change in the schedule after it has been posted unless notice is given to the employee one (1) week in advance of the starting time of the shift as originally scheduled, or the employee and the Employer mutually agree to change the schedule. If the employee is not notified one (1) week in advance, and there is no mutual agreement, the employee shall be paid for one half (1/2) of the originally scheduled work that is not worked. The provisions of this clause shall not apply in the event that the employer's inability to provide work is due to reasons beyond its control as for example, but not limited to: fire, flood, major mechanical difficulties, including hydro interruptions. It is understood that one (1) week referred to in Article 32.1 (b) means seven (7) calendar days.
- (c) Casuals, when scheduled to work on any day, shall not be scheduled for less than four (4) hours, except where the hours worked are for the purposes of call in as per Article 51, training, staff meetings, lunch relief, or relief for the Manager or designate when performing business outside of the store, in which case, they shall not be scheduled for less than three (3) hours.
- (d) (i) Authorized work performed by a casual in excess of:
 - (a) Eight (8) hours per day or forty (40) hours per week for employees paid as Casuals in Retail Stores and Depots or
 - (b) Seven and one half (7 1/2) hours per day or thirty-seven and one half (37 1/2) hours per week for employees paid as Casuals Logistics; or
 - (c) Seven and one quarter (7 1/4) hours per day or thirty-six and one quarter (36 1/4) hours per week for employees classified in the Schedule of Casual Hourly Wage Rate, excluding (a) and (b) above shall be paid at the rate of one and one half (1 1/2) times the employee's regular rate of pay.
 - (ii) Section (d) (i) above does not apply to casuals assigned to departments whose employees are covered by variable work day or variable work week arrangements under Article 7.16.
- (e) (i) There shall be one (1) fifteen (15) minute paid rest period during each four (4) consecutive hours of work, with the following exception: Where an employee is working alone on a Sunday, there shall be no rest period but the employee will be paid for all hours worked plus an additional fifteen (15) minutes, provided the employee works a minimum of four (4) hours or more.
 - (ii) In addition a casual employee who is scheduled for a period in excess of five (5) regular hours shall receive one-half (1/2) hour off without pay for a meal period. When a retail store casual employee is scheduled for nine (9) regular hours, they shall receive one hour off without pay for a meal period. Such meal period shall be scheduled in such a way that no employee works longer than five (5) regular hours without a meal period. An employee who is scheduled on the day shift to act for the store manager, in their absence, shall be scheduled the same hours as the absent store manager, including a one (1) hour meal period without pay. This does not apply to same day call-ins where less than eight (8) hours are worked.
 - (iii) The Employer agrees not to schedule two (2) shifts within a store that, if combined, would become one continuous shift of eight (8) hours or less, provided that the two (2) shifts are

not separated by more than one (1) hour and no overtime is incurred. It is understood that this provision does not apply to overlapping shifts.

- (f) The Employer agrees to pay a premium of eighteen dollars (\$18.00) per day to an employee acting for the Store Manager in their absence, provided they are assigned to act for a minimum of three (3) consecutive hours. Such premium will not be paid to an Assistant Manager in charge of the second shift. However, it would be applicable to other employees in charge of the store during the Manager's absence, while working the second shift.
- (g) Aprons of a design approved by the Employer will be provided for use by store personnel involved in handling case stock.
- (h) (i) It is understood that casual employees in all depots, warehouses, and those stores where they are required to operate power lifting equipment as part of their regular duties, or as deemed necessary by the employer or the Ministry of Labour shall be reimbursed the cost of CSA approved safety footwear upon completion of their probationary period. This reimbursement shall not exceed one hundred and fifty dollars (\$150.00) and shall be issued once every twelve (12) months thereafter.
 - (ii) In the event that earlier replacement of safety footwear is required as a result of wear, such footwear shall be surrendered to the Employer and shall be replaced upon the recommendation of the employee's immediate supervisor. Said replacement shall not exceed one hundred and fifty dollars (\$150.00).
 - (iii) The Employer shall supply to an employee in the store system an issue of long sleeve or short sleeve shirts or blouses, every one (1) year and of a design approved by the Employer in the following manner:

Minimum hours per year	Shirts
0	2
416	3
832	4
1248	5

- (i) Where an employee is at work and not instructed to work overtime, until the day during which the overtime is to be performed, the employee shall be reimbursed ten dollars (\$10.00) for the cost of one (1) meal, provided the employee works three (3) hours or more overtime.
- (j) Where an employee performs work on a Sunday, they shall be entitled to receive payment at time and one half (1 ½) their regular hourly rate for all hours worked on that Sunday. This does not apply to Retail Store and Depot and Retail POS / Help Desk employees.
- (k) Casual employees shall receive pregnancy and parental leave in accordance with the *Employment Standards Act*.
- 32.2 (a) Authorized work performed on any holiday listed in Article 8.1 shall be paid at the rate of two (2) times the employee's regular rate of pay.
 - (b) A casual employee shall receive eight percent (8%) of gross pay, not including vacation pay, which shall be added to their regular pay, to compensate for the paid holidays in Article 8 and

in lieu of benefits under Article 21. Where, however, a casual employee is in receipt of benefits under Article 32.13, the casual employee shall receive four percent (4%) of gross pay, not including vacation pay, which shall be added to their regular pay, to compensate for the paid holidays in Article 8 and will not receive any amount in lieu of benefits under Article 21.

(c) A casual employee shall receive vacation pay at the rate of four percent (4%) of gross pay during the first six (6) months and the rate of six percent (6%) of gross pay thereafter, calculated and paid each pay.

For the purposes of Article 32.2(b) and Article 32.2(c), the term "gross pay" includes the following payments set out in the Collective Agreement:

- (i) payment with respect to work on a Sunday as set out in Article 32.1 (k) (with the exception of Retail – Store and Depot and Retail POS/Help Desk employees who are not entitled to such payment);
- (ii) payment with respect to authorized work performed on a holiday, as set out in Article 32.2(a);
- (iii) payment with respect to acting for the Store Manager, as set out in Article 32.1(f);
- (iv) payment with respect to working on the night shift, as set out in Article 32.11; and
- (v) payment with respect to overtime, as set out in Article 32.1(d).
- (d) Casuals may observe up to three (3) weeks of vacation period provided such period is taken at a time acceptable to the Employer. The taking of such vacation itself will not be a reason to deny future work opportunity that otherwise would be available.
- 32.3 The following Articles shall not apply to casuals: Articles 5, 8 to 17 inclusive, 19, 20, 21, 23, 25, 30, 31, 34 to 47 inclusive and 49. The application of Article 6 shall be limited to 6.7(f) (iii) and 6.17 exclusively. The application of Article 7 shall be limited to 7.4 (a) (vi) and 7.6(b) exclusively. The application of Article 22 is limited by the provisions of Article 32.4, below. The application of Article 48 is limited to 48.7(d) (ii) exclusively.

32.4 **Applying for Vacancies**

- (a) Casuals shall have the right to apply for certain permanent part-time positions in accordance with the provisions of Article 22, Assignments & Job Postings. They shall, however, only be eligible to apply for vacancies within their geographic areas if there is no permanent part-time employee promoted in accordance with Article 22.5 (a).
- (c) The Employer agrees to give consideration to the qualifications and ability of casuals for permanent full-time vacancies at the entry level, provided that no permanent part-time employees have applied. Where qualifications and ability are relatively equal, seniority shall be the determining factor.

32.5 **Seniority**

- (a) (i) A casual employee's seniority will accumulate upon completion of a probationary period of not less than six (6) calendar months and will be calculated from their first day of work of their most recent appointment to the casual staff of the Employer. Where an employee has worked less than four hundred (400) hours in the six (6) calendar months, it will be necessary to extend the probationary period. A casual employee in logistics who attains seasonal status shall retain their casual seniority in accordance with the provision, for the period of their seasonal status.
 - (ii) For the purposes of Article 32.4, 32.7, 51, 52 and the Memorandum of Agreement "Scheduling of Additional Hours", where employees have the same seniority date, the employee's casual appointment date shall be the determining factor. Where employees have the same casual appointment date, the employee identification number assigned by the Employer shall be the determining factor, with the senior employee having the lowest number.
 - (iii) For the purposes of seniority based rights under the Collective Agreement, a seniority list will be posted for the employees at each work place one (1) time per year.
- (b) A casual employee will lose all seniority and their employment will be deemed to have been terminated if they are unavailable for work for a period of three (3) months or more, exclusive of any approved leave of absence.
- 32.6 Casual hours of work shall be allocated according to the seniority of the casual employees assigned to the applicable work unit or department.

32.7 Medical Examinations

- (a) Where for reasons of health an employee is frequently absent or unable to perform their duties the Employer may require them to submit to a medical examination at the expense of the Employer.
- (b) It is agreed that where the employee is unable to accept the choice of the doctor under 32.7(a) above, that arrangements will be made to select another doctor who would be mutually acceptable to the employee and the Employer.

32.8 **Bereavement Leave**

- (a) (i) A casual employee, who would otherwise be at work, shall be allowed up to four (4) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, for those hours scheduled, inclusive of the day of the funeral, in the event of the death of an employee's mother, father, brother, sister, step-mother, step-father, son, daughter, step-daughter, step-son, spouse, loss of a child due to miscarriage or stillbirth.
 - (ii) In the event the funeral proceedings are not concluded within the four (4) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, for those hours scheduled, as specified in Article 32.8(a) (i), the employee shall be allowed to use the fourth (4th) day of leave of absence with pay, for those hours scheduled, on a later date that is not consecutive to the third (3rd) day of leave of absence to address outstanding matters concerning the funeral proceedings, including interment. In such event, the fourth (4th) day of leave of absence

with pay, for those hours scheduled, must be used within six (6) calendar months of the date of death.

- (b) (i) A casual employee, who would otherwise be at work, shall be allowed up to three (3) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, for those hours scheduled, inclusive of the day of the funeral, in the event of the death of an employee's mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandparents, spouse's grandparents, great grandparents, spouse's great-grandparents, grandchild, ward or guardian.
 - (ii) In the event the funeral proceedings are not concluded within three (3) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, for those hours scheduled, as specified in Article 32.8 (b) (i), the employee shall be allowed to use the third (3rd) day of leave of absence with pay, for those hours scheduled, on a later date that is not consecutive to the second (2nd) day of leave of absence to address outstanding matters concerning the funeral proceedings, including interment. In such event, the third (3rd) day of leave of absence with pay, for those hours scheduled, must be used within six (6) calendar months of the date of death.
- (c) An employee who would otherwise have been at work shall be allowed one (1) day leave of absence with pay in the event of the death, for those hours scheduled, and to attend the funeral of their aunt and uncle.

32.9 **Severance Pay**

Where a casual employee is entitled to severance pay under the *Employment Standards Act*, the Employer agrees to determine the payment based on the average weekly hours of the employee over the past twelve (12) calendar months, multiplied by the employee's years of service.

32.10 Night Shift

Casual employees shall only be scheduled on night shift (as defined in Article 7) on a voluntary basis however, if insufficient numbers of permanent full-time, permanent part-time, seasonal or casual employees volunteer for such shifts, casual employees may be assigned by reverse order of seniority commencing with the most junior qualified casual employee.

32.11 Effective April 1, 2022, a casual employee working on the night shift as defined in Article 7.2(a), shall be paid a premium of two dollars and twenty cents (\$2.20) per hour for each hour worked.

32.12 Seasonal Status

Appendix 4 (Seasonal Employees Logistics) of this Collective Agreement shall apply to those casual employees assigned to any logistics facility who achieved seasonal status in accordance with such Article.

32.13 Casual Benefit Plan

Effective April 1, 2024 casual employees who have worked 1000 hours in the previous calendar year and who have five (5) years of casual seniority may opt into the Casual Benefit Plans under the same benefit plans as full time employees, subject to the following limitations:

Basic Life Insurance - For employees only, in the amount of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000.00) shall be provided to Casual employees as defined above.

Dental - For employees and their family, routine (Basic) services as provided under the Manulife Policy # 10055, or its equivalent up to a maximum of one thousand dollars (\$1,000.00) per year per covered person.

Supplementary Health and Hospitalization - Only the prescription drug plan will apply.

Vision Care - This coverage provides for vision care to a maximum of two hundred (\$200.00) dollars per insured person in any twenty-four (24) month period from the date of expense for the purchase of prescribed lenses and frames, or contact lenses or towards laser surgery.

Orthotics - This coverage provides for orthotics coverage at fifty percent (50%) of the permanent full time coverage.

For the purposes of the Casual Benefit Plan, it is understood bereavement leave, Union leave, and statutory leaves, including but not limited to WSIB and pregnancy/parental leave shall apply for the calculation of hours and that the following articles do not apply to casual employees:

- 21.1, 21.2 (a) (b) (c)(iii) (d) (e) and (f), 21.3 in its entirety, 21.4 in its entirety, 21.5 in its entirety, 21.7(a) major treatment and three thousand dollars (\$3,000) maximum coverage does not apply, and 21.8.
- 32.14 Residential Treatment: Applicable to all employees for drug and alcohol addictions and mental health treatment. This benefit will cover residential treatment for up to a maximum of 30 days and a maximum \$20,000 per stay. Services must be provided in a 'licensed' facility and must be medically necessary. The plan will be second payer to any provincially funded benefits that apply. This benefit is subject to predetermination by the group benefits carrier.

ARTICLE 33 - Provincial Health and Safety Committee

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)

33.1 The Employer shall continue to make every reasonable provision for the health and safety of its employees, under the terms of the *Occupational Health and Safety Act (OHSA)*, during the hours of their employment, including with respect to workplace violence, workplace harassment and workplace sexual harassment. It is agreed that the Employer and Union shall cooperate to the fullest extent possible in the prevention of accidents and in the promotion of health and safety of LCBO employees.

33.2 Composition and Time Off

The PHSC shall be composed of three (3) "Union representatives" selected by the Union, and three (3) "Employer representatives", selected by the Employer. It is understood that "Union representatives" means bargaining unit employees of the LCBO. Provided there is at least thirty (30) calendar days notice in advance of the meeting, either party may invite one (1) person to attend meetings to provide expertise and/or advice to the committee on safety issues that are being dealt with by the PHSC.

- 33.3 The PHSC shall meet once every three (3) months, or as required.
- 33.4 Upon notification to and with the approval of the Employer the OPSEU LBED members of the Provincial Health and Safety Committee (PHSC) shall be entitled to be absent from work for the

purpose of attending meetings of the PHSC without loss of regular pay, vacation credits, or regular days off over and above the maximum allowed under Article 1.5(a). For greater clarity, all time spent by employees at the PHSC meetings, including travel and caucus time on the day of the meeting, shall be paid for by the Employer without loss of pay or credits, to a maximum of a regular day of work for each representative, for each meeting they attend with the Employer representatives of the PHSC, provided no overtime is incurred (that day or week) as a result. For casual, PPT and seasonal employees, the "pool" will not be charged.

33.5 All time lost, other than specified in the paragraph above, spent by the PHSC committee members to attend to PHSC business shall be charged to the Pool of eleven hundred (1100) days identified in Article 1.5(a) or shall be invoiced directly to the Liquor Board Employees Division of OPSEU as per the terms of Article 1.5(b) of the Collective Agreement.

33.6 **Certification Training**

The Employer will provide Certification Training for the current Union members of the PHSC. Members of the PHSC will not be recognized as "workplace designated certified members" as per the OHSA, as they do not represent a specific workplace by serving as a member of the PHSC. In the event there is a change in the composition of the Union representatives on the PHSC, the Employer agrees to provide Certification Training for new Union representatives, provided that the total number of Union representatives that are provided Certification Training does not exceed three (3) in any given calendar year.

33.7 Functions

The PHSC shall have the authority to make recommendations to the Employer to correct any condition deemed to be unsafe to the wellbeing of all employees.

The parties recognize their mutual interest in ensuring the health and safety of all Employees and are committed to cooperating fully, individually and collectively for the advancement of health and safety. The parties understand and will comply with their duties and obligations in respect of the *Occupational Health and Safety Act* and its regulations. It is not intended to prevent the employer from developing, implementing, and maintaining policies, programs and guidelines but rather to establish a collaborative relationship between the Employer, the Union, the Provincial Health and Safety Committee and Regional/Local Health and Safety Committees and Health and Safety Representatives.

Furthermore, the PHSC should establish administrative practices for the sharing of relevant information between the Employer and the Regional/Local Health and Safety Committees and to openly engage in discussions related to critical injury prevention, work refusals, unsafe work places and workload.

33.8 Responsibility of Local Workplace Parties

Monthly workplace inspections, attendance at work refusals, meeting with the Ministry of Labour Inspectors during worksite visits, and conducting accident investigations shall be the sole responsibility of the local workplace parties as defined under the OHSA.

ARTICLE 34 - Permanent Part-Time Employees – Application

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

34.1 The only terms of this Collective Agreement that apply to permanent part-time employees are those that are set out in Article 34 to 49 and those listed in Article 35 – Other Applicable Articles – Permanent Part-Time Employees. No provision in this Collective Agreement other than those included in these articles shall apply to permanent employees in permanent part-time positions.

ARTICLE 35 - Other Applicable Articles – Permanent Part-Time Employees

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

- 35.1 The following articles of the Collective Agreement shall also apply to permanent part-time employees:
 - Article 01 Recognition
 - Article 02 Harassment and Discrimination
 - Article 03 Relationships
 - Article 04 Dues and Information
 - Article 05 Seniority
 - Article 15 Military Leave
 - Article 16 Leave Without Pay
 - Article 17 Court Witness
 - Article 22 Assignments & Job Postings
 - Article 24 Statutory Provisions
 - Article 26 Salaries
 - Article 27 Employee Files and Discipline
 - Article 28 Grievance Procedure
 - Article 29 Stock and Cash Shortages
 - Article 30 Utilization of Permanent Part-Time Employees & Casuals
 - Article 33 Provincial Health & Safety Committee
 - Article 50 Technological Change
 - Article 51 Unforeseen Work at Stores
 - Article 52 Call in of PPT and/or Casual Employees From Other Stores
 - Article 53 Term of Agreement Memorandum of Agreement Allocation of Additional Hours Memorandum of Settlement Enhanced Severance for Bargaining Unit Surplus Employees

ARTICLE 36 - Definitions - Permanent Part-Time Positions

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

- 36.1 The regularly scheduled hours of work for a permanent part-time position shall be as determined by the Employer, provided they are:
 - (a) less than thirty-six and one quarter (36 $\frac{1}{4}$), thirty-seven and one half (37 $\frac{1}{2}$) or forty (40) hours per week, as applicable to the classification to which the permanent part-time position is assigned, but not less than fifteen (15) hours per week; or

- (b) less than twenty (20) full days over a period of four (4) consecutive weeks, but not less than nine (9) full days of seven and one quarter (7 ½), seven and one half (7 ½) or eight (8) hours, as applicable to the classification to which the permanent part-time position is assigned.
- 36.2 The "basic hourly rate" of pay for permanent part-time employees is the basic hourly rate for the class.
- 36.3 The "weekly salary" of a permanent part-time employee is the basic hourly rate times the applicable weekly hours of work.
- 36.4 "Weekly hours of work" shall be the average of the regularly scheduled weekly hours of a position calculated over a period of four (4) consecutive weeks.
- 36.5 "Annual salary" shall be the weekly salary multiplied by 52.17857.
- 36.6 Except by mutual agreement between the parties permanent part-time weekly hours of work of a position shall be limited to a maximum of five (5) days per calendar week.

ARTICLE 37 - Seniority - Permanent Part-Time Employees

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

- 37.1 (a) All permanent part-time employees shall be assigned a "fixed" seniority date as follows:
 - (i) All permanent part-time employees shall have their seniority date calculated by utilizing the following formula and the seniority accumulated as per the July 1996 permanent part-time seniority list:

- (ii) A permanent part-time employee who becomes permanent full-time after July 1, 1996 shall retain their fixed seniority date as established in (a) above and their seniority shall continue unbroken.
- (iii) For the purposes of Article 22.5(a), 48, 51 and 52 where employees have the same seniority date, the employee identification number assigned by the Employer shall be the determining factor, with the senior employee having the lowest number.
- (c) For the purposes of seniority based rights under the Collective Agreement, a seniority list will be posted for the employees at each work place one (1) time per year.

ARTICLE 38 - Hours of Work and Overtime

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

- 38.1 (a) "Overtime" means a period of authorized work consisting of at least fifteen (15) minutes performed in excess of:
 - (i) eight (8) hours per day or forty (40) hours per week for employees working in the applicable classification as identified in the Salary and Classification Schedule;
 - (ii) seven and one-half (7 ½) hours per day or thirty-seven and one-half (37 ½) hours per week for employees working in the applicable classifications as identified in the Salary and Classification Schedule; or
 - (iii) seven and one-quarter (7 ¼) hours per day or thirty-six and one-quarter (36 ¼) hours per week for employees working in the applicable classification as identified in the Salary and Classification Schedule;
 - computed to the nearest fifteen (15) minutes and shall be paid at the rate of one and one-half (1 $\frac{1}{2}$) times the basic hourly rate of the employee unless otherwise provided in the Agreement.
 - (b) The starting time of the work week shall be Monday, 12:01 a.m., except for Retail and Retail/POS Help Desk Employees whose work week shall start on Sunday at 12:01a.m.
 - (c) For payroll purposes, the start of the work week shall be Sunday at 12:01 a.m.

38.2 Hours of Work

- (a) Regularly scheduled hours of work shall be posted at least three (3) weeks in advance for each establishment and shall consist of at least three (3) hours in a day. Split shifts may be scheduled provided the minimum work period for any part of a shift is three (3) consecutive hours.
- (b) Hours of work may be changed without any premiums or penalty if agreed upon between the employee and management.
- (c) Where an employee is at work and not instructed to work overtime until the day during which the overtime is to be performed, the employee shall be reimbursed ten dollars (\$10.00) for the cost of one (1) meal, provided the employee works three (3) hours or more overtime.
- 38.3 An employee who is required to work before twelve (12) hours have elapsed since the completion of the employee's previous shift shall be paid time and one-half (1 ½) for those hours that fall within the twelve (12) hour period.
- 38.4 An employee who works three (3) hours in excess of the applicable daily hours referred to in Article 38.1 shall receive one-half (1/2) hour off with pay for a meal period.
- 38.5 There shall be no duplication or pyramiding of any premium payments or compensating leave provided by this Agreement.

38.6 Acting Pay

- (a) Effective April 1, 2023, the Employer agrees to pay a premium of eighteen dollars and forty cents (\$18.40) per day to an employee acting for the Store Manager in their absence, provided they are assigned to act for a minimum of three (3) consecutive hours. Such premium will not be paid to an Assistant Manager in charge of the second shift. However, it would be applicable to other employees in charge of the store during the Manager's absence, while working the second shift.
- (b) An employee (other than those in (a) above) designated by the Employer to replace another employee in a higher classification shall receive a premium of two dollars (\$2.00) per hour for each hour such duties are performed provided they work one (1) shift in the higher classification. Acting pay shall not exceed the maximum of the salary range of the higher classification.

38.7 Rest Periods

- (a) There shall be one (1) fifteen (15) minute paid rest period during each four (4) consecutive hours of work.
- (b) In addition an employee who is scheduled for a period in excess of five (5) hours shall receive one-half (1/2) hour off without pay for a meal period. Such meal period shall be scheduled in such a way that no employee works longer than five (5) hours without a meal period.

38.8 **Shift Premium and Night Shift**

- (a) Effective April 1, 2023, an employee shall receive a shift premium of one dollar and fifty-three cents (\$1.53) per hour for all regular hours worked between 6:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m. Where more than fifty per cent (50%) of the hours, inclusive of lunch and rest periods fall within this period, the premium shall be paid for all hours worked.
- (b) Effective April 1, 2022, an employee working on the night shift as defined in Article 7.2(a), shall be paid a premium of two dollars and twenty cents (\$2.20) per hour for each hour worked.
- (c) An employee who works the night shift and receives the premium set out in (b) above shall not also be eligible for the premium set out in Article 38.8(a).
- (d) Shift premium shall not be considered as part of an employee's basic hourly rate.
- (e) Employees shall apply for night shifts in accordance with Article 7.16.
- (f) Where an employee performs work on a Sunday, they shall be entitled to receive payment at time and one half (1 ½) their regular hours for all hours worked on the Sunday. This does not apply to Retail Store and Depot and Retail POS / Help Desk employees.
- 38.9 It is understood and agreed that other arrangements regarding hours of work and overtime may be entered into between the parties with respect of variable work days or variable work weeks which includes compressed work week arrangements.

ARTICLE 39 - Paid Holidays

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

39.1 An employee shall be entitled to a holiday each year on each of the following days:

New Year's Day Civic Holiday Family Day Labour Day

Good Friday Thanksgiving Day
Easter Monday Remembrance Day
Victoria Day Christmas Day
Canada Day Boxing Day

and any special holiday as proclaimed by the Governor-General or Lieutenant Governor.

- 39.2 An employee shall be compensated for each of the holidays to which they are entitled under Article 39.1. The compensation shall be a pro-rated portion of the normal daily hours of work for the classification based on the ratio that their weekly core hours of work bear to normal weekly hours of work for the classification as prescribed by the Salary and Classification Schedule. Such compensation shall be considered time worked for the purpose of determining regularly scheduled hours and overtime.
- 39.3 When an employee works on a holiday listed in Article 39.1, in addition to any compensation to which they may be entitled under Article 39.2, the employee shall be paid at the rate of two (2) times the basic hourly rate for all hours worked with a minimum credit of the number of hours in their regularly scheduled working day.
- 39.4 Employees in receipt of premium payments contained in this article are not entitled to any other premiums contained in the collective agreement, with the exception of the premiums set out in Article 38.6(a).

ARTICLE 40 - Vacation and Vacation Credits

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

- 40.1 (a) An employee may take vacation leave of absence only to the limit of their accumulated vacation credits, up to forty (40) hours per week in a normal work week. An employee may not take vacation leave of absence during their first six (6) months service and their accumulated vacation credits shall be reduced by the vacation leave of absence taken.
 - (b) If the usage of vacation credits results in the employee receiving greater than forty (40) hours of compensation in a week, then only the credits required to attain forty (40) hours of compensation will be usable, and the balance will be returned to the employee.
- 40.2 An employee who leaves the Employer after less than six (6) months service shall receive vacation pay at the rate of four percent (4%) of salary paid to the employee during this period.
- 40.3 Pay in lieu of vacation credits is payable on separation or on death of an employee from the Employer when an employee has been with the Employer for six (6) months or more.

- 40.4 (a) An employee may accumulate vacation credits to a maximum of twice their rate of accrual but shall be required to reduce their balance of credits to a maximum of one (1) year's accrual by each December 31st.
 - (b) Where the Employer is unable to grant an employee their vacation entitlement following proper notice in accordance with the established procedures, the employee shall not lose vacation credits or pay.
- 40.5 An employee will be credited with their vacation for a calendar year at the beginning of each calendar year.
- 40.6 (a) An employee shall earn a pro-rated portion of the vacation credits shown below based on their weekly average which is the ratio that their weekly hours of work and the additional hours worked during the previous attendance year bear to the normal hours of work (weekly) for the classification as prescribed by the Salary and Classification Schedule. The weekly hours of work and the additional hours worked during the previous attendance year shall be divided by fifty-two (52) to determine a weekly average.

Vacation credits shall accumulate pro-rata for each month of service as follows:

- (i) one and one-quarter (1 1/4) days per month for up to and including eight (8) years of service;
- (ii) one and two-thirds (1 2/3) days per month after eight (8) years of service;
- (iii) two and one-twelfth (2 1/12) days per month after sixteen (16) years of service; or
- (iv) two and one-half (2 1/2) days per month after twenty-six (26) years of service.
- (b) Where an employee has completed twenty-five (25) years of service there is added on that occasion only, that portion of five (5) days vacation credits represented by the ratio that their weekly hours of work bear to the normal hours of work (weekly) for the classification as prescribed by the Salary and Classification Schedule.
- (c) An employee who has completed twenty-five (25) or more years of service and is in at least their sixty-fifth (65th) year and who has advised the Employer in writing of their intention to retire during the calendar year shall be entitled to that portion of five (5) days pre-retirement leave represented by the ratio that their weekly hours of work bear to the normal hours of work (weekly) for the classification as prescribed by the Salary and Classification Schedule during the twelve (12) month period immediately preceding the employee's retirement date. It is understood and agreed, however, that should the employee's retirement date coincide with the anniversary of their twenty-fifth (25th) year of service they shall not be entitled to additional days of vacation provided for above. The maximum vacation entitlement under this subsection in any year shall be equivalent to six (6) times the weekly hours of work.
- 40.7 An employee is entitled to vacation credits under Article 40.6 in respect of a calendar month in which they are at work or on leave of absence with pay for at least one (1) work day.
- 40.8 Where vacation leave of absence is applied under Article 43.2 an employee may apply to the Employer for leave of absence without pay, after return to duty from sick leave and within a twelve (12) month period, equal to the vacation credits applied to their deficit of attendance credits.
- 40.9 The Employer will consider the preference of employees in the scheduling of vacation.

ARTICLE 41 - Attendance Credits

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

- 41.1 In this Article "attendance year" means the period from the 1st day of January in a year to and including the 31st day of December in the same year.
- 41.2 An employee is entitled to an attendance credit of that portion of fifteen (15) days as their weekly average which is the ratio that their weekly hours of work and the additional hours worked during the previous attendance year bear to the normal hours of work (weekly) for the classification as prescribed by the Salary and Classification Schedule in respect of each attendance year at the commencement of each attendance year and such credits will be added to those accumulated by the employee. The weekly hours of work and the additional hours worked during the previous attendance year shall be divided by fifty-two (52) to determine a weekly average.
- 41.3 An employee is entitled to attendance credits under Article 41.2 in respect of a calendar month in which they are at work or on leave of absence with pay for at least one (1) work day.
- 41.4 Upon commencement of employment an employee is entitled to an attendance credit in days computed by multiplying by that portion of one and one-quarter (1 1/4) as their regular weekly hours of work bear to the normal hours of work (weekly) for the classification as prescribed by the Salary and Classification Schedule times the number of whole months remaining in the attendance year calculated from and including the date of commencement of their service.
- 41.5 Notwithstanding the provisions of Article 41.3 an employee is not entitled to attendance credits under Article 41.2 in respect of a month in which the employee is absent from work:
 - (a) Without leave;
 - (b) By removal from employment for cause; or
 - (c) Without pay for the whole calendar month.
- 41.6 (a) An employee may use attendance credits against scheduled hours of work.
 - (b) If the usage of attendance credits results in the employee receiving greater than forty (40) hours of compensation in a week, then only the credits required to attain forty (40) hours of compensation will be usable, and the balance will be returned to the employee.

ARTICLE 42 - Termination Payments

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

- 42.1 (a) For the purposes of this Article "Severance Pay" is an amount computed by multiplying the total number of years of service of an employee by the weekly salary to which they were entitled at the date they ceased to be an employee.
 - (b) The total amount paid to an employee in respect of Severance Pay shall not exceed the annual salary of the employee at the date when they ceased to be an employee.

(c) Employees who are terminated for cause or who abandon their positions are not eligible for severance pay.

42.2 **Severance Pay**

An employee who has completed one (1) year of continuous service as a permanent employee and who ceases to be an employee by reason of:

- (a) Death;
- (b) Retirement with eligibility for a pension pursuant to the OPSEU Pension Plan;
- (c) Termination due to inability to perform their duties by reason of mental or physical incapacity with eligibility for a disability pension under the OPSEU Pension Plan;

shall be entitled to Severance Pay.

42.3 An employee who has completed one (1) year of continuous service and who ceases to be an employee by reason of lay-off is entitled to Severance Pay, where total number years of service is inclusive of all continuous service from original date of hire.

ARTICLE 43 - Sickness and Injury Leave

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

- 43.1 Except as herein provided no employee shall receive pay for absence caused by sickness or injury in excess of their accumulated credits.
- 43.2 Where, after having served one (1) year, an employee is absent by reason of sickness or injury for a period in excess of their accumulated credits, the employee has the option to use any credits accumulated for overtime and for vacation leave of absence to reduce the employee's deficit of attendance credits.
- 43.3 An employee may be granted pay for not more than fifteen (15) scheduled work days of excess absence and any payments in excess of credits shall be charged against the future credits to which the employee becomes entitled, and any unpaid balance shall be deducted from the amount paid the employee or the employee's personal representative under Article 42, Termination Payments.
- 43.4 After five (5) days absence caused by sickness or injury, no leave with pay shall be allowed unless a certificate of a legally qualified medical practitioner is forwarded to the Employer certifying that the employee is unable to attend to their official duties due to sickness or injury and the anticipated date of return. Notwithstanding this provision, the Employer may require an employee to submit the certificate required hereunder in respect of a period of absence of less than five (5) days.
- 43.5 Where an employee is absent from work by reason of a condition for which the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board assumes liability the employee shall be eligible for Compensation Leave for a period not exceeding three (3) months or a total of sixty-five (65) scheduled work days where such absences are intermittent for each unrelated claim. During such leave the employee shall receive weekly salary with no reduction of accrued credits, but vacation and attendance credits shall continue to accumulate during the period.

- Where an award is made under the *Workplace Safety and Insurance Act* to an employee that is less than the weekly salary of the employee and the award applies for longer than the period set out in Article 43.5 and the employee has accumulated credits, the weekly salary may be paid to the employee and the difference between the weekly salary paid and the compensation awarded shall be converted to its equivalent time and deducted from the employee's accumulated credits.
- 43.7 An employee to whom Article 43.5 or 43.6 applies is not entitled to be in receipt of compensation from the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board in respect of the absences covered by these articles.
- 43.8 Where an employee receives an award under the *Workplace Safety and Insurance Act*, and the award applies for longer than the period set out in Article 43.5 and the employee has exhausted all accumulated credits, the employee will be considered on leave without pay.
- 43.9 (a) Where for reasons of health an employee is frequently absent or unable to perform their duties the Employer may require them to submit to a medical examination at the expense of the Employer.
 - (b) It is agreed that where the employee is unable to accept the choice of the doctor under Article 43.9(a) above, that arrangements will be made to select another doctor who would be mutually acceptable to the employee and the Employer.
- 43.10 The Employer shall not require an employee, after their Workplace Safety and Insurance Board (WSIB) claim has been denied, to repay monies received from the Employer under Article 43, until such employees' WSIB appeals have been exhausted or when such appeals have been determined by a WSIB Tribunal.

ARTICLE 44 - Special and Compassionate Leave

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

- 44.1 The Employer may grant leave of absence with pay for not more than three (3) scheduled work days in any attendance year as defined in Article 41.1 to an employee upon any special or compassionate ground and the period of the leave shall be charged against the attendance credits of the employee unless otherwise herein provided.
- 44.2 Leave of absence with pay may be granted for special or compassionate purposes:
 - (a) Up to six (6) months with the approval of the Employer; and
 - (b) Over six (6) months upon the recommendation of the Employer and with the approval of the Lieutenant Governor in Council.

ARTICLE 45 - Bereavement Leave

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

45.1 (a) An employee who would have otherwise been at work shall be allowed up to four (4) consecutive calendar days of leave of absence with pay, inclusive of the day of the funeral in the event of the death of an employee's mother, father, brother, sister, step-mother, step-father, son, daughter, step-son, step-daughter, spouse, or loss of a child due to miscarriage or stillbirth and such leave shall not be charged against attendance credits.

- (b) In the event the funeral proceedings are not concluded within the four (4) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, as specified in Article 45.1 (a) above, the employee shall be allowed to use the fourth (4th) day of leave of absence with pay on a later date that is not consecutive to the third (3rd) day of leave of absence to address outstanding matters concerning the funeral proceedings, including interment. In such event, the fourth (4th) day of leave of absence with pay must be used within six (6) calendar months of the date of death.
- 45.2 (a) An employee who would have otherwise been at work shall be allowed up to three (3) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, inclusive of the day of the funeral in the event of the death of an employee's mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandparents, spouse's grandparents, great-grandparents, spouse's great-grandparents, grandchild, ward or guardian and such leave shall not be charged against attendance credits.
 - (b) In the event the funeral proceedings are not concluded within three (3) consecutive days of leave of absence with pay, as specified in Article 45.2 (a) above, the employee shall be allowed to use the third (3rd) day of leave of absence with pay on a later date that is not consecutive to the second (2nd) day of leave of absence to address outstanding matters concerning the funeral proceedings, including interment. In such event, the third (3rd) day of leave of absence with pay must be used within six (6) calendar months of the date of death.
 - (c) An employee who would otherwise have been at work shall be allowed one (1) day leave of absence with pay in the event of the death and to attend the funeral of their aunt and uncle.

ARTICLE 46 - Pregnancy, Parental and Adoption Leave

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

46.1 **Pregnancy Leave**

The Employer agrees to provide for pregnancy leave, without pay and in accordance with the provisions of the Ontario *Employment Standards Act* to a pregnant employee whose due date is at least thirteen (13) weeks after she commenced employment. During such leave, the Employer shall continue the Dental, Basic Life Insurance, LTIP, and Supplementary Health and Hospitalization Insurance, including Vision/Hearing Care, coverage provided under Article 49 of this agreement for a maximum of seventeen (17) weeks, if the employee elects to continue to pay her portion of the applicable premiums for these plans. Credits will continue to accumulate for this seventeen (17) week period.

- 46.2 (a) An employee entitled to pregnancy leave under Article 46.1, who provides the Employer with proof that she has applied for and is eligible to receive employment insurance benefits pursuant to Section 22 of the *Employment Insurance Act*, shall be paid an allowance in accordance with the Supplementary Unemployment Benefit Plan.
 - (b) In respect of the period of pregnancy leave, payments made according to the Supplementary Unemployment Benefit Plan will consist of the following:
 - (i) for the first two (2) weeks covering the employment insurance waiting period, payments equivalent to ninety-three percent (93%) of the actual gross weekly salary for her classification, which she was receiving on the last day worked prior to the

commencement of the pregnancy leave, including any retroactive salary adjustment to which she may become entitled;

and

- (ii) up to a maximum of fifteen (15) additional weeks, payments equivalent to the difference between the sum of the weekly employment insurance benefits the employee is eligible to receive and any other earnings received by the employee, and ninety-three percent (93%) of her actual gross weekly salary for the classification which she was receiving on the last day worked prior to the commencement of the pregnancy leave, including any retroactive salary adjustment to which she may become entitled.
- An employee on pregnancy leave under Article 46.1 shall also be entitled to an additional parental leave of absence without pay of up to sixty-one (61) weeks in accordance with the *Employment Standards Act*. The request for this additional leave must be made in writing, at least four (4) weeks prior to the expiration of her pregnancy leave and must commence immediately following the pregnancy leave. During such leave, the Employer shall continue the Dental, Basic Life Insurance, LTIP, and Supplementary Health and Hospitalization Insurance, including Vision/Hearing care, coverage provided under Article 49 of this Agreement for a maximum of sixty-one (61) weeks, if the employee elects to continue to pay her portion of the applicable premiums for these plans. Credits will continue to accumulate for this sixty-one (61) week period.
- 46.4 An employee returning from a leave of absence under Articles 46.1, 46.3 or 46.5 shall be assigned to their former classification and be paid at the step in the salary range that they had attained when the leave of absence was granted, or in the step in the salary range they would have attained had they worked throughout the leave, whichever is greater.
- (a) The Employer agrees to provide parental leave without pay of up to sixty-three (63) weeks to an employee who has not received pregnancy leave under Article 46.1, and who has been employed for at least thirteen (13) weeks in accordance with the Ontario Employment Standards Act. During such leave, the Employer shall continue the Dental, Basic Life Insurance, LTIP, and Supplementary Health and Hospital Insurance, including Vision/Hearing Care, coverage provided under Article 49 of this agreement for a period of up to sixty-three (63) weeks, if the employee elects to continue to pay their portion of the applicable premiums for these plans. Credits will continue to accumulate for this sixty-three (63) week period.
 - (b) To receive the leave set out in Article 46.5 (a) above, an employee must supply the Employer with proof of the child's birth or an adoption certificate when applying for parental leave.

46.6 **Parental Leave**

- (a) An employee entitled to parental leave under Article 46.3 or 46.5 who provides the Employer with proof that they have applied for and is eligible to receive employment insurance benefits pursuant to Section 23 of the *Employment Insurance Act*, shall be paid an allowance in accordance with the Supplementary Unemployment Benefit Plan.
- (b) In respect of the period of parental leave, payments made according to the Supplementary Unemployment Benefit Plan will consist of the following:

(i) for the first two (2) weeks covering the employment insurance waiting period, payments equivalent to ninety-three percent (93%) of the actual gross weekly salary for their classification which they were receiving on the last day worked prior to the commencement of the parental leave, including any retroactive salary adjustment to which they may become entitled;

and

(ii) up to a maximum of ten (10) additional weeks payments equivalent to the difference between the sum of the weekly employment insurance benefits the employee is eligible to receive and any other earnings received by the employee, and ninety-three percent (93%) of the actual gross weekly salary for their classification which they were receiving on the last day worked prior to the commencement of the parental leave, including any retroactive salary adjustment to which they may become entitled.

ARTICLE 47 - Uniforms, Attire and Special Allowances

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

- 47.1 The Employer shall supply to an employee in the store system an issue of five (5) long sleeve or short sleeve shirts or blouses, every one (1) year and of a design approved by the Employer. Aprons of a design approved by the Employer will be provided for use by store personnel involved in handling case stock.
- 47.2 (a) Safety footwear, which is designated as CSA approved, shall be worn by:
 - employees who are required to operate power lifting equipment;
 - employees in Warehouses and Depots;
 - · all Maintenance employees;
 - Printing and Mailing Department employees, where required;
 - those employees in other locations deemed necessary by the Employer or the Ministry of Labour.

It is understood that those employees in Retail Stores, as identified above, shall be required to wear safety shoes.

- (b) (i) Upon proof of purchase, the Employer shall subsidize the cost of safety footwear for those employees identified in (a) above, to a maximum of one hundred and fifty dollars (\$150.00) once every twelve (12) month period.
 - (ii) In the event that earlier replacement of safety footwear is required as the result of wear, such footwear shall be surrendered to the Employer and shall be replaced upon the recommendation of the employee's immediate supervisor. Said replacement shall not exceed one hundred and fifty dollars (\$150.00).
- (c) All-weather jackets and/or work vests will be made available for those warehouse personnel whose work activities justify their use.

- (d) All-weather jackets for inclement weather will be made available at the applicable stores where the required duties necessitate store personnel to perform loading duties outdoors in such weather.
- 47.3 Employees physically unable to wear safety footwear for medical reasons, as certified by a physician, shall not be permitted to enter the work area unless a physician's certificate of exemption has been provided to the employee's immediate supervisor. Those employees so authorized shall be required to wear safety toe caps, the cost of which shall be borne by the Employer.

ARTICLE 48 - Job Security

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time, Casual: applicability limited to 48.7(d)(ii) exclusively)

- 48.1 Where a lay-off may occur for a period in excess of ninety (90) calendar days by reason of shortage of work or funds or the abolition of a position or other material change in organization, the identification of a surplus employee in an establishment and subsequent assignment, displacement or lay-off shall be in accordance with seniority subject to the conditions set out in this article.
- 48.2 For the purpose of this article:
 - (a) An "establishment" is an employee's headquarters at or from which an employee normally performs their duties.
 - (b) (i) A "work area" includes all Employer establishments within the geographic posting area of any given establishment.
 - (ii) In the event that there are fewer than five (5) establishments in the work area defined under (i) above, the five (5) establishments nearest the given establishment shall constitute that work area.
 - (iii) The current geographic posting areas shall not be altered by the Employer during the term of this agreement unless otherwise agreed between the parties.
 - (c) It is understood that when it is necessary to assign surplus employees in accordance with this article, the provisions of Article 22 shall not apply.

48.3 Surplus and Lay Off

Where an employee is identified as surplus, they shall be assigned on the basis of their seniority to a permanent part-time vacancy in their work area, provided they are qualified to perform the work and the weekly salary of the vacancy is not greater than two percent (2%) above nor sixteen percent (16%) below the weekly salary of his/ her position in the following sequence:

- a vacancy which is in the same class or position as the employee's class or position;
- a vacancy in a class or position in which the employee has served since their appointment date:
- another vacancy.
- 48.4 With mutual consent (employee and Employer), a surplus employee shall be assigned on the basis of their seniority to a vacant permanent part-time position in another work area provided they

are qualified to perform the work and the weekly salary of the vacancy is not greater than two percent (2%) above nor sixteen percent (16%) below the weekly salary of their class. In those cases where an employee accepts a position outside of their work area and the distance from their residence is greater than fifty (50) kilometres the Employer agrees to the reimbursement of approved relocation expenses up to five thousand dollars (\$5,000.00).

- 48.5 An employee who does not accept an assignment in accordance with Article 48.3, shall be laid off and the provisions of Article 48.7 shall not apply.
- 48.6 Where an employee has not been assigned to a vacancy in accordance with Articles 48.3 or 48.4, they shall be subject to lay-off in accordance with the following applicable provisions.

48.7 **Displacement**

An employee who has completed their probationary period and who is subject to lay-off as a surplus employee shall have the right to displace an employee who shall be identified by the Employer in the following manner and sequence:

- (a) Within the surplus employee's work area, the Employer will identify the permanent part-time employee with the least seniority in the same class in which the surplus employee is presently working and if such employee has less seniority than the surplus employee, they shall be displaced by the surplus employee, provided that the surplus employee is qualified to perform the work of such employee.
- (b) Failing the opportunity for displacement under (a) above, the Employer will review the classes in the same class series within the surplus employee's work area, in descending order, until a class is found in which the permanent part-time employee with the least seniority in the class has less seniority than the surplus employee. Such employee shall be displaced by the surplus employee, provided that the surplus employee is qualified to perform the work of such employee.
- (c) Failing the opportunity for displacement under (b) above, the Employer will review the classes in any other class series in which the surplus employee has served since their appointment date within the surplus employee's work area, in descending order, until a class is found in which the permanent part-time employee with the least seniority in the class has less seniority than the surplus employee. Such employee shall be displaced by the surplus employee, provided the surplus employee is qualified to perform the work of such employee.
- (d) (i) Failing the opportunity for displacement under (c) above, the Employer shall review casual work requirements in the surplus employee's work area until a work place is found where the surplus employee's seniority exceeds the casual employee's seniority. Such employee shall be displaced by the surplus employee provided that the surplus employee agrees to such placement.
 - (ii) A permanent part-time employee who displaces a casual employee shall retain their permanent part-time seniority during their status as a casual employee.
- (e) An employee may elect to waive one (1) or more of their displacement rights under Article 48.7 for the purpose of avoiding the need to travel to a new establishment.
- 48.8 Where no displacement is possible under Article 48.7 or where an employee chooses not to exercise those rights, they shall be laid off.

- 48.9 An employee who intends to exercise their rights under Article 48.7 must notify the Employer as far in advance as possible but not later than two (2) weeks from the date the employee is notified of being surplus. Where the employee fails to notify the Employer within the two (2) weeks specified, they shall be deemed to have opted to be laid off.
- 48.10 An employee who is displaced by an employee who exercises their rights under Article 48.7 shall be declared surplus and the provisions of this article shall apply.

48.11 Notice of Lay-off

An employee shall receive a notice of lay-off or pay in lieu thereof as follows:

One (1) weeks' notice for each year of seniority, with a minimum of four (4) weeks and a maximum of fifteen (15) weeks, with copies of such notice to the Union.

48.12 Recall

An employee who is laid off shall be placed on a recall list.

- 48.13 An employee on the recall list shall be notified of all permanent part-time vacancies, including those posted in accordance with Article 22. Notices shall be forwarded by registered mail to the employee's last known address. Such employee shall be assigned to the vacancy if they apply therefore within fourteen (14) days and either:
 - (a) they are qualified and has the greatest seniority amongst the eligible applicants, including those who are being considered in accordance with Article 22.5(a); or
 - (b) they are the successful candidate in accordance with the provision of Article 22.5(b), where applicable.
- 48.14 Except as specified in Article 48.4, relocation expenses resulting from any assignments under this article shall be the responsibility of the employee.
- 48.15 Where an employee who has been laid off is assigned under this article to the same position or a position in the same class as the position they occupied at the time of lay-off, they shall be assigned to the step within the salary range applicable to the position, equivalent to the step at which they were paid at the time of lay-off.
- 48.16 Where an employee is assigned under this article to a position with a classification having a different maximum salary than the maximum salary of the employee's position prior to assignment or lay-off, the employee shall be paid at the rate closest to but not greater than the rate they were receiving prior to the assignment or lay-off. This provision shall not apply to an employee promoted under Article 48.13.
- 48.17 Where an employee who has been laid off or who has displaced a casual employee is reassigned to a permanent position their seniority shall be deemed to be continuous.
- 48.18 An employee shall be removed from the recall list after two (2) years of continuous lay-off.

- 48.19 In no case will the Employer train a new employee for a permanent part-time vacancy or a new permanent part-time position where there is a surplus employee who has not been assigned under any other provision of this Article or any person who has rights under Article 48.13 who could qualify for the vacancy through the same training program, and where that surplus employee or other person agrees to accept retraining in lieu of all other rights set out in this Article.
- 48.20 The Employer shall provide the Union with recall lists and amendments thereto.

48.21 **Separation Allowance**

Where an employee resigns from their employment with the Employer within two (2) weeks after receiving notice of lay-off under Article 48.11 they shall be entitled to a separation allowance as follows:

- (a) One thousand dollars (\$1,000.00) for one (1) year of seniority or more, but less than five (5) years.
- (b) Two thousand dollars (\$2,000.00) for five (5) years of seniority or more, but less than ten (10) years.
- (c) Three thousand dollars (\$3,000.00) for ten (10) years of seniority or more, but less than fifteen (15) years.
- (d) Four thousand dollars (\$4,000.00) for fifteen (15) years of seniority or more, but less than twenty (20) years.
- (e) Five thousand dollars (\$5,000.00) for twenty (20) years of seniority or more.

In addition and upon request, they shall be provided assistance with resume preparation, job search skills, and where possible, notification of any retraining and/or job skill development opportunities, provided the employee requests the assistance within twelve (12) months of resignation.

ARTICLE 49 - Employees' Group Insurance and Medical Benefits Plans (Applicable to Permanent Part-time)

The Parties agree the details set out herein under Article 49 are intended merely as a convenient reference to the more important terms and provisions of these benefits. The master contracts covering these plans shall be the governing documents and the entitlement to benefits is determined solely by the Insurance Carrier.

49.1 Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP)

- (a) The Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP) as may be amended from time to time is available to employees and eligible dependents as Ontario residents as "Basic Health and Hospitalization Insurance"
- (b) The Employer shall pay for such coverage through the applicable payroll tax.

49.2 Supplementary Health and Hospitalization

- (a) The plan is intended to cover a number of medical and hospital costs not covered under OHIP.
- (b) This plan shall continue as heretofore in effect for employees and eligible dependents.

(c) Plan Details

- (i) this plan shall cover the employee, the employee's spouse and all other dependents under twenty-one (21) years of age, or a dependent who is between the ages of twenty-one (21) and twenty-five (25) and is a full-time student attending an educational institution or a mentally or physically disabled child of an employee, provided such child is unmarried, twenty-one (21) years of age or over, dependent upon such employee for support and was mentally or physically disabled and insured as a dependent immediately prior to age twenty-one (21);
- (ii) A pay-direct prescription drug card will be issued to all eligible employees to be utilized at pharmacies which honour this card system, upon completion of the enrollment process which includes the positive enrollment of all covered individuals (employees and dependents) and spousal coordination of benefits information. In instances where the pay-direct drug card cannot be utilized, the claim may be submitted to the insurance carrier on the prescribed paper form.

The following is the drug plan coverage provided for eligible employees and dependents under either method of claim submission:

- (a) Ninety percent (90%) of reasonable and customary medically necessary expenses incurred for drugs and medicines requiring a prescription by law, vaccinations and serums (defined as preventative vaccines for Hepatitis A and/or B, Influenza, Meningitis and Chicken Pox with a drug identification number (DIN), and allergy serums as prescribed by a physician and administered by a qualified health care practitioner if they are not covered by a provincial health plan), and other specified life-sustaining drugs as defined and administered by the insurer and subject to change from time to time if they are:
 - (i) Prescribed by a physician, nurse practitioner, where applicable, or dentist for the treatment of a diagnosed illness or injury, and
 - (ii) Dispensed by a licensed pharmacist or by a physician or dentist legally licensed to dispense drugs,
- (b) Such covered prescription drugs and medicines will be subject to generic substitution and an eight dollars (\$8.00) maximum dispensing fee for each prescription. If the prescription specifically prescribes no generic substitution, then the brand name drug will be covered.

(iii) Eligible expenses include:

- (a) Charges by a licensed hospital for semi-private room and board and for hospital services and supplies furnished for care and treatment, up to two hundred and forty dollars (\$240.00) per day, effective August 1, 2017 (for expenses incurred after that date).
- (b) Charges for private duty nursing in your home by a registered graduate nurse, registered nursing assistant or licensed practical nurse (or designated equivalent) who

is not ordinarily a resident in your home and is not related to you or to your dependents, provided the service was recommended and approved by a licensed physician or surgeon.

- (c) Artificial limbs and eyes, crutches, splints, casts, trusses and braces.
- (d) Rental of wheelchairs, hospital beds or iron lungs required for temporary therapeutic use. A wheelchair may be purchased if recommended by the attending physician and if rental cost would exceed the purchase cost.
- (e) Oxygen and its administration.
- (f) Hearing aids and eye glasses if required as a result of accidental injury.
- (g) Ambulance services.
- (h) Dental services and supplies which are provided by a dental surgeon within a period of eighteen (18) months following accident for treatment of accidental injury to natural teeth including replacement of such teeth or for the setting of a jaw fractured or dislocated in an accident, excluding any benefits payable under any provincial medical plan.
- (i) Charges for the services of a chiropractor, osteopath, chiropodist, naturopath, podiatrist, physiotherapist, speech therapist, massage therapist and acupuncturist to a maximum of fifty (\$50.00) per visit for each visit not subsidized by OHIP In any event, the reimbursement for the combined services of the listed practitioners shall not exceed Two Thousand Dollars (\$2,000.00) per year.
- (j) Charges for the services of a psychologist, psychotherapist or social worker or Master of Social Work up to ninety percent (90%) of the total cost of the prescribed plan of treatment to a combined annual maximum of three-thousand dollars (\$3,000.00).
- (k) Fees for services rendered outside of Ontario, by a physician, surgeon or a specialist legally licensed to practice medicine, in excess of the charges which are allowed under the Provincial Health Insurance Plan, but not to exceed the amount specified in the Ontario Medical Association Tariff.
- (I) Charges for surgery by a podiatrist, performed in a podiatrist's office to a maximum of one hundred and sixty dollars (\$160.00).
- (d) If an employee elects to participate in the Plan, the Employer shall pay forty percent (40%), fifty percent (50%), sixty percent (60%), seventy percent (70%), or eighty percent (80%) of the monthly premium for the Supplementary Health and Hospitalization Plan (including vision/hearing), whichever is closest to the percentage that the employee's weekly hours of work bear to the applicable weekly full-time hours. The employee shall pay the balance of the monthly premium through payroll deduction.

- (e) (i) This coverage provides for vision care to a maximum of four hundred (\$400.00) per insured person in any twenty-four (24) month period from the date of expense for the purchase of prescribed lenses and frames, or contact lenses or towards laser surgery.
 - (ii) This coverage provides for hearing aid coverage to a maximum of two thousand five hundred dollars (\$2,500.00 [2 x \$1,250.00/ear]) in any thirty six (36) month period.
- (f) This coverage provides for reimbursement of the costs of the employee's and dependent's eye exams not covered under the Provincial Health Plan, to a maximum of eighty dollars (\$80) paid once every two years.
- (g) Residential Treatment: Applicable to all employees for drug and alcohol addictions and mental health treatment. This benefit will cover residential treatment for up to a maximum of 30 days and a maximum \$20,000 per stay. Services must be provided in a 'licensed' facility and must be medically necessary. The plan will be second payer to any provincially funded benefits that apply. This benefit is subject to predetermination by the group benefits carrier.

49.3 **Basic Life Insurance**

- (a) The Employer shall provide life insurance to each active employee in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of annual salary or ten thousand dollars (\$10,000.00), whichever is greater.
- (b) Upon retirement under the OPSEU Pension Plan text, Basic Life Insurance shall be provided at no cost, but reduced to two thousand dollars (\$2,000.00) on the first of the month coinciding with or next following date of retirement and this amount will be continued for the remainder of life.
- (c) If any employee becomes totally disabled before their sixty-fifth (65th) birthday so that they are unable to perform any work for a continuous period of at least nine (9) months, the Basic Life Insurance will be kept in force without cost to the employee as long as the total disability continues subject to reductions at age sixty-five (65) described above.
- (d) Conversion privileges to standard life and term insurance of the insurer are available upon leaving the employ of the Employer.
- (e) The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the premiums as may be amended from time to time.

49.4 Optional Life Insurance For Employees and Dependents

(a) An employee may purchase life insurance additional to the Basic Life Insurance in units of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) up to a maximum of three hundred and fifty thousand dollars (\$350,000), or as may be amended from time to time. This option shall be available without evidence of insurability for coverage amounts of up to forty thousand dollars (\$40,000) when the employee first becomes eligible. If any application for Optional Life Insurance is made for more than forty thousand dollars (\$40,000), or it is made more than thirty-one (31) days after first becoming eligible, evidence of insurability satisfactory to the insurer must be supplied. An application from an employee to increase the amount of insurance currently held will also require evidence of health satisfactory to the Insurer.

- (b) The premium will be determined by the amount of insurance and will be adjusted with changes in the insurance amount and in the age of the employee as per the established five (5) year age bands in the premium schedule. In the event of death from any cause (excluding suicide within the first two (2) years of coverage), the amount of Optional Life Insurance under the plan will be paid to the beneficiary named. Change of beneficiary (within the limits set by law) may be made at any time by completing a form which may be obtained from the Human Resources Division.
- (c) At their option, employees may purchase life insurance for dependents in the following amounts:

For Spouse: In units of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) to a maximum of two

hundred thousand dollars (\$200,000).

For Dependent Children: In units of one thousand dollars (\$1,000) to a maximum of five

thousand dollars (\$5,000).

Option is also available to have only one dependent covered (i.e. spouse only or one dependent child only), or more than one dependent (i.e. spouse and/or all dependent children).

- (d) Conversion privileges are available upon leaving the employ of the Employer for employee and spouse insurance only.
- (e) The cost of the above plans shall be borne solely by the employee.

49.5 Long Term Income Protection Plan (LTIP)

(a) The LTIP Plan shall be continued and shall be upon the same basis as heretofore in effect.

(b) Plan Details:

- (i) LTIP benefits will become payable if while insured the employee becomes "totally disabled" - benefits continue during disability to age sixty-five (65), after an elimination period of six (6) months, or the expiration of accumulated attendance credits, whichever is the later:
- (ii) "total disability" under this plan means the continuous inability as the result of illness or injury of the insured employee to perform each and every duty of normal occupation during the elimination period, and during the first twenty-four (24) months of the benefit period; and thereafter, during the balance of the benefit period, the inability to perform any and every duty of each gainful occupation for which the employee is reasonably fitted by education, training or experience;
- (iii) LTIP benefits shall be sixty-six and two-thirds percent (66 2/3%) of the employee's weekly salary, earned on the last day worked, including any retroactive salary adjustment to which the employee is entitled;
- (iv) while the employee is receiving LTIP benefits, the Employer will maintain the employee's pension contributions in accordance with the OPSEU Pension Plan text;

- (v) if the employee becomes disabled again while still insured for this benefit, the income benefits will be payable on completion of the elimination period, however, if within three (3) months after benefits have ceased, the employee has a recurrence of a disability due to the same or a related cause, it will not be necessary to satisfy the elimination period again;
- (vi) an employee in receipt of LTIP benefits who is able to resume activity on a gradual basis during recovery, partial benefits may be continued during rehabilitative employment -"rehabilitative employment" means remunerative employment while not yet fully recovered, following directly after the period of total disability for which benefits were received - when considering rehabilitative employment benefits, LTIP will take into account the rehabilitative benefit which will be the monthly LTIP benefit less fifty percent (50%) of rehabilitative employment earnings - the benefit will continue during the rehabilitative employment period up to but not more than twenty-four (24) months – rehabilitative employment may be with the Employer or with another employer;
- (vii) the LTIP benefit to which an employee is entitled under (iii) above will be reduced by the total of other disability or retirement benefits payable under any other plan toward which the Employer makes a contribution except for Workplace Safety and Insurance Benefits paid for an unrelated disability.

49.6 **Dental Plan**

- (a) The Employer will continue to provide the option of a dental coverage plan as provided for under Manulife Policy Number 10055, or its equivalent, except for the modifications as set out herein. Recall exams and scaling shall be limited to every nine (9) months (except for children 12 years and under); oral hygiene instruction shall be restricted to once per lifetime; pit and fissure sealants restricted to dependent children six (6) to eighteen (18) years of age; and combined basic [routine] and major treatment, shall be limited to a maximum of Three Thousand Dollars (\$3,000.00) per year, per insured employee and Three Thousand Dollars (\$3,000.00) per year for each of their dependents. Crown and bridges coverage at 50 percent (50%) reimbursement shall be included within the Three Thousand Dollar (\$3,000.00) maximum per year referenced above. Orthodontic treatment eligible expenses covered at fifty percent (50%) to a lifetime maximum of Three Thousand Dollars (\$3,000.00) (limited to eligible dependents six (6) to eighteen (18) years of age on the date initial orthodontic appliance is installed)
- (b) Effective August 1, 2017 the schedule of fees shall be the current Ontario Dental Association Fee Schedule.
- (c) If an employee elects to participate, the Employer shall pay forty percent (40%), fifty percent (50%), sixty percent (60%), seventy percent (70%) or eighty percent (80%) of the monthly premium for the Dental Plan, whichever is closest to the percentage that the employee's weekly hours of work bear to the applicable weekly full-time hours. The employee shall pay the balance of the monthly premium through payroll deduction.

49.7 **Pensions**

The parties agree to provide an information package regarding pension entitlements and OPT enrollment criteria in the new employee orientation package.

49.8 Employee Family Assistance Program

- (a) It is recognized that the success of the Employee Family Assistance Program is enhanced by the cooperation and support of both the Employer and the Union. It is further agreed that substantial changes to the scope or framework of the Program shall only take place upon consultation between the parties through the JIBRC, as listed in Article 21.6.
- (b) Additionally, under the Employee Family Assistance Program, a Trauma Response Service will be made available to all LCBO employees who, in the course of their duties are subject to acts of violence. The Local Union President or Unit Steward, as applicable, will be advised forthwith whenever the Trauma Response Team is activated.
- (c) Permanent full time, permanent part time, seasonal, and casual employees shall have access to the Employee Family Assistance Program.

49.9 Out of Country (Optional)

(a) Employee paid Out of Country medical coverage will be made available.

49.10 Survivor Benefits

(a) The Employer shall provide one (1) year of coverage after death.

ARTICLE 50 - Technological Change

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal and Casual)

- 50.1 For the purpose of this article "technological change" shall be defined as the introduction of equipment or methods of operation which is significantly different from that previously utilized.
- 50.2 In the event of technological change the Employer will make every reasonable effort to minimize adverse effects on employees which may be caused by such change.
- 50.3 (a) The Employer shall give at least sixty (60) days notice to the Union prior to the introduction of technological change, providing information in writing as to the nature of the change, date of change, approximate number and location of employees likely to be affected and the expected effects on employees.
 - (b) Notwithstanding the above, where the introduction of technological change will result in the lay-off of an employee who has completed their probationary period, the notice under (a) above shall be at least ninety (90) days and shall be given to the Union and the employee(s) affected.
 - (c) Where the delay in introducing a technological change would have a significant adverse effect on the Employer's operations, the periods of notice in (a) and (b) above shall be provided to the Union as expeditiously as possible.
- 50.4 (a) Matters relating to technological change and its effects shall be referred to the committee established under Article 1.7 for discussion with the objective of reaching an understanding regarding any specific arrangements that may be appropriate in order to assist in minimizing the impact of such changes on employees.

(b) It is understood that under (a) above the Committee may discuss reallocation and retraining provisions, if appropriate. Retraining costs shall be the responsibility of the Employer.

ARTICLE 51 - Unforeseen Work at Stores

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time and Casual)

- 51.1 When it is necessary to offer permanent part-time and/or casual employees' work that becomes available after the schedule was posted, the following procedure shall apply.
- 51.2 For the purposes of clarity, "schedule" means hours of work posted as per Article 7.4(a)(i), 32.1(a), and 38.2(a) of the collective agreement. Further, it is not intended to apply the terms of this agreement to overtime requirements.
- 51.3 (a) The work shall be offered by store in order of seniority, to permanent part-time employees first, then to casual employees, provided they are qualified to perform the work and no overtime is incurred.
 - (b) In the event that the employee's availability cannot be confirmed at the time of offer, the next most senior employee shall be offered the work.
 - (c) An employee who declines the offer as mentioned above will not be subject to discipline as a result.
 - (d) An employee who is not available when the schedule was posted will be deemed not available until the next schedule is posted unless the employee confirms their availability to the Manager prior to when the work is offered.
 - (e) If the employee identified by (a) above is already scheduled on the date the work is required, they must work the scheduled shift unless there is mutual agreement between the Employer and the employee, in which case, their schedule may be changed.

ARTICLE 52 - Call In of Permanent Part-Time and/or Casual Employee's From Other Stores

(Applicable to Permanent Part-time, Casual)

- 52.1 When it is necessary to call in permanent part-time and/or casual employees from other stores, the following procedure will apply:
 - (a) For the purpose of this agreement each store will have a designated store that is to be contacted first. Stores will be designated by the Employer. In remote areas of the province it may not be practical to do so. The Employer agrees to provide the Union with a list indicating the designation of stores as per this Agreement and changes as they occur.
 - (b) Available employees at the contacted store shall be called in, in order of seniority, permanent part-time employees first, then casual employees, provided they are qualified to perform the work and no overtime is incurred.

- (c) In the event that the employee's availability cannot be confirmed at the time of offer, the next most senior employee shall be offered the work.
- 52.2 It is understood that employees are not entitled to solicit work outside their home store.
- 52.3 An employee who declines the offer as mentioned above will not be subject to discipline as a result.
- 52.4 Permanent part-time and/or casual employees must work scheduled shifts at their home store. Employees must fulfill their obligation to work scheduled hours at their home store and cannot fail to appear for work by virtue of having obtained work at another store.
- 52.5 In the event there is a need to call-in employees from a store other than the designated store, the same procedure will apply.

ARTICLE 53 - Term of Agreement

(Applicable to Permanent Full-time, Permanent Part-time, Seasonal, Casual)

53.1 This Agreement will continue in effect until March 31, 2027.

This Agreement shall continue automatically thereafter for periods of one (1) year unless either party notifies the other party in writing of its desire to enter into negotiations for renewal of this Agreement in which event this Agreement shall continue until a new Agreement is executed.

This Agreement executed in the City of Toronto, on the 17th day of June, 2025. For the Union: For the Employer: Colleen MacLeod Barb Keenan Jeremy Trainor Melinda Campbell Rachel Brunet Mark Mason Damian Campbell Josie Peirce Kevin O'Kane Craig Hadley Rasho Donchev Maiesha Malcolm-Lovi Tracy More JP Hornick

Schedules of Casual and Fixed-Term Hourly Wage Rates:

April 1, 2024 - March 31, 2027

Wage rates are reflective of the following general wage adjustments:

April 1, 2024	3%
April 1, 2025	2.75%
April 1, 2026	2.25%

Class		- 		
Code	Class Title	Effective Date	Salary	Salary
004	000	4/4/2024	.	62425
021	Office Clerk	4/1/2024	\$23.63	\$24.35
		4/1/2025	\$24.28	\$25.02
		4/1/2026	\$24.83	\$25.58
023	Senior Office Clerk	4/1/2024	\$26.37	\$27.16
		4/1/2025	\$27.10	\$27.91
		4/1/2026	\$27.71	\$28.54
051	Lab Technician	4/1/2024	\$26.86	\$27.72
		4/1/2025	\$27.60	\$28.48
		4/1/2026	\$28.22	\$29.12
061	Stationary Engineer	4/1/2024	\$25.93	\$26.67
		4/1/2025	\$26.64	\$27.41
		4/1/2026	\$27.24	\$28.02
063	Maintenance Serviceperson	4/1/2024	\$32.39	\$33.33
		4/1/2025	\$33.28	\$34.25
		4/1/2026	\$34.03	\$35.02
065	Maintenance Mechanic	4/1/2024	\$36.15	\$37.23
		4/1/2025	\$37.14	\$38.25
		4/1/2026	\$37.98	\$39.11
069	Part-time Store Cashiers	4/1/2024	\$24.92	\$25.68
		4/1/2025	\$25.61	\$26.39
		4/1/2026	\$26.19	\$26.98

Employees may be allowed to progress through the salary range on the employee's anniversary date, upon satisfactory work performance and attendance.

WAGE GRID FOR CASUAL EMPLOYEES HIRED ON OR AFTER JUNE 5, 2013

Class

Code	Location	Effective Date	Range				
053	Logistics	4/1/2024	\$18.39	\$21.37	\$23.04	\$24.83	\$26.77
033	205,51103	7/26/2024	\$19.82				
		4/1/2025	\$20.36	\$21.96	\$23.67	\$25.51	\$27.50
		4/1/2026	\$20.82	\$22.46	\$24.20	\$26.08	\$28.12

(Annual increases on anniversary date)

Employees may be allowed to progress through the salary range on the employee's anniversary date, upon satisfactory work performance and attendance.

WAGE GRID FOR FIXED TERM EMPLOYEES

Class

Code	Location	Effective Date	Hourly Rate
080	Retail - Stores and Depots	4/1/2024	\$18.39
		7/26/2024	\$19.82
		4/1/2025	\$20.36
		4/1/2026	\$20.82
081	Logistics	4/1/2024	\$18.39
		7/26/2024	\$19.82
		4/1/2025	\$20.36
		4/1/2026	\$20.82

Salary and Classification Schedule:

April 1, 2024 - March 31, 2027

Wage grids are reflective of the following general wage adjustments:

April 1, 2024 3%

April 1, 2025 2.75%

April 1, 2026 2.25%

NOTE:

- 1. Semi-annual and annual increases are dependent upon satisfactory performance and recommendation from supervisor.
- 2. For the purpose of job security, job class series are separated by dotted lines.
- 3. Dividing lines designate class series.

Class Code	Class Title						Hours of Work
03	LIQUOR STORE (03 'A' Store A (Annual Increa	ssistant, 04		ager)			40
	4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$37.59 \$78,453	\$38.44 \$80,233	\$39.43 \$82,303	\$40.38 \$84,283	
	4/1/2025	Hourly Annual	\$38.62 \$80,611	\$39.50 \$82,440	\$40.52 \$84,567	\$41.49 \$86,601	
	4/1/2026	Hourly Annual	\$39.49 \$82,424	\$40.39 \$84,295	\$41.43 \$86,470	\$42.43 \$88,550	
09	LIQUOR STORE MANAGER 2 ('B' Store Assistant) (Annual Increases)						40
	4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$36.57 \$76,319	\$37.59 \$78,453	\$38.44 \$80,233		
	4/1/2025	Hourly Annual	\$37.57 \$78,417	\$38.62 \$80,611	\$39.50 \$82,440		
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$38.42	\$39.49	\$40.39		

\$84,295

\$82,424

Annual \$80,182

05	LIQUOR STORE MANAGER 1 ('D' Store Manager) (Annual Increases)									40	
	4/1/2024	Hourl Annua	-	4.51	\$35.53 \$74,160	\$36.43 \$76,028	\$37.5 \$78,45				
	4/1/2025	Hourl Annua	-	5.46 ,004	\$36.51 \$76,200	\$37.43 \$78,119	\$38.6 \$80,61				
	4/1/2026	Hourl Annua	•	6.25 6,669	\$37.33 \$77,914	\$38.27 \$79,877	\$39.4 \$82,42				
07, 012 033, 052										40	
			Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$18.39	\$19.82	\$21.37	\$23.04	\$24.83	\$26.77	\$28.87	\$31.12	\$33.56
	7/26/2024	Hourly	\$19.82	\$21.37	\$23.04	\$24.83	\$26.77	\$28.87	\$31.12	\$33.56	-
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$20.36	\$21.96	\$23.67	\$25.51	\$27.50	\$29.66	\$31.97	\$34.48	-
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$20.82	\$22.46	\$24.20	\$26.08	\$28.12	\$30.33	\$32.69	\$35.26	-
15	LIQUOR STORE CLERK GRADE 2 (PPT Cashier) (Semi-annual increases)								40		
	4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$31 \$66,2		\$33.56 \$70,043						
	4/1/2025	Hourly Annual	\$32 \$68,0		\$34.48 \$71,970						
	4/1/2026	Hourly Annual	\$33 \$69,5		\$35.26 \$73,589						

019	CLERK GRA	DE 5 (RETAIL reases)	DEPOTS ONI	LY)			40
	4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$38.99 \$81,368				
	4/1/2025	Hourly Annual	\$40.06 \$83,606				
	4/1/2026	Hourly Annual	\$40.96 \$85,487				
606	CLERK GRADE		CENTRE)				40
	(Annual Increa	ses)					
	4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$38.99 \$81,368	\$40.12 \$83,727	\$41.33 \$86,263	\$42.64 \$89,000	
	4/1/2025	Hourly Annual	\$40.06 \$83,606	\$41.22 \$86,029	\$42.47 \$88,636	\$43.81 \$91,447	
	4/1/2026	Hourly Annual	\$40.96 \$85,487	\$42.15 \$87,965	\$43.42 \$90,630	\$44.80 \$93,505	
043	CLERK GRA (Annual Inc	. DE 4 (CONTA creases)	CT CENTRE)				40
	4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$34.53 \$72,068				
	4/1/2025	Hourly Annual	\$35.48 \$74,050				
	4/1/2026	Hourly Annual	\$36.28 \$75,716				

042	CLERK GRADE 3 (GTA SERVICE CENTRE) (Annual Increases)								
	4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$31.86 \$66,505	\$32.72 \$68,285	\$33.58 \$70,089	\$34.44 \$71,890			
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$32.74	\$33.62	\$34.50	\$35.39			
		Annual	\$68,334	\$70,163	\$72,016	\$73,867			
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$33.48	\$34.37	\$35.28	\$36.19			
		Annual	\$69,871	\$71,741	\$73,636	\$75,529			
032	MAINTENANC (Semi-annual i		-		-			40	
	4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$38.67 \$80,700	\$39.61 \$82,682	\$40.64 \$84,817	\$41.67 \$86,975			
	4/1/2025	Hourly Annual	\$39.73 \$82,919	\$40.70 \$84,956	\$41.76 \$87,149	\$42.82 \$89,367			
	4/1/2026	Hourly Annual	\$40.62 \$84,785	\$41.62 \$86,867	\$42.69 \$89,110	\$43.78 \$91,377			
029	CONTROL CON		TOR (RETAIL	DEPOTS ONL	Y)			40	
	4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$38.42 \$80,188	\$39.80 \$83,060	\$41.09 \$85,752	\$42.49 \$88,688	\$43.93 \$91,691		
	4/1/2025	Hourly Annual	\$39.48 \$82,393	\$40.89 \$85,344	\$42.22 \$88,110	\$43.66 \$91,127	\$45.14 \$94,213		
	4/1/2026	Hourly Annual	\$40.36 \$84,247	\$41.81 \$87,265	\$43.17 \$90,092	\$44.64 \$93,178	\$46.16 \$96,333		

703	STATIONARY EI							
	(Annual Increas	es)						
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$30.73	\$32.17	\$33.56			
		Annual	\$64,147	\$67,150	\$70,043			
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$31.58	\$33.06	\$34.48			
		Annual	\$65,911	\$68,996	\$71,970			
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$32.29	\$33.80	\$35.26			
		Annual	\$67,394	\$70,549	\$73,589			
703	STATIONARY EI (Semi-annual in		ie second stei	n annual the	reafter)			
	(Applies to Torc							
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$40.39	\$41.40	\$42.44	\$43.59		
		Annual	\$84,305	\$86,418	\$88,576	\$90,980		
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$41.50	\$42.54	\$43.61	\$44.79		
		Annual	\$86,623	\$88,795	\$91,012	\$93,482		
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$42.44	\$43.50	\$44.59	\$45.80		
		Annual	\$88,572	\$90,792	\$93,060	\$95,585		
 346, 347	SENIOR SECURI	TY OFFICER						
,	(Annual Increas							
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$28.43	\$29.59	\$30.79	4	4	
		Annual	\$59,340	\$61,767	\$64,258	\$31.99 \$66,771	\$33.32 \$69,553	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$29.21	\$30.41	\$31.63	\$32.87	\$34.24	
		Annual	\$60,972	\$63,465	\$66,025	\$68,608	\$71,466	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$29.87	\$31.09	\$32.35	\$33.61	\$35.01	
		Annual	\$62,343	\$64,893	\$67,511	\$70,151	\$73,074	

PRODUCT CON (Annual Increase						
4/1/2024	Hourly		\$33.56		\$35.53	\$36.33
	Annual	\$64,948	\$70,043	\$72,023	\$74,160	\$75,828
4/1/2025	Hourly	\$31.97	\$34.48	\$35.46	\$36.51	\$37.33
	Annual	\$66,735	\$71,970	\$74,004	\$76,200	\$77,914
4/1/2026	Hourly	\$32.69	\$35.26	\$36.25	\$37.33	\$38.17
	Annual	\$68,236	\$73,589	\$75,669	\$77,914	\$79,667
(Annual Increase		COORDINATO	R			
4/1/2024	Hourly	\$33.02	\$34.04	\$35.15	\$36.33	
	Annual	\$68,908	\$71,045	\$73,358	\$75,828	
4/1/2025	Hourly	\$33.92	\$34.98	\$36.11	\$37.33	
	Annual	\$70,803	\$72,999	\$75,376	\$77,914	
4/1/2026	Hourly	•	\$35.76	•	\$38.17	
	Annual	\$72,396	\$74,641	\$77,072	\$79,667	
SYSTEMS OFFIC	CED 2 (DOINIT	OE SALE)				
(Annual Increas	-	OI SALLY				
4/1/2024	Hourly	\$43.26	\$45.38	\$47.55	\$49.70	\$51.84
	Annual	\$90,290	\$94,718	\$99,235	\$103,730	\$108,202
4/1/2025	Hourly	\$44.45	\$46.63		\$51.07	\$53.27
	Annual	\$92,773	\$97,323	\$101,964	\$106,583	\$111,177
4/1/2026	Hourly	\$45.45	\$47.68	\$49.95	\$52.22	\$54.47
	Annual	\$94,860	\$99,513	\$104,258	\$108,981	\$113,679

437, 439	SYSTEMS OFFICER 2 (Point of Sale) (Annual Increases)											
	4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$36.65 \$76,495	\$38.36 \$80,055	\$40.12 \$83,727	\$42.00 \$87,665	\$43.97 \$91,782					
		Amidai	\$70, 43 3	\$60,033	<i>3</i> 03,727	\$67,005	331,762					
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$37.66	\$39.41	\$41.22	\$43.16	\$45.18					
		Annual	\$78,598	\$82,256	\$86,029	\$90,076	\$94,306					
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$38.51	\$40.30	\$42.15	\$44.13	\$46.20					
		Annual	\$80,367	\$84,107	\$87,965	\$92,102	\$96,428					
436	SYSTEMS OFFI (Point of Sale) (Annual Increa							40				
	•	,										
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$32.50	\$33.69	\$34.86	\$36.14	\$37.45					
		Annual	\$67,840	\$70,310	\$72,759	\$75,429	\$78,165					
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$33.40	\$34.61	\$35.82	\$37.13	\$38.48					
		Annual	\$69,705	\$72,243	\$74,759	\$77,503	\$80,315					
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$34.15	\$35.39	\$36.62	\$37.97	\$39.35					
		Annual	\$71,274	\$73,869	\$76,441	\$79,247	\$82,122					
031	BUILDING MAI				-	vice Centre)		37.5				
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$39.61	\$40.64	\$41.67	\$42.82						
		Annual	\$82,682	\$84,817	\$86,975	\$89,378						
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$40.70	\$41.76	\$42.82	\$44.00						
		Annual	\$84,956	\$87,149	\$89,367	\$91,836						
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$41.62	\$42.69	\$43.78	\$44.99						
		Annual	\$86,867	\$89,110	\$91,377	\$93,903						

703	BOILDING MAINTENANCE MECHANIC							
	(Semi-annual	increases to t	the second ste	ep, annual the	ereafter)			
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$39.61	\$40.64	\$41.67	\$42.82		
		Annual	\$77,514	\$79,515	\$81,539	\$83,792		
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$40.70	\$41.76	\$42.82	\$44.00		
		Annual	\$79,646	\$81,702	\$83,781	\$86,096		
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$41.62	\$42.69	\$43.78	\$44.99		
		Annual	\$81,438	\$83,540	\$85,666	\$88,034		
724	SENIOR CONT	ROL CONSOL	E OPERATOR					37.5
	(Annual Increa	ases)						
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$42.49	\$43.93	\$45.09	\$46.32		
		Annual	\$83,145	\$85,961	\$88,236	\$90,634		
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$43.66	\$45.14	\$46.33	\$47.59		
		Annual	\$85,432	\$88,325	\$90,663	\$93,127		
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$44.64	\$46.16	\$47.38	\$48.66		
		Annual	\$87,354	\$90,312	\$92,703	\$95,222		
723	(Annual Increa		ATOR					37.5
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$38.42	\$39.80	\$41.09	\$42.49	\$43.93	
		Annual	\$75,176	\$77,869	\$80,392	\$83,145	\$85,961	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$39.48	\$40.89	\$42.22	\$43.66	\$45.14	
		Annual	\$77,244	\$80,010	\$82,603	\$85,432	\$88,325	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$40.36	\$41.81	\$43.17	\$44.64	\$46.16	
		Annual	\$78,982	\$81,811	\$84,462	\$87,354	\$90,312	

37.5

709

BUILDING MAINTENANCE MECHANIC

706	RED SEAL ELECTRONIC TECHNICIAN									
	(Semi-annual	increases to	the second s	step, annual th	ereafter)					
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$48.37	\$49.65	\$51.00					
		Annual	\$94,648	\$97,153	\$99,794					
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$49.70	\$51.02	\$52.40					
		Annual	\$97,251	\$99,825	\$102,538					
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$50.82	\$52.16	\$53.58					
		Annual	\$99,439	\$102,071	\$104,845					
704	ELECTRONIC	TECHNICIAN					37.5			
704		ELECTRONIC TECHNICIAN (Semi-annual increases to the second step, annual thereafter)								
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$43.93	\$45.09	\$46.32					
		Annual	\$85,961	\$88,236	\$90,634					
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$45.14	\$46.33	\$47.59					
		Annual	\$88,325	\$90,663	\$93,127					
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$46.16	\$47.38	\$48.66					
		Annual	\$90,312	\$92,703	\$95,222					
-										
707	RED SEAL MA	AINTENANCE	ELECTRICIAN	J			37.5			
	(Semi-annual	l increases)								
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$47.25	\$49.75						
		Annual	\$92,445	\$97,348						
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$48.54	\$51.12						
		Annual	\$94,987	\$100,025						
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$49.64	\$52.27						
		Annual	\$97,124	\$102,276						

	NCE ELECTRICIA al increases)	AN					
4/1/2024			\$45.09 \$88,236				
4/1/2025		\$44.00 \$86,096	\$46.33 \$90,663				
4/1/2026			\$47.38 \$92,703				
DED SEAL	NA A INITENIA NA	CE MECHANIC					
RED SEAL MAINTENANCE MECHANIC (Semi-annual increases)							
4/1/202	4 Hourly Annual	\$47.25 \$92,445	\$49.75 \$97,348				
4/1/202	5 Hourly Annual	\$48.54 \$94,987	\$51.12 \$100,025				
4/1/202	6 Hourly Annual	\$49.64 \$97,124					
	NCE MECHANIO	С					
4/1/2024	Hourly Annual	\$42.82 \$83,792	\$45.09 \$88,236				
4/1/2025	Hourly Annual	\$44.00 \$86,096	\$46.33 \$90,663				
4/1/2026	Hourly	\$44.99 \$88,034	\$47.38 \$92,703				

710	710 MAINTENANCE SERVICEPERSON (Semi-annual increases to the second step, annual thereafter)								
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$38.67	\$39.61	\$40.64	\$41.67			
		Annual	\$75,656	\$77,514	\$79,515	\$81,539			
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$39.73	\$40.70	\$41.76	\$42.82			
		Annual	\$77,737	\$79,646	\$81,702	\$83,781			
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$40.62	\$41.62	\$42.69	\$43.78			
		Annual	\$79,486	\$81,438	\$83,540	\$85,666			
710								-	
719	STOREKEEPEI (Annual Incre							3	7.5
	(, umaar mere	uses,							
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$32.24	\$32.98	\$33.93	\$34.86			
		Annual	\$63,078	\$64,539	\$66,395	\$68,211			
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$33.12	\$33.89	\$34.87	\$35.82			
		Annual	\$64,813	\$66,314	\$68,221	\$70,087			
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$33.87	\$34.65	\$35.65	\$36.62			
		Annual	\$66,271	\$67,806	\$69,756	\$71,664			
								-	
722	VAX SYSTEM							3	7.5
	(Semi-annual	increases to	the third step	o, annual there	eafter)				
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$32.02	\$33.12	\$34.19	\$35.44	\$36.52	\$38.36	\$40.12
		Annual	\$62,661	\$64,809	\$66,895	\$69,336	\$71,464	\$75,051	\$78.494
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$32.90	\$34.03	\$35.13	\$36.41	\$37.53	\$39.41	\$41.22
		Annual	\$64,384	\$66,591	\$68,735	\$71,242	\$73,429	\$77,115	\$80,642
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$33.64	\$34.80	\$35.92	\$37.23	\$38.37	\$40.30	\$42.15
		Annual	\$65,833	\$68,090	\$70,281	\$72,845	\$75,081	\$78,850	\$82,467

712	WAREHOUSE FOREPERSON 2 (Annual Increases)										
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$38.67	\$39.61	\$40.64						
		Annual	\$75,656	\$77,514	\$79,515						
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$39.73	\$40.70	\$41.76						
		Annual	\$77,737	\$79,646	\$81,702						
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$40.62	\$41.62	\$42.69						
		Annual	\$79,486	\$81,438	\$83,540						
713	WAREHOUSE	FOREPERSO	N 1					37.5			
	(Annual Incre	eases)									
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$36.43	\$37.56	\$38.42						
		Annual	\$71,277	\$73,487	\$75,176						
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$37.43	\$38.59	\$39.48						
		Annual	\$73,237	\$75,508	\$77,244						
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$38.27	\$39.46	\$40.36						
		Annual	\$74,884	\$77,207	\$78,982						
								-			
716	(Annual Incre							37.5			
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$32.31	\$33.37	\$34.35	\$35.42	\$36.45				
		Annual	\$63,225	\$65,291	\$67,209	\$69,316	\$71,319				
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$33.20	\$34.29	\$35.29	\$36.40	\$37.45				
		Annual	\$64,964	\$67,086	\$69,058	\$71,222	\$73,280				
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$33.95	\$35.06	\$36.09	\$37.22	\$38.29				
		Annual	\$66,425	\$68,596	\$70,612	\$72,824	\$74,929				

NOTE: The final wage step shall apply to positions located at Durham, Toronto, Ottawa, Thunder Bay and London Warehouses. Qualified personnel shall progress to this step after completion of one year at previous step if so recommended by supervisor.

717	WAREHOUSE WORKER 3 (Annual Increases)									
	(Amada mere									
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$31.14	\$32.17	\$33.21					
		Annual	\$60,929	\$62,953	\$64,976					
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$32.00	\$33.06	\$34.12					
		Annual	\$62,605	\$64,684	\$66,763					
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$32.72	\$33.80	\$34.89					
		Annual	\$64,014	\$66,140	\$68,265					
718	UTILITIES PE		37.5							
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$31.14							
	, , -	Annual	\$60,929							
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$32.00							
		Annual	\$62,605							
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$32.72							
-		Annual	\$64,014 							
055	CLERK GRAD		Operations	Clerks Only)				37.5		
	(Annual Incre	eases)								
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$34.53	\$35.51	\$36.50	\$37.57				
		Annual	\$67,564	\$69,483	\$71,422	\$73,508				
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$35.48	\$36.49	\$37.50	\$38.60				
		Annual	\$69,422	\$71,394	\$73,386	\$75,529				
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$36.28	\$37.31	\$38.35	\$39.47				
		Annual	\$70,984	\$73,000	\$75,037	\$77,228				

056	CLERK GRADI	37.5					
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$31.86	\$32.72	\$33.58	\$34.44	
	, ,	Annual	\$62,348	\$64,017	\$65,708	\$67,397	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$32.74	\$33.62	\$34.50	\$35.39	
		Annual	\$64,063	\$65,778	\$67,515	\$69,250	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$33.48	\$34.37	\$35.28	\$36.19	
		Annual	\$65,504	\$67,258	\$69,034	\$70,808	
604, 605	CLERK GRADI	 F					 36.25
004, 003	(Annual Incre						30.23
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$38.99	\$40.12	\$41.33	\$42.64	
	., 1, 202 .	Annual	\$73,740	\$75,877	\$78,176	\$80,656	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$40.06	\$41.22	\$42.47	\$43.81	
		Annual	\$75,768	\$77,964	\$80,326	\$82,874	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$40.96	\$42.15	\$43.42	\$44.80	
		Annual	\$77,473	\$79,718	\$82,133	\$84,739	
507.500	CLEDY CDAD	- 4					26.25
607, 603	(Annual Incre						36.25
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$34.53	\$35.51	\$26.50	\$37.57	
	4/1/2024	Annual	\$65,312	\$67,167	\$69,041	\$37.37 \$71,057	
		7	¥ 00,0 ==	Ψσ.,=σ.	¥ 00 / 0 · 1	Ψ. Ξ,σσ.	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$35.48	\$36.49	\$37.50	\$38.60	
		Annual	\$67,108	\$69,014	\$70,940	\$73,011	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$36.28	\$37.31	\$38.35	\$39.47	
		Annual	\$68,618	\$70,567	\$72,536	\$74,654	

608, 602	CLERK GRA (Annual inc							36.25
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$31.86	\$32.72	\$33.57	\$34.44		
	., _,	Annual	\$60,270	\$61,883	\$63,496	\$65,150		
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$32.74	\$33.62	\$34.49	\$35.39		
		Annual	\$61,927	\$63,585	\$65,242	\$66,942		
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$33.48	\$34.37	\$35.27	\$36.19		
		Annual	\$63,321	\$65,016	\$66,710	\$68,448		
609, 610	CLERK GRA	DF 2						36.25
003, 010		al increases to	third step, an	nual thereafte	er)			30.23
	•		. ,		,			
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$28.66	\$29.34	\$30.08	\$30.86		
		Annual	\$54,201	\$55,491	\$56,904	\$58,374		
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$29.44	\$30.14	\$30.91	\$31.71		
		Annual	\$55,692	\$57,017	\$58,468	\$59,980		
	1/1/2026		400.44	422.22	404.64	400.40		
	4/1/2026				\$31.61	\$32.42		
		Annual	\$56,945	\$58,300	\$59,784	\$61,329		
630	SHIFT LEAD	ED						36.25
030	(Annual Inc							30.23
	(, mindai inte	. euses,						
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$36.65	\$38.36	\$40.12	\$42.00	\$43.97	
		-			\$75,877	\$79,446	\$83,177	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$37.66	\$39.41	\$41.22	\$43.16	\$45.18	
		Annual	\$71,230	\$74,545	\$77,964	\$81,631	\$85,465	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$38.51	\$40.30	\$42.15	\$44.13	\$46.20	
		Annual	\$72,832	\$76,222	\$79,718	\$83,468	\$87,388	

328	DISTRIBUTIO (Annual Incre		1					36.25
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$42.96	\$45.41	\$47.92	\$50.68	\$53.40	
	, , -	Annual	\$81,262	\$85,899	\$90,637	\$95,860	\$101,001	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$44.14	\$46.66	\$49.24	\$52.07	\$54.87	
		Annual	\$83,497	\$88,261	\$93,129	\$98,496	\$103,779	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$45.14	\$47.71	\$50.34	\$53.25	\$56.10	
		Annual	\$85,375	\$90,247	\$95,225	\$100,712	\$106,114	
329	DISTRIBUTIO	N ANALYST 2	2					36.25
	(Annual Incre	ases)						
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$42.99	\$45.02	\$47.17	\$49.19	\$51.31	
		Annual	\$81,322	\$85,153	\$89,226	\$93,037	\$97,050	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$44.18	\$46.26	\$48.47	\$50.54	\$52.72	
		Annual	\$83,559	\$87,494	\$91,680	\$95,596	\$99,719	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$45.17	\$47.30	\$49.56	\$51.68	\$53.91	
		Annual	\$85,439	\$89,463	\$93,743	\$97,747	\$101,963	
330	DISTRIBUTION ANALYST 1 (Annual Increases)							
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$35.19	\$36.43	\$37.70	\$39.04	\$40.48	
		Annual	\$66,561	\$68,901	\$71,301	\$73,841	\$76,563	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$36.16	\$37.43	\$38.73	\$40.11	\$41.59	
		Annual	\$68,391	\$70,795	\$73,262	\$75,872	\$78,668	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$36.97	\$38.27	\$39.60	\$41.02	\$42.53	
		Annual	\$69,930	\$72,388	\$74,910	\$77,579	\$80,439	

650	FIELD AUDITO							36.25	
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$39.07	\$40.91	\$42.73	\$44.81	\$46.96		
		Annual	\$73,902	\$77,389	\$80,818	\$84,749	\$88,823		
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$40.15	\$42.04	\$43.90	\$46.04	\$48.25		
		Annual	\$75,934	\$79,517	\$83,040	\$87,080	\$91,266		
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$41.05	\$42.99	\$44.89	\$47.07	\$49.34		
		Annual	\$77,643	\$81,306	\$84,909	\$89,039	\$93,319		
531	LAB TECHNO	LOGIST						36.25	
	(Annual Increases)								
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$42.63	\$44.47	\$46.19	\$48.26	\$50.35		
		Annual	\$80,637	\$84,105	\$87,372	\$91,282	\$95,235		
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$43.80	\$45.69	\$47.46	\$49.59	\$51.73		
		Annual	\$82,854	\$86,417	\$89,774	\$93,792	\$97,854		
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$44.79	\$46.72	\$48.53	\$50.70	\$52.90		
		Annual	\$84,718	\$88,362	\$91,794	\$95,902	\$100,055		
506, 505	LAB TECHNIC	IAN GRADE 3	3					36.25	
	(Annual Incre	ases)							
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$37.39	\$38.48	\$39.60	\$40.80	\$41.96		
		Annual	\$70,714	\$72,793	\$74,909	\$77,167	\$79,366		
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$38.41	\$39.54	\$40.69	\$41.92	\$43.11		
		Annual	\$72,659	\$74,795	\$76,969	\$79,289	\$81,549		
	A /A /2026	11- 1	¢20.20	Ć 40. 40	¢44.54	642.00	644.00		
	4/1/2026	Hourly Annual	\$39.28 \$74,294	\$40.43 \$76,478	\$41.61 \$78,701	\$42.86 \$81,073	\$44.08 \$83,384		
		Aiiiuai	<i>₹17,∠3</i> 4	710,410	7/0,/01	ΨΟ1,073	705,504		

507	LAB TECHNIC	IAN GRADE 2	2					36.25		
	(Semi-annual	increases to	the third step	, annual there	eafter)					
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$32.07	\$32.90	\$33.75	\$34.61	\$35.53			
		Annual	\$60,654	\$62,226	\$63,839	\$65,472	\$67,208			
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$32.95	\$33.80	\$34.68	\$35.57	\$36.51			
		Annual	\$62,322	\$63,937	\$65,595	\$67,272	\$69,056			
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$33.69	\$34.56	\$35.46	\$36.37	\$37.33			
		Annual	\$63,724	\$65,376	\$67,071	\$68,786	\$70,610			
515										
	(Annual Increases)									
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$45.41	\$47.92	\$50.68	\$53.40				
		Annual	\$85,899	\$90,637	\$95,860	\$101,001				
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$46.66	\$49.24	\$52.07	\$54.87				
		Annual	\$88,261	\$93,129	\$98,496	\$103,779				
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$47.71	\$50.34	\$53.25	\$56.10				
		Annual	\$90,247	\$95,225	\$100,712	\$106,114				
518	PRODUCTS T	ECHNICIAN						36.25		
	(Annual Incre	eases)								
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$38.88	\$40.31	\$41.72	\$43.10				
		Annual	\$73,537	\$76,240	\$78,903	\$81,523				
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$39.95	\$41.42	\$42.86	\$44.29				
		Annual	\$75,560	\$78,336	\$81,073	\$83,765				
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$40.85	\$42.35	\$43.83	\$45.28				
		Annual	\$77,260	\$80,099	\$82,897	\$85,650				

654, 655	MARKETING I		NALYST					36.25
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$42.65	\$44.93	\$47.27	\$49.58	\$51.86	
	, , -	Annual	\$80,676	\$84,991	\$89,408	\$93,783	\$98,099	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$43.83	\$46.17	\$48.57	\$50.95	\$53.29	
		Annual	\$82,894	\$87,328	\$91,866	\$96,362	\$100,796	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$44.81	\$47.21	\$49.66	\$52.09	\$54.49	
		Annual	\$84,759	\$89,293	\$93,933	\$98,530	\$103,064	
656	JUNIOR MAR	KETING RESE	ARCH ANALYS	ST				36.25
	(Annual Increa	ases)						
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$34.05	\$35.44	\$36.88	\$38.31	\$39.92	
		Annual	\$64,404	\$67,025	\$69,748	\$72,470	\$75,515	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$34.99	\$36.41	\$37.89	\$39.37	\$41.02	
		Annual	\$66,175	\$68,868	\$71,666	\$74,463	\$77,592	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$35.77	\$37.23	\$38.74	\$40.25	\$41.94	
		Annual	\$67,664	\$70,417	\$73,279	\$76,138	\$79,337	
								_
642	PURCHASING	OFFICER 3						36.25
	(Annual Increa	ases)						
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$42.57	\$44.17	\$45.85	\$47.55	\$49.32	
	. ,	Annual	\$80,516	\$83,540	\$86,725	\$89,932	\$93,279	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$43.74	\$45.38	\$47.11	\$48.85	\$50.67	
		Annual	\$82,730	\$85,837	\$89,110	\$92,405	\$95,844	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$44.72	\$46.40	\$48.17	\$49.95	\$51.81	
		Annual	\$84,592	\$87,768	\$91,115	\$94,484	\$98,000	

641	PURCHASING (Annual Incre							36.25
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$36.94	\$38.06	\$39.05	\$40.20	\$41.39	
		Annual	\$69,869	\$71,987	\$73,861	\$76,039	\$78,297	
	4/1/2025	Hourly Annual	\$37.95 \$71,790	\$39.11 \$73,966	\$40.12 \$75,892	\$41.31 \$78,130	\$42.53 \$80,450	
		Alliluai	\$71,790	۶/3,900	\$15,652	778,130	780,430	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$38.81	\$39.98	\$41.03	\$42.24	\$43.49	
		Annual	\$73,406	\$75,631	\$77,600	\$79,888	\$82,260	
640	PURCHASING (Annual Incre							36.25
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$32.24	\$32.98	\$33.93	\$34.86	\$35.80	
		Annual	\$60,975	\$62,388	\$64,182	\$65,937	\$67,710	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$33.12	\$33.89	\$34.87	\$35.82	\$36.78	
		Annual	\$62,652	\$64,103	\$65,947	\$67,751	\$69,572	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$33.87	\$34.65	\$35.65	\$36.62	\$37.61	
		Annual	\$64,062	\$65,546	\$67,431	\$69,275	\$71,138	
								-
247	SENIOR PROG	GRAMMER AN	NALYST					36.25
	(Annual Incre	ases)						
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$43.08	\$45.85	\$48.65	\$51.65	\$54.75	
		Annual	\$81,482	\$86,725	\$92,028	\$97,695	\$103,563	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$44.26	\$47.11	\$49.99	\$53.07	\$56.26	
		Annual	\$83,723	\$89,110	\$94,559	\$100,382	\$106,411	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$45.26	\$48.17	\$51.12	\$54.26	\$57.52	
		Annual	\$85,607	\$79,007	\$96,686	\$102,641	\$108,806	

435	SYSTEMS OFFICE							36.25
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$43.27	\$45.38	\$47.55	\$49.70	\$51.84	
	, ,	Annual	\$81,847	\$85,838	\$89,932	\$94,005	\$98,058	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$44.46	\$46.63	\$48.85	\$51.07	\$53.27	
		Annual	\$84,097	\$88,199	\$92,405	\$96,591	\$100,754	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$45.46	\$47.68	\$49.95	\$52.22	\$54.47	
		Annual	\$85,990	\$90,183	\$94,484	\$98,764	\$103,021	
434	SYSTEMS OFFI							36.25
	(Annual Increa	ses)						
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$36.65	\$38.36	\$40.12	\$41.99	\$43.97	
		Annual	\$69,323	\$72,550	\$75,877	\$79,427	\$83,177	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$37.66	\$39.41	\$41.22	\$43.15	\$45.18	
		Annual	\$71,230	\$74,545	\$77,964	\$81,611	\$85,465	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$38.51	\$40.30	\$42.15	\$44.12	\$46.20	
		Annual	\$72,832	\$76,222	\$79,718	\$83,447	\$87,388	
433	SYSTEMS OFFI	CER 1						36.25
	(Annual Increa	ses)						
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$32.50	\$33.69	\$34.84	\$36.13	\$37.45	
		Annual	\$61,480	\$63,718	\$65,897	\$68,336	\$70,837	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$33.40	\$34.61	\$35.80	\$37.12	\$38.48	
		Annual	\$63,171	\$65,471	\$67,709	\$70,215	\$72,785	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$34.15	\$35.39	\$36.60	\$37.96	\$39.35	
		Annual	\$64,592 	\$66,944	\$69,232	\$71,795 	\$74,423 	

170	(Annual Incr							36.25
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$43.08	\$45.83	\$48.65	\$51.66	\$54.73	
		Annual	\$81,482	\$86,686	\$92,028	\$97,715	\$103,522	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$44.26	\$47.09	\$49.99	\$53.08	\$56.24	
		Annual	\$83,723	\$89,070	\$94,559	\$100,402	\$106,369	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$45.26	\$48.15	\$51.12	\$54.28	\$57.50	
		Annual	\$85,607	\$91,074	\$96,686	\$102,661	\$108,763	
180	ANALYST (Annual Incr	eases)						36.25
	4/1/2024	Hourly	\$42.65	\$44.92	\$47.27	\$49.58	\$51.86	
		Annual	\$80,676	\$84,972	\$89,408	\$93,783	\$98,099	
	4/1/2025	Hourly	\$43.83	\$46.16	\$48.57	\$50.95	\$53.29	
		Annual	\$82,894	\$87,308	\$91,866	\$96,362	\$100,796	
	4/1/2026	Hourly	\$44.81	\$47.20	\$49.66	\$52.09	\$54.49	
		Annual	\$84,759	\$89,273	\$93,933	\$98,530	\$103,064	

APPENDIX 1 - Excluded Positions

Positions to be excluded in addition to those who would normally be considered managerial in accordance with the *Labour Relations Act*.

Coordinator IT Service Desk

Senior Systems Analyst

Service Desk Analyst

Systems Analyst

Data Administrator

Database Administrator

Consulting Technical Systems Specialist

Senior Technical Systems Specialist

Assistant Design Coordinator

Auto CAD Designer/Administrator

Design Coordinator

Lease-Real Estate Administrator

Coordinator Documentation and Training

Coordinator POS Services and Support

Documentation Training Coordinator

User Acceptance Testing Coordinator

FOI Administrative Assistant

Communications Consultant

Senior Communications Consultant

Coordinator Environmental Management

Audit Clerk

Assistant - FLS

Loss Prevention Clerk

Manuals Writer

HR Administrator

HR Information Systems Administrator

PKCC Administrator

Financial Analyst

Operations Analyst

Planogram Analyst

Inventory Coordinator

Assistant Construction Coordinator

Senior Treasury Analyst

Treasury Analyst

Benefits Advisor

Retail Training Consultant

Training Consultant

Special Projects Officer

Coordinator - Brewery, Distillery, Winery

Retail Planning Analyst

Construction Coordinator

Senior Policy Analyst

Information Systems Auditor

Management Auditor

Coordinator of Strategic Planning

Manager of Insurance and Risk

Economic Policy Analyst
Senior Economic Policy Analyst
Benefits Counselor
Analyst – HR Systems
Receptionist – Regional Offices
Financial Quality Assurance Analyst
Receptionist – HR
Supervisor, Records Management
Administrative Assistant, Corporate Policy
Senior Financial Analyst

Foreperson Shipping and Receiving and Foreperson MPL – Durham Facility (Those in such positions which were excluded as of July 14, 2000)

APPENDIX 2 - Mediation-Arbitration Process

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

Between:

THE LIQUOR CONTROL BOARD OF ONTARIO (hereinafter called the "Employer")

– and –

THE ONTARIO LIQUOR BOARDS EMPLOYEES' UNION (hereinafter called the "Union")

The Parties acknowledge that, there is a mutual interest in reducing the number of outstanding grievances and in effecting the quick disposition of any complaints or differences submitted through the grievance procedure. As a result, the Parties agree to implement a Med-Arb process as a joint attempt to reduce the number of outstanding grievances and to effect the quick disposition of grievances.

(1) Mutual Agreement

It is understood that the Parties shall agree in writing, to those grievances which shall proceed through the Med-Arb process and not be subject to a formal hearing as contemplated under Article 28.10, unless the Arbitrator determines that the case is more suited for a formal hearing.

(2) Non-Precedential Decisions

The decision of the Arbitrator appointed under this process shall be applicable only to the case heard and shall not be used as a precedent for future cases. Further, a decision issued under this process is not subject to appeal.

(3) Nature of Cases to be Heard

- (a) Discipline cases, excluding dismissals and suspensions in excess of twenty (20) days, except on agreement of the parties.
- (b) Those grievances that do not involve novel problems and which have limited contractual significance or complexity.
- (c) Where the respective position of the Parties with regard to the facts of the case is well known and there is no disagreement on the meaning of the provisions of the collective agreement, which applies to a particular grievance.

(4) Pre-Hearing Submissions

It is agreed that both Parties shall provide the Arbitrator appointed to hear the particular case(s), an agreed statement of facts. Further, where there are differences as to the facts at hand, the Parties agree to provide each other and the Arbitrator a summary of those differences. This

documentation shall be provided no later than fourteen (14) days prior to the date of the Med-Arb hearing.

(5) Hearing Format

- (a) The hearing shall be informal in nature. No testimony by witnesses shall be required except as deemed necessary by the Arbitrator.
- (b) There shall be no formal rules of evidence and the Arbitrator shall conduct any investigation deemed necessary in an attempt to effect the quick disposition of the grievance.
- (c) In addition to those who are presenting the cases, the Grievor and one (1) Employer representative shall be present at the hearing.
- (d) The cases shall not be presented by lawyers. Those presenting the cases shall mutually agree on the number of cases to be heard on a particular day and the location of the hearing.
- (e) The Arbitrator shall attempt to mediate the matter at hand and where a mediated agreement is not attainable, shall issue a verbal decision on the matter. This decision shall be confirmed in writing, no later than two (2) weeks from the date of the hearing.
- (f) Cases shall be scheduled on a quarterly basis.
- (g) The Arbitrator shall be bound by the terms and conditions of the collective agreement and shall not be authorized to amend any of the terms contained therein.

(6) Selection of Arbitrators

Original: May 24, 2002.

Grievances which proceed through this Mediation/Arbitration system shall be heard by GSB arbitrators selected through the mutual agreement of both parties.

The Parties agree to include the Med-Arb process as part of the Collective Agreement. Furthermore; the parties agree to make every effort to ensure Mediation/Arbitration is utilized.

All requests under clause (3) and (6) above shall not be unreasonably withheld.

Renewed: April 1, 2024	
This Agreement executed in the City of To	ronto, on the <u>17th</u> day of <u>June</u> , 202 <u>5</u> .
For the Union:	For the Employer:
Colleen Macleod	<u>Barb Keenan</u>
Jeremy Trainor	Mark Mason

Rachel Brunet	Josie Peirce
Damian Campbell	<u>Kevin O'Kane</u>
Craig Hadley	Melinda Campbell
Rasho Donchev	<u>Maiesha Malcolm-Lovi</u>
<u>Tracy More</u>	
JP Hornick	

APPENDIX 3 - Labour/Management Committees

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

Between:

THE LIQUOR CONTROL BOARD OF ONTARIO (hereinafter called the "Employer")

– and –

THE ONTARIO LIQUOR BOARDS EMPLOYEES' UNION (hereinafter called the "Union")

Article 1 – General

- 1.1 This Memorandum covers all employees of the Liquor Control Board of Ontario who are members of the "Bargaining Unit" as defined in Article 1 of the Collective Agreement.
- 1.2 The purpose of this Memorandum is to permit discussion at both the local and provincial level and to provide the parties with the opportunity to explore matters of mutual interest and concern.
- 1.3 The authority for this Memorandum is derived from Article 3.3 of the Collective Agreement.

Article 2 – Exclusion From the Agenda

- 2.1 It is agreed that the following items will not be the subject of this Memorandum of Agreement.
 - (a) Any matter which may involve amendments to legislation or regulation.
 - (b) Any matter which requires central agency approval, such as Management Board of Cabinet.
 - (c) Any matter which might more properly be the subject of an individual grievance.
 - (d) Any matter involving the interpretation and application of the collective agreement.
- 2.2 It is agreed and understood the purpose of this committee is to encourage an exchange of information and ideas. Accordingly, any discussion during these meetings is to be considered as non-precedential in nature and shall not be used to the detriment of either Party in any future proceedings.

Article 3 – Provincial Labour/Management Committee

3.1 Either Party will be represented by up to six (6) members on the Committee and will meet every three (3) months, or as required.

- 3.2 Notwithstanding Section 3.1 above, either party may invite one (1) or more persons to provide expertise and advice on specific items.
- 3.3 The Provincial Labour/Management Committee shall discuss only such matters that have corporate wide implications, or outstanding matters that the Local Labour/Management Committees were unable to reach agreement.
- 3.4 Notwithstanding Section 3.3 above, either party to the Agreement may formally request that a special meeting of the Labour/Management Committee be held, provided both parties agree, the meeting shall be convened within fourteen (14) days of the formal request.

Article 4 - Local/Labour Management Committee

- 4.1 Either Party will be represented on the committee by four (4) members. In addition, a Representative of the Union and a Human Resource Advisor may attend these meetings.
- 4.2 Notwithstanding Section 4.1 above, either party may invite one (1) or more persons to provide expertise and advice on specific items, provided prior agreement is obtained from the other party.
- 4.3 Meetings of the Local Labour/Management Committee shall be held once every three (3) months or as required. Notification of agenda items shall be provided at least ten (10) days in advance of the meeting. The minutes of the meeting shall be circulated to those members of the Local Labour/Management Committee and a copy shall be provided to the President of the Union.

Original: May 24, 2002. Amended: April 1, 2024

This Agreement executed in the City of Toronto, on the 17th day of June, 2025.

For the Union:	For the Employer:
Colleen Macleod	Barb Keenan
Jeremy Trainor	<u>Mark Mason</u>
Rachel Brunet	Josie Peirce
Damian Campbell	<u>Kevin O'Kane</u>
Craig Hadley	Melinda Campbell

Rasho Donchev	<u>Maiesha Malcolm-Lovi</u>
<u>Tracy More</u>	
.IP Hornick	

APPENDIX 4 - Seasonal Employees

Applicable to Seasonal Employees (LCBO Logistics Facilities)

SECTION 1 – APPLICATION

This Appendix has been developed to cover the terms and conditions of employment for seasonal employees within the following facilities of the Logistics Division of the LCBO:

- 4-1.1 Toronto Warehouse, Thunder Bay Warehouse, Ottawa Warehouse, London Warehouse, Durham Warehouse, Vintages (Department 738), Department 739 and the Security Desk at Head Office/Freeland Street.
- 4-1.2 Subject to Appendix 4, the seasonal periods of employment and the scheduling of employees will be subject to change by the Employer from year to year as determined by the unique needs of each warehouse. Accordingly, the number of employees who attain, or lose seasonal status, as defined below, will be subject to change.

SECTION 2 - SCHEDULING OF HOURS OF WORK

- 4-2.1 In Logistics facilities, hours of work will be assigned by Department in the following order:
 - first to employees who have attained seasonal status commencing with the seasonal employee with the earliest seasonal attainment date, and then
 - to casual employees in order of seniority
 - provided they are qualified to perform the work, and no overtime is incurred.
- 4-2.2 It is understood that these available hours of work are hours of work required after hours of work for permanent full-time employees have been scheduled.
- 4-2.3 Should two (2) or more seasonal employees have the same seasonal attainment date their casual seniority date shall be the determining factor with the employee with the greatest seniority coming first. Should a further determination be required the casual appointment dates shall be the determining factor with the employee with the earliest casual appointment date coming first.
- 4-2.4 (a) There shall be one (1) fifteen (15) minute paid rest period during each four (4) consecutive hours worked.
 - (b) A seasonal employee who works in excess of five (5) regular hours shall receive one half hour off without pay for a meal period.

SECTION 3 – PROMOTION TO A PERMANENT FULL-TIME VACANCY

4-3.1 Promotion of a Seasonal employee to a permanent full-time vacancy, at the entry level, shall be in accordance with Article 22.5 (a). An employee assigned to such position shall also be covered by Articles 22.8 (a) and (b).

4-3.2 A seasonal employee may also be required to fill a temporary vacancy provided that they are qualified to do such work and they work within the department in which the temporary vacancy exists. Seasonal employee(s) shall not be assigned such temporary vacancy until eligible permanent full time employees have first been considered in accordance with Article 22.5 (b).

SECTION 4 – SEASONAL STATUS DEFINED

- 4-4.1 Casual employees who work for seven hundred (700) hours or more, exclusive of overtime, in any consecutive twenty six (26) week period shall thereafter be considered to be seasonal employees.
- 4-4.2 The following periods shall also be credited to an employee for the purposes of determining whether they achieve status as a seasonal employee:
 - Where a paid holiday occurs on a day that would otherwise have been a regular working day for such casual employee, during one of the above weeks, they shall be credited with seven and one half (7 ½) hours.
 - Where an absence resulting from a disability as defined within the Ontario Human Rights Code, or pregnancy leave occurs on a day that would otherwise have been a regular working day for such casual employee, during one of the above weeks, they shall be credited for any hours they would have otherwise worked.

SECTION 5 – LOSS OF SEASONAL STATUS

- 4-5.1 A seasonal employee may lose their status as a seasonal employee and revert to casual status in the event that they do not work for seven hundred (700) hours, exclusive of overtime, in any twenty six (26) week period for two (2) successive calendar year periods. The following periods shall also be credited to an employee for the purposes of determining whether they retain status as a seasonal employee:
 - Where a paid holiday occurs on a day that would otherwise have been a regular working day for such casual employee, during one of the above weeks, they shall be credited with seven and one half (7 ½) hours.
 - Where an absence resulting from bereavement leave, pregnancy leave, parental leave, a
 disability as defined within the Ontario Human Rights Code, or the accommodation of a
 religious observance pursuant to the Ontario Human Rights Code, occurs on a day that would
 otherwise have been a regular working day for such casual employee, during one of the
 above weeks, they shall be credited for any hours they would have otherwise worked.
- 4-5.2 The parties agree that upon termination of a seasonal employee, that employee's seasonal status will also be terminated. Accordingly, if the terminated employee is subsequently rehired by the Employer they will be required to re-attain seasonal status. In addition the previous period of seasonal status including any accumulation of service shall not be credited to any subsequent period of employment should the former employee be rehired. (For example, a termination may occur when an employee resigns voluntarily or when the employment of such employee is terminated for just cause by the Employer subject to the employee's right to grieve such termination.)

SECTION 6 – SENIORITY AND PROBATIONARY PERIOD

- 4-6.1 Article 32.5(a) shall continue to apply to casual employees who have achieved seasonal status. Seasonal employees shall retain their casual seniority date. It is understood that seniority shall not be affected by a casual employee achieving or losing their status as a seasonal employee. Similarly once an employee has completed their probationary period they shall not be subject to a further probationary period as the result of achieving or losing status as a seasonal employee.
- 4-6.2 For the purpose of Section 3, Articles 6.7(e), 6.17 and 7.6(b) where seasonal employees have the same seniority date, the seasonal employee's casual appointment date shall be the determining factor. Where employees have the same casual appointment date, the employee identification number assigned by the Employer shall be the determining factor, with the senior employee having the lowest number.

SECTION 7 - PERIOD OF SERVICE FOR SEASONAL EMPLOYEES

4-7.1 The period of service for a seasonal employee shall commence at the date upon which the casual employee first attains seasonal status. Where a seasonal employee loses their status for a period of two (2) years or more, service will not be retained. It is understood that no past service as a seasonal employee will be credited where the service has not been retained. Periods where an employee does not have seasonal status, will not count towards the accumulated service of the seasonal employee.

SECTION 8 - SERVICE COMMENCEMENT/LOSS DATES

- 4-8.1 The commencement date for the purposes of service accumulation shall be the date upon which the employee attains seasonal status, provided such employee attains status on the first day of a calendar month. If however status is attained after the first day of a calendar month the commencement date for service accumulation shall be the first day of the month following the month during which status was attained.
- 4-8.2 The date upon which service shall cease to accumulate shall be the date upon which the employee loses status, provided such employee loses status on the last day of a calendar month. If however status is lost prior to the last day of a calendar month service accumulation shall cease on the last date of the month in which they lose status.

SECTION 9 – PAID HOLIDAYS

Entitlement to Pay In Lieu

4-9.1 A casual employee who has attained seasonal status shall for the first thirty-six (36) months of their accumulated service as a seasonal employee receive payment in lieu equivalent to the amount applicable under Article 32.2(b) of their gross salary in lieu of paid holidays as defined in Section 4-9.3, below.

Paid Holiday Entitlement

4-9.2 A seasonal employee who has attained thirty-six (36) months of accumulated service as a seasonal employee shall be entitled thereafter to the provisions set out in this section, provided they retain their seasonal status.

- 4-9.3 An employee shall be entitled to the following paid holidays each year: New Year's Day, Family Day, Good Friday, Easter Monday, Victoria Day, Canada Day, Civic Holiday, Labour Day, Thanksgiving Day, Remembrance Day, Christmas Day, Boxing Day, and any special holiday as proclaimed by the Governor-General or Lieutenant Governor. If, during the term of this Agreement, a public holiday is proclaimed by the Governor-General or Lieutenant Governor, such holiday shall be deemed to be a paid holiday.
- 4-9.4 Special holidays as proclaimed by the Governor-General or Lieutenant Governor as referred to in Section 4-9.3 above, which are granted during vacation leave shall be computed as part thereof but no other holidays shall be computed therein.
- 4-9.5 Where a paid holiday occurs on a Saturday or Sunday that is not a regular working day for that employee's classification, employees shall be granted a day in lieu of such paid holiday as allocated by the Employer.
- 4-9.6 In addition to the entitlement to holiday pay, where an employee is required to perform work on a paid holiday (refer to Section 4-9.3 above); they shall also be entitled to receive payment in the amount of two (2) times their regular straight time hourly rate for all hours worked on the holiday.
- 4-9.7 For the purpose of this Article:
 - "holiday" means a day on which a holiday falls or the day that is allowed in lieu thereof when the employee is required to work on the day of the holiday.
- 4-9.8 In addition to the entitlement to holiday pay, where an employee is required to report for any period of work on a paid holiday (refer to section 4-9.3 above), they shall be paid a minimum of four (4) hours at two (2) times their normal hourly rate of pay. Where an employee performs work in excess of four (4) hours, they shall be entitled to a minimum of the normal daily hours of work at two (2) times their regular hourly rate of pay as set out in the Salary and Classification Schedule.
- 4-9.9 Employees in receipt of premium payments contained in this article are not entitled to any other premiums contained in the Collective Agreement.

SECTION 10 – VACATION AND VACATION CREDITS

Entitlement to Pay In Lieu

4-10.1 A casual employee who has attained seasonal status for the first thirty-six (36) months of accumulated service as a seasonal employee shall be entitled to the applicable provisions of Article 32.2(b) of the Collective Agreement.

Vacation Entitlement

4-10.2 A seasonal employee who has attained thirty-six (36) months of accumulated service as a seasonal employee shall be entitled thereafter to the provisions set out below, provided they retain their seasonal status.

- 4-10.3 An employee may take vacation leave of absence only to the limit of their accumulated vacation credits, may not take vacation leave of absence during their first six (6) months of service (which includes a period served in the OPS immediately prior to appointment to the Employer) and their accumulated vacation credits shall be reduced by the vacation leave of absence taken.
- 4-10.4 An employee who leaves the Employer after serving less than six (6) months service shall receive vacation pay at the rate of four percent (4%) of salary paid to the employee during this period.
- 4-10.5 Pay in lieu of vacation credits is payable on separation or on death of an employee from the Employer when an employee has been with the Employer for six (6) months or more.
- 4-10.6 An employee may accumulate vacation credits to a maximum of twice their rate of accrual but shall be required to reduce their balance of credits to a maximum of one (1) year's accrual by each December 31st.
- 4-10.7 Where the Employer is unable to grant an employee their vacation entitlement following proper notice in accordance with the established procedures, the employee shall not lose vacation credits or pay.
- 4-10.8 An employee will be credited with their vacation for a calendar year at the beginning of each calendar year.
 - (a) Vacation credits shall be accumulated pro rata for each month of service as follows:
 - (i) one and one-quarter (1 1/4) days per month for up to and including eight (8) years of service;
 - (ii) one and two-thirds (1 2/3) days per month after eight (8) years of service;
 - (iii) two and one-twelfth (2 1/12) days per month after sixteen (16) years of service; or
 - (iv) two and one-half (2 1/2) days per month after twenty six (26) years of service.
 - (b) Where an employee has completed twenty-five (25) years of service there is added on that occasion only, five (5) days vacation credits.
 - (c) An employee who has completed twenty-five (25) or more years of service and who is in their sixty-fifth (65th) year shall be entitled to one (1) week pre-retirement leave during the twelve (12) month period immediately preceding the employee's retirement date. It is understood and agreed, however, that should the employee's retirement date coincide with the anniversary of their twenty-fifth (25th) year of service they shall not be entitled to the five (5) days vacation credits provided for above and the maximum vacation entitlement under this subsection in any year shall be six (6) weeks.
- 4-10.9 For the purposes of Section 4-10.8, the years of service for a seasonal employee shall commence with the date they first attains seasonal status, adjusted in accordance with Service Commencement/Loss Dates as set out above, however, vacation credits shall not begin to accumulate until they attain thirty-six (36) months of accumulated service as a seasonal

- employee. Only periods during which the employee has status as a seasonal shall be considered in determining the full duration of the employee's years of service.
- 4-10.10 Except as provided under Section 4-10.11 below, an employee is entitled to vacation credits under Section 4-10.8 in respect of a calendar month in which they are at work or on leave of absence with pay for at least one (1) full day. One (1) full day shall be defined as seven and one half (7 1/2) hours worked on one (1) calendar day.
- 4-10.11 Vacation credits are credited in full for the first month to new employees who commence work on the first working day of the month. Vacation credits are reduced to three-quarter (3/4) day for the first month to new employees starting on or after the second working day and on or before the twelfth (12th) working day of that month. Vacation credits are not credited for the first month to new employees starting after the twelfth (12th) working day of that month.
- 4-10.12 Where vacation leave-of-absence is applied under Section 4-11.14 the employee may apply to the Employer for leave of absence without pay, after return to duty from sick leave and within a twelve (12) month period, equal to the vacation credits applied to their deficit of attendance credits.
- 4-10.13 Provided the Employer operation is not disrupted approval will be given to the preference of employees in scheduling of vacation and no change will be made in such vacation schedule except by mutual agreement between the Employer and the employee. For clarity this provision applies only to employee(s) who attain credits in Section 4-10.2 above.
- 4-10.14 Any vacation credits accumulated by a seasonal employee who loses their seasonal status shall, at the option of the employee be:
 - paid out at the rate in effect at that time
 - scheduled as vacation days with pay commencing at the time the employee loses their seasonal status
- 4-10.15 For the purposes of administration, usage of vacation credits shall be charged against the employees' vacation credits as follows:
 - up to two (2) hours; one quarter (1/4) day credit:
 - between two (2) hours and four (4) hours; one half (½) day credit:
 - between four (4) hours and six (6) hours; three quarters (3/4) day credit;
 - more than six (6) hours; one (1) full day credit.
- 4-10.16 A seasonal employee who becomes a permanent full-time employee shall retain their accumulated vacation credits.

SECTION 11 - SICK LEAVE AND ATTENDANCE CREDITS

4-11.1 A seasonal employee who has attained twelve (12) months of accumulated service as a seasonal employee shall be entitled thereafter to the provisions set out below provided they retain their seasonal status.

Attendance Credits

- 4-11.2 In this Article "attendance year" means the period from the 1st day of January in a year to and including the 31st day of December in the same year.
- 4-11.3 An employee is entitled to an attendance credit of fifteen (15) days in respect of each attendance year at the commencement of each attendance year and such attendance credits will be added to those accumulated by the employee.
- 4-11.4 An employee who commences their employment after the first regular working day of an attendance year is entitled:
 - (a) to an attendance credit in days computed by multiplying by one and one-quarter (1 1/4) the number of whole months remaining in the attendance year calculated from and including the date of commencement of their service; and
 - (b) where they commence their service after the first regular working day but not later than the twelfth (12th) regular working day of their first month of service, to an attendance credit of three-quarters (3/4) of a day in respect of their first month of service.
- 4-11.5 For the purposes of these sections, the years of service for a seasonal employee shall commence with the date they first attain seasonal status adjusted in accordance with Service Commencement/Loss Dates as set out above, however, attendance credits shall not begin to accumulate until they attain twelve (12) months of accumulated service as a seasonal employee. Only periods during which the employee has status as a seasonal employee shall be considered in determining the full duration of the employee's years of service.
- 4-11.6 An employee is entitled to attendance credits under Section 4-11.13 in respect of a calendar month in which they are at work or on leave of absence with pay for at least one (1) full day. One (1) full day shall be defined as seven and one half (7 ½) hours worked on one (1) calendar day.
- 4-11.7 Any attendance credits accumulated by a seasonal employee who loses their seasonal status shall be paid out at the rate in effect at that time.
- 4-11.8 For the purpose of administration, usage of attendance credits shall be charged against the employees' attendance credits as follows:
 - up to two (2) hours; one quarter (1/4) day credit:
 - between two (2) hours and four (4) hours; one half (½) day credit:
 - between four (4) hours and six (6) hours; three quarters (3/4) day credit;
 - more than six (6) hours; one (1) full day credit.
- 4-11.9 Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 4-11.4, an employee is not entitled to attendance credits under Section 4-11.3 in respect of a month in which the employee is absent from work:
 - (a) without leave;
 - (b) by removal from employment for cause; or
 - (c) without pay for the whole calendar month.

Attendance Bonus

- 4-11.10 In this Section,
 - (a) "Attendance year" means the period from the 1st day of January in a year to and including the 31st day of December in the same year; and
 - (b) "Unused attendance credits" means attendance credits to which an employee is entitled for the attendance year less any attendance credits used during that attendance year.
- 4-11.11 Within four (4) weeks after the close of an attendance year an employee shall:
 - (a) elect to have all their unused attendance credits for the attendance year added to their total of accumulated attendance credits; or
 - (b) if they have not elected under clause (a), be paid a bonus of;
 - (i) one-fifth (1/5) of their unused attendance credits for that attendance year, where the employee has completed at least one (1) but less than ten (10) years of service,
 - (ii) one-quarter (1/4) of their unused attendance credits for that attendance year, where the employee has completed ten (10) or more years of service and has accumulated less than two hundred and sixty (260) days of attendance credits,
 - (iii) one-third (1/3) of their unused attendance credits for that attendance year, where the employee has completed ten (10) or more years of service and has two hundred and sixty (260) or more days of accumulated attendance credits, and the employee's attendance credits for that attendance year shall be reduced by the amount of attendance credits for which they were paid the bonus.
- 4-11.12 The bonus referred to in Section 4-11.11 (b) shall be;
 - (a) Determined from the employee's length of service and accumulated attendance credits, as of the 1st day of January in the attendance year, and
 - (b) Calculated at the rate of salary the employee was receiving on the 31st day of December in the attendance year.

Sickness Leave

- 4-11.13 Except as herein provided no employee shall receive pay for absence caused by sickness or injury in excess of their accumulated credits.
- 4-11.14 Where, after having served one (1) year, an employee is absent by reason of sickness or injury for a period in excess of their accumulated credits, the employee has the option to use accumulated credits for overtime and for vacation leave of absence to reduce the employee's deficit of attendance credits.
- 4-11.15 An employee may be granted pay for not more than thirty (30) days of excess absence and any payments in excess of credits shall be charged against the future credits to which the

- employee becomes entitled and any unpaid balance shall be deducted from the amount paid the employee.
- 4-11.16 After five (5) days absence caused by sickness or injury, no leave with pay shall be allowed unless a certificate of a legally qualified medical practitioner is forwarded to the Employer certifying that the employee is unable to attend to their official duties due to sickness or injury, and the anticipated date of return. Notwithstanding this provision, the Employer may require an employee to submit the certificate required hereunder in respect of a period of absence of less than five (5) days.
- 4-11.17 Where an employee receives an award under the *Workplace Safety and Insurance Act* and the employee has exhausted all accumulated credits, (i.e. attendance and vacation), the employee will be considered on leave without pay.
- 4-11.18 The Sick Credit Pool Plan established pursuant to an Arbitration Award, dated April 4, 1979, shall be administered in accordance with the Letter of Agreement agreed to on February 29, 1980.
- 4-11.19 (a) Where for reasons of health an employee is frequently absent or unable to perform their duties the Employer may require them to submit to a medical examination at the expense of the Employer.
 - (b) It is agreed that where the employee is unable to accept the choice of the doctor under Section 4-11.19(a) above, that arrangements will be made to select another doctor who would be mutually acceptable to the employee and the Employer.
- 4-11.20 A seasonal employee who becomes a permanent full-time employee shall retain their accumulated attendance credits.

SECTION 12 – GROUP INSURANCE AND MEDICAL BENEFITS

Entitlement to Pay in Lieu

4-12.1 A casual employee who has attained seasonal status shall for the first twelve (12) months of their accumulated service as a seasonal employee shall receive a payment equivalent to the amount applicable under Article 32.2 (b) of their gross salary in lieu of benefits as defined in Article 4-12.2 (b), where, however, a seasonal employee is in receipt of benefits under Article 4-12.2 (a), they shall not receive any payment in lieu of the benefits defined in Article 4-12.2(b).

For clarity, where a seasonal employee becomes entitled to benefits, they shall continue to receive payment in lieu during the waiting period.

Entitlement to Insurance Plans

4-12.2 (a) Effective April 1, 2024 seasonal employees in their first twelve (12) months of seasonal employment and who have worked 1000 hours in the previous calendar year (Year 1-based on 2009 hours) and who have five (5) years of casual seniority will receive benefits under the same benefit plans as full time employees during their first twelve (12) months of seasonal employment, subject to the following limitations:

Basic Life Insurance- For employees only, in the amount of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000.00) shall be provided to seasonal employees as defined above.

Dental- for employees and their family, routine (Basic) services as provided under the Manulife Policy # 10055, or its equivalent up to a maximum of one thousand dollars (\$1,000.00) per year per covered person.

Supplementary Health and Hospitalization- only the prescription drug plan will apply.

For the purposes of the Seasonal Benefit Plan, it is understood that the following articles do not apply to seasonal employees:

- 21.1, 21.2 (a) (b) (c)(iii) (d) (e) and (f), 21.3 in its entirety, 21.4 in its entirety, 21.5 in its entirety, 21.7(a) major treatment and three thousand dollars (\$3,000) maximum coverage does not apply, and 21.8.
- (b) A seasonal employee who has attained twelve (12) months of accumulated service as a seasonal employee shall be entitled thereafter to the provisions set out in Article 21 of the Collective Agreement, provided they retain their status.
- 4-12.3 During this period of entitlement, the responsibility for paying the cost of premiums for such insurance benefits will be specified for each benefit contained in Article 21. The only exception to this will occur when an employee with seasonal status is not working. During such a non-working period a seasonal employee may continue their benefit coverage by paying their own premiums as follows:
 - (a) The employee will be required to indicate, in advance, whether they intend to continue such benefits during a non-working period. Such decision shall be given in writing at attainment of seasonal status; however, the employee may amend such decision in writing. The employee's choice in effect on the Employer's records, two (2) months in advance of the non-working period shall apply during such period.
 - (b) During such period the Employer shall continue to pay the premiums applicable to such coverage, however, the employee will be required to reimburse the Employer for any such payments. The Employer shall have the right to deduct such payments from the employee's salary upon their return to work in the event such reimbursements are not made by the employee to the Employer at the appropriate time.
 - (c) Selection of specific benefit coverage (except Long Term Income Protection) will be at the discretion of the employee.
- 4-12.4 A seasonal employee who becomes permanent full-time shall have their benefits continued.

SECTION 13 – UNIFORMS

4-13.1 A seasonal employee shall be issued a lump sum payment of two hundred dollars (\$200.00) payable no later than the first pay in the month of September annually.

SECTION 14 – SCHEDULE OF SEASONAL HOURLY WAGE RATES

4-14.1 Seasonal employee hourly wage rates shall be based on the first step of the salary range of Warehouse Worker 3 wage rate, as per the following progression:

<u>Duration of Seasonal Status</u>	% of First Step of Warehouse Worker 3 Wage Rate
At attainment At twelve (12) months of accumulated service At twenty-four (24) months of accumulated service At thirty-six (36) months of accumulated service	88% 92% 96% 100%

Salary Increases will be dependent upon satisfactory performance and recommendation from supervisor.

SECTION 15 – APPLICABILITY OF PROVISIONS OF COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

4-15.1 Except as may be specified within this Appendix only the following articles from the remainder of the Collective Agreement are applicable to Seasonal employees as specifically noted and/or modified:

```
Article 1
Article 2
Article 3
Article 4
Article 6
              (application limited to 6.7 (e) and 6.17)
              (application limited to 7.6(b))
Article 7
              (restricted by the requirements of Appendix 4-11.1)
Article 14.1
              (applicable as set out in Section 12, above)
Article 21
              (applicable as set out in Section 3, above)
Article 22
Article 24
Article 26
Article 27
Article 28
Article 29
Article 30
Article 32
              (applicability limited to 32.1(a), (b), (c), (d), (g), (h), (i), 32.5(a)(i) and (iii),
              32.8(a),(b) and (c), 32.9, 32.10, 32.11, and 32.12)
Article 33
Article 50
Article 53
```

SECTION 16 – LETTERS AND MEMORANDA OF AGREEMENT

4-16.1 Only the following specific Letters/Memoranda are applicable to Seasonal employees:

```
Mediation – Arbitration Process
Labour Management Committees
Enhanced Severance – Privatization – Casual Employee
```

Employment Assistance Program Fixed Term Employment Kilometre Rates Leave of Absence Union Business French Language Services Employment Equity

APPENDIX 5 - Geographic Posting Areas

This Appendix has been developed to serve as a reference of geographic posting areas as it relates solely to the application of Article 6 and Article 48. The geographical posting areas are as follows,

- 5-1.1 LCBO Head Office, Durham Retail Service Centre, London Retail Service Centre, Ottawa Retail Service Centre, and Thunder Bay Retail Service Centre are each independent geographical posting areas.
- 5.1-2 Retail Stores and Depots:

Store Number	Location	Geographic Posting Areas
1	TORONTO	1- 2- 3- 4- 5- 6- 7- 8- 9- 10- 11- 12- 13- 14- 15- 16- 17- 18- 19- 20- 149- 163- 164- 177- 186- 195- 198- 207- 214- 217- 228- 234- 242- 253- 269- 279- 295- 320- 333- 341- 355- 360- 362- 366- 398- 408- 411- 415- 420- 426- 428- 444- 452- 457- 483- 485- 511- 512- 525-528- 532- 533- 546- 553- 564- 568- 584- 614- 636- 639- 642- 643- 646- 650- 651- 656- 657- 660- 673- 675- 676- 677- 685- 697- 700- 701- 703- 742- 748- 751- 754- 755- 756- 757- 758- 772- 778- 789-
2	TORONTO	As 1 above
3	TORONTO	As 1 above
4	TORONTO	As 1 above
5	TORONTO	As 1 above
6	TORONTO	As 1 above
7	TORONTO	As 1 above
8	TORONTO	As 1 above
9	TORONTO	As 1 above
10	TORONTO	As 1 above
11	TORONTO	As 1 above
12	TORONTO	As 1 above
13	TORONTO	As 1 above
14	TORONTO	As 1 above
15	TORONTO	As 1 above
16	NORTH YORK	As 1 above
17	TORONTO	As 1 above
18	TORONTO	As 1 above
19	TORONTO	As 1 above
20	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
21	ANCASTER	21- 23- 25- 150- 143- 165- 190- 203- 233- 249- 250- 326- 361- 481- 497- 545- 551- 566- 571- 573- 641- 665- 667- 749- 761
22	BARRIE	22- 53- 59- 187- 194- 288- 406- 605- 684- 744- 779-
23	HAMILTON	As 21 above
24	PORT COLBORNE	24- 47- 48- 52- 93- 100- 101- 124- 252- 312- 33- 392- 401- 446- 462- 467- 509- 522- 586- 679- 690-
25	DUNDAS	As 21 above
26	LONDON	26- 27- 192- 200- 310- 393- 438- 502- 575- 593 674- 741-

27	LONDON	As 26 above
28	DUNNVILLE	28- 160
29	WIARTON	29- 300- 582- 606
30	WALKERTON	30- 260- 284- 317- 610- 615-621
31	COLLINGWOOD	31- 267- 244- 313- 513- 537 784-
32	WINDSOR	32- 34- 206- 278- 367- 370- 490- 539-
33	NIAGARA FALLS	As 24 above
34	WINDSOR	As 32 above
35	PETERBOROUGH	35- 45- 254- 261- 281- 343- 358- 468- 504- 538- 561- 570- 594
36	KANATA	41- 36- 38- 140- 212- 243- 324- 368- 384- 388- 394- 400- 412- 431- 443- 455- 496- 499- 500- 515- 521- 526- 538- 547- 556- 569- 589- 598- 624 -638- 645- 670- 680- 686 -694 -699
38	OTTAWA	As 36 above
39	COBOURG	39- 79- 380- 594 - 609
40	KINGSTON	40- 71- 154- 167- 389- 475- 517 654- 743-
41	OTTAWA	As 36 above
42	BROCKVILLE	42- 56- 304- 316- 351
43	KITCHENER	43- 73- 95- 115- 116- 344- 345- 354- 381- 382- 417- 491- 544- 549- 617- 691- 702- 759-
44	BRANTFORD	44- 88- 299- 373- 429- 559
45	PETERBOROUGH	As 35 above
46	SARNIA	46- 133- 202- 246- 337- 459- 591- 603
47	ST. CATHARINES	As 24 above
48	NIAGARA FALLS	As 24 above
49	CORNWALL	49- 123 435- 540
50	SUDBURY	50- 118- 236- 287- 327-395- 405- 407- 422- 507- 531- 552- 576 652-
51	GUELPH	51- 229- 325- 418- 461- 495 634- 706-
52	WELLAND	As 24 above
53	COOKSTOWN	22- 53- 59- 145- 187- 209- 288- 406- 605
54	NORTH BAY	54- 235- 363- 387- 492- 574
55	PEMBROKE	55-197-266- 442- 597
56	PRESCOTT	42- 56- 262- 304- 351
57	BELLEVILLE	57- 65-96- 364- 402- 414- 449- 474
58	TIMMINS	58- 128
59	BARRIE	As 22 above
60	STRATFORD	60- 289- 296- 339- 530
61	CHATHAM	61- 110- 126- 161- 348- 427- 567
62	ST.THOMAS	62- 239- 330- 548
63	SAULT ST .MARIE	63- 359- 473- 484-
64	WOODSTOCK	64- 88- 169- 429- 527- 530- 558
65	TRENTON	57- 65- 247- 364- 380- 402- 414- 474
66	COCHRANE	66
67	HAILEYBURY	67- 76- 78
68	KENORA	68- 230- 376

69	FORT FRANCES	69- 285
70	SMITH'S FALLS	70- 72- 119- 132- 439
71	GANANOQUE	40- 71- 167- 389- 423- 520
72	PERTH	70- 72- 479
73	CAMBRIDGE	As 43 above
74	SIMCOE	74- 181- 238- 299
75	IROQUOIS FALLS	75
76	COBALT	67- 76- 78
77	PENETANG	77- 194- 227- 482- 560- 626- 746
78	NEW LISKEARD	67- 76- 78- 506
79	PORT HOPE	39- 79- 594 - 609
80	PARRY SOUND	80
81	STURGEON FALLS	81- 588
82	LINDSAY	82- 222- 281- 306- 562- 611
83	HAWKESBURY	83- 349- 375- 466
84	PICTON	84- 96- 449
85		85- 144- 301- 433
	ARNPRIOR	
86	DRYDEN	86
87	SIOUX LOOKOUT	87-
88	PARIS	44- 64- 88- 373- 429- 559
89	MATTAWA	89
90	OSHAWA	90-152- 188- 191- 201- 221- 237- 263- 378- 386- 432- 434- 465- 489- 563- 587- 611- 653- 695- 771- 753- 776
91	KIRKLAND LAKE	91-
92	ENGLEHART	92- 506
93	FORT ERIE	As 24 above
94	EGANVILE	94- 314- 442
95	CAMBRIDGE	As 43 above
96	DESERONTO	57- 84- 96- 97- 402- 474
97	NAPANEE	96- 97- 105- 517
98	ALEXANDRIA	98-123- 309- 349
99	EMBRUN	99- 303- 441- 578
101	GRIMSBY	As 24 above
102	GRAVENHURST	102- 130- 219- 469
103	ESPANOLA	103- 256
104	THESSALON	104- 421- 487
105	TAMWORTH	97- 105- 174
106	HUNTSVILLE	106- 130- 232- 336- 399- 516- 557
107	PALMERSTON	107- 276- 293- 302- 369
108	BLIND RIVER	108- 487
109	AMHERSTBURG	109- 141
110	WALLACEBURG	61- 110- 161- 427
111	WESTPORT	72- 111- 352- 439- 460
111		

113	BARRY'S BAY	113- 314
114	RAINY RIVER	114
115	WATERLOO	As 43 above
116	ELMIRA	As 43 above
117	CHAPLEAU	117
118	CAPREOL	As 50 above
119	MERRICKVILLE	70- 119- 211
120	PELEE ISLAND	120- 153- 286
121	BOURGET	121- 125- 308- 375- 441
122	HEARST	122- 463
123	LANCASTER	49- 98- 123- 435- 540
124	NIAGARA ON THE LAKE	As 24 above
125	ROCKLAND	121- 125- 375
126	TILBURY	61- 126- 153- 193- 372- 427
127	MORRISBURG	127- 262- 303- 304- 435- 578
129	GERALDTON	129- 245
130	BRACEBRIDGE	102- 106- 130- 403- 516
131	RIDGETOWN	61- 131- 348- 350- 427- 567
132	CARLETON PLACE	70- 132- 301- 479
133	PETROLIA	46- 133- 202- 246- 328337- 459- 591- 603
135	MADOC	135- 174- 176- 414
136	MINDEN	136- 223- 307
137	RED LAKE	137
139	SUTTON	139- 224- 340- 562- 581- 596
140	VANIER	36- 38- 140- 212- 243- 324- 384- 388- 394- 400- 412- 431- 443- 455- 496- 499- 515- 521- 526- 538- 547- 556- 569- 589- 598- 624
141	HARROW	109- 141- 153- 166- 286
142	HASTINGS	142- 178- 231- 472- 504- 570
143	HAMILTON	As 21 above
144	RENFREW	85- 144- 433- 442
145	BRADFORD	053- 145- 209- 226- 248- 265- 311- 346- 353- 390- 404- 453- 523- 529- 536- 590- 605- 612- 618- 623- 629- 630- 632- 693
146	SOUTHHAMPTON	146- 454- 582- 615-
147	NIPIGON	147-
148	OAKVILLE	148- 156- 171- 179- 182- 183- 218- 255- 297- 321- 329- 334- 371- 385- 416- 425- 436- 437- 445- 458- 470- 486- 494- 505- 542- 555- 601- 619- 631- 640- 649- 698- 752- 941
149	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
150	HAMILTON	As 21 above
151	MARATHON	151
152	OSHAWA	As 90 above
153	LEAMINGTON	120- 126- 141- 153- 166- 286- 372
154	KINGSTON	40- 71- 154- 167- 389- 475- 517
155	THUNDER BAY	155- 616- 335- 501- 602

156	GEORGETOWN	148- 156- 171- 179- 182- 183- 218- 255- 297- 321- 329- 334- 361- 371- 385- 416- 425- 436- 437- 445- 456- 458- 470- 494- 505- 542- 555- 601- 631 647- 655- 661- 696- 773- 941
157	GORE BAY	157
158	LITTLE CURRENT	158- 258
159	SOUTH RIVER	159- 232- 235- 514- 613
160	CAYUGA	28- 160- 268- 430
161	DRESDEN	61- 110- 138- 161- 427- 567
162	MATHESON	162
163	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above
164	EAST YORK	As 1 above
165	HAMILTON	As 21 above
166	ESSEX	141- 153- 166- 193- 286
167	KINGSTON	40- 71- 154- 167- 389- 475- 517
168	ORANGEVILLE	168- 298- 418- 419- 583- 599
169	INGERSOL	64- 169- 199- 527- 558
170	ATIKOKAN	170
171	BRAMPTON	As 156 above
172	THEDFORD	172- 196- 277- 328- 374
173	TERRACE BAY	173- 464
174	TWEED	105- 135- 174- 414
175	ORILLIA	175- 259- 469- 579- 581- 746
176	MARMORA	135- 176- 178- 231- 414- 504
177	TORONTO	As 1 above
178	CAMPBELLFORD	142- 176- 178- 231- 247- 414- 472- 504
179	OAKVILLE	As 148 above
180	BEARDMORE	180
181	DELHI	74- 181- 199- 240- 299- 510- 558
182	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
183	BRAMPTON	As 156 above
184	WAWA	184
186	NORTH YORK	As 1 above
187	BARRIE	As 22 above
188	WHITBY	As 90 above
189	SMOOTH ROCK FALLS	189
190	HAMILTON	As 21 above
191	AJAX	As 90 above
192	LONDON	As 26 above
193	BELLE RIVER	126- 166- 193
194	ELMVALE	22- 59- 77- 187- 194- 227- 244- 259- 288- 313- 560- 746
195	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above
196	GRAND BEND	172- 196- 274- 275- 374- 550- 622
197	DEEP RIVER	55- 197- 266
198	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above

199	TILLSONBURG	169- 181- 199- 239- 413- 510- 558
200	LONDON	As 26 above
201	AJAX	As 90 above
202	SARNIA	46- 133- 202- 246- 337- 459- 591- 603
203	BURLINGTON	As 21 above
205	MARKDALE	205- 317- 450
206	WINDSOR	As 32 above
207	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
208	BANCROFT	208- 318- 478- 535
209	ALLISTON	53-145- 209- 226- 248- 265- 311- 346- 353- 390- 404- 406- 453- 523- 529- 536- 590- 612- 618- 623- 629- 630- 632 - 693 701-
210	KINCARDINE	210
211	KEMPTVILLE	119- 211- 578
212	OTTAWA	As 26 above
213	DUTTON	213- 294- 350
214	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
216	STRATHORY	216- 328- 374-
217	TORONTO	As 1 above
218	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
219	BALA	102- 219- 251- 403
220	MANITOUWADGE	220
221	PORT PERRY	As 90 above
222	BOBCAYGEON	82- 222- 281- 306- 307- 561
223	HALIBURTON	136- 223- 447- 607
224	BEAVERTON	139- 224- 305- 306- 340- 471- 562- 581- 596
225	ELLIOT LAKE	225
226	NEWMARKET	145- 209- 226- 248- 265- 311- 340- 346- 353- 383- 390- 391- 397- 404- 453- 477- 523- 529- 536- 554- 590- 612- 618- 623- 629- 630- 632- 635- 637- 658- 671- 693 760-
227	MIDLAND	77- 194- 227- 259- 482- 560- 626- 746
228	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above
229	FERGUS	51- 229- 293- 325- 461- 495- 583
230	KEEWATIN	68- 230- 376
231	HAVELOCK	142- 176- 178- 231-504- 570
232	BURK'S FALLS	106- 159- 232- 336- 514- 613
233	HAMILTON	As 21 above
234	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
235	POWASSAN	54- 159- 235- 363- 492
236	CHELMSFORD	As 50 above
237	BROOKLIN	As 90 above
238	PORT DOVER	74- 181- 238- 299- 430
239	AYLMER	62- 199- 239- 330- 413- 527- 548
240	PORT ROWAN	181- 240- 510
241	TEMAGAMI	241

242	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above
243	OTTAWA	As 36 above
244	WASAGA BEACH	31- 194- 244- 267- 313- 513
245	LONGLAC	129- 245
246	POINT EDWARD	46- 133- 202- 246- 337- 459- 591- 603
247	BRIGHTON	65- 178- 247- 364- 380- 472
248	RICHMOND HILL	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
249	HAMILTON	As 21 above
250	STONEY CREEK	As 21 above
251	MACTIER	219- 251-403
252	ST. CATHARINES	As 24 above
253	TORONTO	As 1 above
254	MILLBROOK	35- 45- 79- 254- 281- 343- 358- 594- 611
255	MILTON	As 148 above
256	MASSEY	103- 256- 565
258	MANITOWANING	As 158 above
259	COLDWATER	175- 194- 227- 259- 448- 482- 560- 579- 746
260	HANOVER	30- 260- 284- 317- 621
261	LAKEFIELD	35- 45- 261- 281- 343- 358- 468-504- 561- 570
262	IROQUOIS	56- 127- 262- 304
263	BOWMANVILLE	As 90 above
264	LUCAN	264- 275- 289- 374- 622
265	BOLTON	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
266	PETAWAWA	55- 197- 266
267	CREEMORE	31- 244- 267- 313- 406- 513
268	CALEDONIA	44- 160- 268- 373- 430- 559
269	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above
270	GODERICH	270- 273- 282- 550
271	WINGHAM	271- 440- 541- 610
272	WHITE RIVER	272
273	SEAFORTH	270- 273- 274- 275- 282- 339- 541- 550- 622
274	ZURICH	196- 273- 274- 275-550- 622
275	EXETER	196- 264- 273- 274- 275- 282- 339- 622
276	LISTOWEL	107- 276- 296- 369- 541
277	FOREST	172- 277- 328- 591
278	TECUMSEH	As 32 above
279	NORTH YORK	As 1 above
280	ELK LAKE	280
281	OMEMEE	35- 45- 82- 222- 254- 261- 281-343-358- 468- 611
282	CLINTON	270- 273- 275- 282- 339- 550- 622
283	TOBERMORY	283
284	CHESLEY	30- 260- 284- 615
285	EMO	69- 285
286	KINGSVILLE	120- 141- 153- 166- 286- 372

288	BARRIE	As 22 above
289	ST.MARYS	60- 264- 289- 339- 530
290	PORT LORING	290
291	IGNACE	291
292	EAR FALLS	292
293	ARTHUR	107- 229- 293- 302- 369- 461- 583
294	GLENCOE	138- 213- 294- 328-350
295	TORONTO	As 1 above
296	MILVERTON	60- 276- 296
297	ACTON	As 156 above
298	ORANGEVILLE	168- 298- 418- 419- 583- 599
299	WATERFORD	44- 74- 181- 238- 299- 373- 429- 430
300	OWEN SOUND	29- 300- 331- 582
301	ALMONTE	85- 132- 301- 433
302	MOUNT FOREST	107- 293- 302- 317- 369
303	CHESTERVILLE	127- 303- 578
304	CARDINAL	42- 56-127- 262- 304- 351
305	COBOCONK	136- 224- 305- 306- 307- 471- 581
306	FENELON FALLS	82- 222- 224- 281- 305- 306- 471- 562- 581
307	KINMOUNT	136- 222- 305-307- 607
308	ST.ISIDORE DE PRESCOTT	98- 121- 308- 309- 375- 441- 466
309	MAXVILLE	98- 123- 308- 309- 441
310	LONDON	As 26 above
311	AURORA	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
312	WELLAND	As 24 above
313	WASAGA BEACH	31- 194- 244- 267- 313- 513
314	KILLALOE	94- 113- 314
315	VERMILION BAY	315
316	ATHENS	42- 316- 351- 352- 460
317	DURHAM	30- 205- 260- 302- 317
318	APSLEY	208- 318- 535
319	WHITENY	319
320	EAST YORK	As 1 above
321	STREETSVILLE	As 148 above
322	NOELVILLE	322- 488- 604
323	POINTE AU BARIL	323
324	OTTAWA	As 36 above
325	GUELPH	51- 229- 325- 418- 461- 495
326	WATERDOWN	As 21 above
327	HANMER	As 50 above
328	WATFORD	133- 172- 216- 277- 294- 328- 591
329	BRAMPTON	As 156 above
330	PORT STANLEY	62- 239- 330
331	MEAFORD	300- 244- 331- 537

332	NAKINA	332
333	TORONTO	As 1 above
334	MISSISSAUGA	As 156 above
335	KAKABEKA FALLS	As 155 above
336	KEARNEY	106- 232- 336
337	COURTRIGHT	46- 110- 133- 202- 246- 337- 459- 591- 603
338	FOLEYET	338
339	MITCHELL	60- 273- 275- 282- 289- 339
340	KESWICK	139- 224- 226- 340- 453- 562- 596
341	TORONTO	As 1 above
343	PETERBOROUGH	As 35 above
344	CAMBRIDGE	As 43 above
345	KITCHENER	As 43 above
346	WOODBRIDGE	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
347	ROSSEAU	347- 403
348	BLENHEIM	61- 131- 348- 427
349	VANKLEEK HILL	83- 98- 308- 349
350	RODNEY	131- 138- 213- 294- 350
351	BROCKVILLE	42- 56- 304- 316- 351
352	ELGIN	111- 316- 352- 439- 460- 520
353	MARKHAM	145- 209- 226- 248- 265- 311- 340- 346- 353- 383- 390- 404- 453- 523- 529- 536- 580- 585- 590- 612- 618- 623- 629- 630- 632- 693 747- Excluding 340
354	NEW HAMBURG	As 43 above
355	NORTH YORK	As 1 above
358	PETERBOROUGH	As 35 above
359	SAULT ST.MARIE	As 63 above
360	NORTH YORK	As 1 above
361	STONEY CREEK	As 21 above
362	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
363	NORTH BAY	As 54 above
364	FRANKFORD	57- 65-247-364-402-414- 474
366	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
367	WINDSOR	As 32 above
368	OTTAWA	As 36 above
369	HARRISTON	107- 276- 293- 302- 369- 621
370	LA SALLE	As 32 above
371	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
372	WHEATLEY	126- 153- 286- 372
373	BRANTFORD	44- 88- 299- 373- 429- 559
374	PARKHILL	172- 196-216- 264- 374
375	PLANTAGENET	83- 121- 125- 308- 375- 466
376	CLEARWATER BAY	68- 230- 376
377	SHARBOT LAKE	377
378	OSHAWA	As 90 above

379	PICKLE LAKE	379
380	COLBORNE	39- 65-247- 380- 472 -609
381	KITCHENER	As 43 above
382	CAMBRIDGE	As 43 above
383	VAUGHAN	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
384	OTTAWA	As 36 above
385	MISSISSAUGA	As 156 above
386	UXBRIDGE	As 90 above
387	NORTH BAY	54- 363- 387- 492- 574
388	NEPEAN	As 36 above
389	KINGSTON	40- 71- 154- 167- 389- 475- 517
390	UNIONVILLE	As 353 above
391	EAST GWILLIMBURY	As 226 above
392	ST. CATHARINES	As 24 above
393	LONDON	As 26 above
394	OTTAWA	As 36 above
	LIVELY	As 50 above
395		
397	VAUGHN	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
398	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
399	DORSET	106- 399- 516- 557
400	OTTAWA	As 36 above
401	NIAGARA FALLS	As 24 above
402	BELLEVILLE	57- 65- 96- 364- 402- 414- 449- 474
403	PORT CARLING	130- 219- 251- 347- 403
404	STOUFFVILLE	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
405	AZILDA	As 50 above
406	ANGUS	22- 53- 59- 187- 209- 267- 288- 406 605-
407	SUDBURY	As 50 above
408	TORONTO	As 1 above
409	KILLARNEY	409
410	NORTHBROOK	410
411	TORONTO	As 1 above
412	NEPEAN	As 36 above
413	PORT BURWELL	199- 239- 413
414	STIRLING	57- 65- 135-174- 176- 178- 364- 402- 414- 474
415	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
416	BRAMALEA	As 156 above
417	WATERLOO	As 43 above
418	ERIN	51- 168- 298- 325- 418- 583- 599
419	SHELBURNE	168- 298- 419- 450- 583
400	TORONTO	As 1 above
420		
420	BRUCE MINES	104- 421- 451
	BRUCE MINES ONAPING	104- 421- 451 As 50 above
421		

425	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
426	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
427	CHATHAM	61- 110- 126- 131- 161- 348- 427- 567
428	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above
429	BURFORD	44- 64- 88- 299- 373- 429- 558- 559
430	HAGERSVILLE	74- 160- 238- 268- 299- 430
431	NEPEAN	As 36 above
432	WHITBY	As 90 above
433	CALABOGIE	85- 144- 433
434	PICKERING	As 90 above
435	LONG SAULT	49- 123- 127 435- 540
436	MISSISSAUGA	As 156 above
437	OAKVILLE	As 148 above
438	LONDON	As 26 above
439	PORTLAND	70- 111- 352- 439- 460
440	LUCKNOW	271- 440- 610
441	CASSELMAN	99- 121- 308- 309- 441
442	COBDEN	55- 94- 144- 442- 597
443	GLOUCESTER	As 36 above
444	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above
445	OAKVILLE	As 148 above
446	BEAMSVILLE	As 24 above
447	WILBERFORCE	223- 447- 607
448	HONEY HARBOUR	259- 448- 482- 560- 746-
449	WELLINGTON	57- 84- 402- 449- 474
450	DUNDALK	205- 419- 450
451	RICHARD'S LANDING	421- 451
452	NORTH YORK	As 1 above
453	NEWMARKET	As 226 above
454	PORT ELGIN	146- 454- 582- 615
455	CARP	As 36 above
456	GEORGETOWN	As 156 above
457	TORONTO	As 1 above
458	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
459	SARNIA[CLEARWATER]	46- 133- 202- 246- 337- 459- 591- 603
460	DELTA	111- 316- 352- 439- 460
461	ELORA	51- 229- 293- 325- 461- 495
462	SMITHVILLE	As 24 above
463	MATTICE	122- 463
464	SCHREIBER	173- 464
465	OSHAWA	As 90 above
466	ALFRED	83- 308- 375- 466
467	ST. CATHARINES	As 24 above
468	BRIDGENORTH	35-45- 261- 281- 343- 358-468-561-570
469	WASHAGO	102- 175- 469- 579- 581
1		

470	BRAMPTON	As 156 above
471	KIRKFIELD	82- 222- 224- 305- 306- 471- 562- 581- 596
472	WARKWORTH	142- 178- 247- 380- 472- 504
473	GOULAIS RIVER	63- 359- 473- 484
474	ROSSMORE	As 57 above
475	SYDENHAM	40- 154- 167- 389- 475
476	DENBIGH	476
477	NOBLETON	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
478	MAYNOOTH	208- 478
479	LANARK	72- 132- 479
481	BURLINGTON	As 21 above
482	PORT SEVERN	77- 227- 259- 448- 482- 560- 746
483	TORONTO	As 1 above
484	SAULT ST.MARIE	As 63 above
485	EAST YORK	As 1 above
486	OAKVILLE	As 148 above
487	IRON BRIDGE	104- 108- 487
488	ST.CHARLES	322- 488- 524
489	NEWCASTLE	As 90 above
490	WINDSOR	As 32 above
491	KITCHENER	As 43 above
492	CALLANDER	As 54 above
494	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
495	GUELPH	51- 229- 325- 461- 495
496	RICHMOND	As 36 above
497	BURLINGTON	As 21 above
499	NEPEAN	As 36 above
500	OTTAWA	As 36 above
501	THUNDER BAY	As 155 above
502	LONDON	As 26 above
503	PLEVNA	503
504	NORWOOD	35- 45- 142- 176- 178- 231- 261- 343- 358- 472- 504- 570
505	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
506	EARLTON	78- 92- 506
507	GARSON	As 50 above
509	PELHAM [FONTHILL]	As 24 above
510	LANGTON	181- 199- 240- 510
511	TORONTO	As 1 above
512	TORONTO	As 1 above
513	STAYNER	31- 244- 267- 313- 406- 513
514	MAGNETAWAN	159- 232- 514- 595- 613
515	OTTAWA	As 36 above
516	BAYSVILLE	106-130-399- 516
517	AMHERSTVIEW	40- 97- 154- 167- 389- 517

520	SEELEY'S BAY	71- 352- 460- 520
521	MANOTICK	As 36 above
522	ST. CATHARINES	As 24 above
523	THORNHILL	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
524	HAGAR	488- 524- 588
526	OTTAWA	As 36 above
527	DORCHESTER	64- 169- 239- 527- 548
528	TORONTO	As 1 above
529	TOTTENHAM	53-145- 209- 226- 248- 265- 311- 346- 353- 390- 404- 406- 453- 523- 529- 536- 590- 612- 618- 623- 629- 630- 632- 693-
530	TAVISTOCK	60- 64- 289- 530 644-
531	COPPER CLIFF	As 50 above
532	TORONTO	As 1 above
533	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above
534	TORONTO	As 1 above
535	COE HILL	208- 318- 535
536	MAPLE	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
537	THORNBURY	31- 331-537
538	OTTAWA	As 36 above
539	WINDSOR	As 32 above
540	CORNWALL	49- 123- 435- 540
541	BRUSSELS	271- 273- 276- 541
542	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
544	KITCHENER	As 43 above
545	STONEY CREEK	As 21 above
546	NORTH YORK	As 1 above
547	OTTAWA	As 36 above
548	BELMONT	62- 239- 527- 548
549	KITCHENER	As 43 above
550	BAYFIELD	196- 270- 273- 274- 282- 550- 622
551	BURLINGTON	As 21 above
552	VAL CARON	As 50 above
553	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
554	RICHMOND HILL	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
555	BRAMPTON	As 156 above
556	KANATA	As 36 above
557	DWIGHT	106- 399- 557
558	NORWICH	64- 169- 181- 199- 429- 558
559	BRANTFORD	44- 88- 373- 429- 559
560	VICTORIA HARBOUR	77- 194- 227- 259- 448- 482- 560- 626- 746-
561	BUCKHORN	35- 45- 222- 261- 343- 358- 468- 561
562	CANNINGTON	82- 139- 224- 306- 340- 471- 562- 581- 596
563	OSHAWA	As 90 above
564	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above

565	SPANISH	256- 565
566	BURLINGTON	As 21 above
567	THAMESVILLE	61- 131- 138- 161- 427- 567
568	TORONTO	As 1 above
569	STITTSVILLE	As 36 above
570	WARSAW	35- 45- 142- 231- 261- 343- 358-468- 504- 570
571	HAMILTON	As 21 above
573	BURLINGTON	As 21 above
574	BONFIELD	54- 363- 387- 492- 574
575	LONDON	As 26 above
576	CONISTON	As 50 above
577	MOONBEAM	112- 577
578	WINCHESTER	127- 211- 303- 578
579	ORILLIA	175- 259- 469- 579- 581- 746
580	MARKHAM	As 353 above
581	BRECHIN	139- 175- 224- 305- 306- 469- 471- 562- 579- 581- 596
582	SAUBLE BEACH	29- 146- 300- 454- 582
583	GRAND VALLEY	168- 229- 293- 298- 418- 419- 583
584	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above
585	MARKHAM	As 353 above
586	NIAGARA FALLS	As 24 above
587	WHITBY	As 90 above
588	VERNER	81- 524- 588
589	ORLEANS	As 36 above
590	MARKHAM	As 353 above
591	REECE'S CORNERS	46- 133- 202- 246- 277- 328- 337- 459- 591
593	LONDON	As 26 above
594	BEWDLEY	35- 39- 45- 79- 254- 281- 343-358- 594 - 609
595	DUNCHURCH	514- 595
596	PEFFERLAW	139- 224- 340- 471- 562- 581- 596
597	BEACHBURG	55- 442- 597
598	OTTAWA	As 36 above
599	CALEDON EAST	168- 298- 418- 599
601	BRAMPTON	As 156 above
602	THUNDER BAY	As 155 above
603	CORUNNA	46- 133- 202- 246- 337- 459- 603
604	ALBAN	322- 604
605	ALCONA	22- 53- 59- 145-187- 288- 605
606	LIONS HEAD	29- 606
607	GOODERHAM	223- 307- 447- 607
609	COBOURG	39- 79- 380- 594
610	TEESWATER	30- 271- 440- 610- 621
611	PONTYPOOL	82- 90- 152- 188-201- 221- 254- 263- 281- 378- 386- 434- 465- 489- 563- 587- 611- 776

612	SCHOMBERG	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
613	SUNDRIDGE	159- 232- 514- 613
614	TORONTO	As 1 above
615	PAISLEY	30- 146- 284- 454- 615
616	THUNDER BAY	As 155 above
617	KITCHENER	As 43 above
618	CONCORD	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
619	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
621	MILDMAY	30- 260- 369- 610- 621
622	HENSALL	196- 264- 273- 274- 275- 282- 550- 622
623	RICHMOND HILL	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
624	ORLEANS	36- 38- 140- 212- 243- 324- 384- 388- 394- 400- 412- 431- 443- 455- 496- 499- 515- 521- 526- 538- 547- 556- 569- 589- 598- 624
626	LAFONTAINE	77- 227- 560- 626- 746
627	MISSISSAUGA	As 1 above
629	RICHMOND HILL	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
630	AURORA	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
631	MILTON	As 148 above
632	WOODBRIDGE	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
633	TORONTO	As 1 above
634	GUELPH	As 51 above
635	MAPLE	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
636	TORONTO	As 1 above
637	TORONTO	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
638	OTTAWA	As 36 above
639	TORONTO	As 1 above
640	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
641	BURLINGTON	As 21 above
642	TORONTO	As 1 above
643	TORONTO	As 1 above
644	STRATFORD	As 530 above
645	OTTAWA	As 36 above
646	TORONTO	As 1 above
647	BRAMPTON	As 156 above
648	TORONTO	As 1 above
649	MILTON	As 148 above
650	TORONTO	As 1 above
651	TORONTO	As 1 above
652	SUDBURY	As 50 above
653	COURTICE	As 90 above
654	KINGSTON	As 40 above
655	BRAMPTON	As 156 above
656	TORONTO	As 1 above
657	TORONTO	As 1 above

050	ALIDOD A	A . 000 - L (F L 0.40)
658	AURORA	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
660	TORONTO	As 1 above
661	BRAMPTON	As 156 above
665	ANCASTER	As 21 above
667	HAMILTON	As 21 above
668	TORONTO	As 1 above
669	TORONTO	As 1 above
670	OTTAWA	As 36 above
671	KING CITY	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
672	ETOBICOKE	As 1 above
673	TORONTO	As 1 above
674	KOMOKA	As 26 above
675	TORONTO	As 1 above
676	TORONTO	As 1 above
677	TORONTO	As 1 above
679	VIRGIL	As 24 above
680	STITTSVILLE	As 36 above
684	BARRIE	As 22 above
685	TORONTO	As 1 above
686	OTTAWA	As 36 above
690	FORT ERIE	As 24 above
691	KITCHENER	As 43 above
693	MARKHAM	As 353 above
694	OTTAWA	As 36 above
695	WHITBY	As 90 above
696	MISSISSAUGA	As 156 above
697	TORONTO	As 1 above
698	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
699	OTTAWA	As 36 above
700	SCARBOROUGH	As 1 above
701	ALLISTON	As 209 above
702	KITCHENER	As 43 above
703	TORONTO	As 1 above
706	GUELPH	As 51 above
741	LONDON	As 26 above
743	KINGSTON	As 40 above
744	INNISFIL	As 22 above
746	WAUBAUSHENE	As 259 above
747	MARKHAM	As 353 above
748	TORONTO	As 1 above
749	BINBROOK	As 21 above
751	TORONTO	As 1 above
752	MISSISSAUGA	As 148 above
753	OSHAWA	As 90 above
754	TORONTO	As 1 above
-	-	

755 TORONTO As 1 above 756 TORONTO As 1 above 757 TORONTO As 1 above 758 TORONTO As 1 above 759 CAMBRIDGE As 43 above 760 TORONTO As 226 above (Excl. 340) 761 STONEY CREEK As 21 above 762 LONDON As 26 above 771 AJAX As 90 above 772 TORONTO As 1 above 773 BRAMPTON As 156 above 776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above 789 TORONTO As 1 above			
757 TORONTO As 1 above 758 TORONTO As 1 above 759 CAMBRIDGE As 43 above 760 TORONTO As 226 above (Excl. 340) 761 STONEY CREEK As 21 above 762 LONDON As 26 above 771 AJAX As 90 above 772 TORONTO As 1 above 773 BRAMPTON As 156 above 776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	755	TORONTO	As 1 above
758 TORONTO As 1 above 759 CAMBRIDGE As 43 above 760 TORONTO As 226 above (Excl. 340) 761 STONEY CREEK As 21 above 762 LONDON As 26 above 771 AJAX As 90 above 772 TORONTO As 1 above 773 BRAMPTON As 156 above 776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	756	TORONTO	As 1 above
759 CAMBRIDGE As 43 above 760 TORONTO As 226 above (Excl. 340) 761 STONEY CREEK As 21 above 762 LONDON As 26 above 771 AJAX As 90 above 772 TORONTO As 1 above 773 BRAMPTON As 156 above 776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	757	TORONTO	As 1 above
760 TORONTO As 226 above (Excl. 340) 761 STONEY CREEK As 21 above 762 LONDON As 26 above 771 AJAX As 90 above 772 TORONTO As 1 above 773 BRAMPTON As 156 above 776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	758	TORONTO	As 1 above
761 STONEY CREEK As 21 above 762 LONDON As 26 above 771 AJAX As 90 above 772 TORONTO As 1 above 773 BRAMPTON As 156 above 776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	759	CAMBRIDGE	As 43 above
762 LONDON As 26 above 771 AJAX As 90 above 772 TORONTO As 1 above 773 BRAMPTON As 156 above 776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	760	TORONTO	As 226 above (Excl. 340)
771 AJAX As 90 above 772 TORONTO As 1 above 773 BRAMPTON As 156 above 776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	761	STONEY CREEK	As 21 above
772 TORONTO As 1 above 773 BRAMPTON As 156 above 776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	762	LONDON	As 26 above
773 BRAMPTON As 156 above 776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	771	AJAX	As 90 above
776 PICKERING As 90 above 778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	772	TORONTO	As 1 above
778 TORONTO As 1 above 779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	773	BRAMPTON	As 156 above
779 BARRIE As 22 above 784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	776	PICKERING	As 90 above
784 COLLINGWOOD As 31 above	778	TORONTO	As 1 above
	779	BARRIE	As 22 above
789 TORONTO As 1 above	784	COLLINGWOOD	As 31 above
	789	TORONTO	As 1 above

Original: May 24, 2002 Renewed: April 1, 2024

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT - RE: Allocation of Additional Hours

BETWEEN:

THE LIQUOR CONTROL BOARD OF ONTARIO (The "Employer")

- AND -

THE ONTARIO LIQUOR BOARDS EMPLOYEES' UNION (The "Union")

It should be understood that the allocation of additional hours will be assigned by store in order of seniority, to PPT employees first, then to Casual employees, provided they are qualified to perform the work and no overtime is incurred.

In stores with PPT employees, it is understood additional hours are hours of work available after PFT and PPT weekly core hours of work have been scheduled.

In stores without PPT employees it is understood additional hours are hours of work available after PFT hours of work have been scheduled.

This Agreement executed in the City of Toronto, on the <u>17th</u> day of <u>June</u>, 202<u>5</u>.

For the Union:	For the Employer:
Colleen Macleod	Barb Keenan
Jeremy Trainor	<u>Mark Mason</u>
Rachel Brunet	Josie Peirce
Damian Campbell	<u>Kevin O'Kane</u>
Craig Hadley	Melinda Campbell
Rasho Donchev	<u>Maiesha Malcolm-Lovi</u>
<u>Tracy More</u>	
JP Hornick	

Original: July 27, 2005 Renewed: April 1, 2024

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT - RE: Allocation of Overtime Hours in the Retail Stores and Depots

Between:

The Liquor Control Board of Ontario (The "Employer")

- AND -

OPSEU, Liquor Board Employees Division (The "Union")

This proposal is only applicable to the allocation of scheduled overtime hours ("overtime") in the retail stores throughout Ontario and is intended to clarify Article 7.6 (b) of the Collective Agreement for retail store employees only.

It is understood that this Agreement is not applicable to situations of unscheduled overtime which, for purposes of this Agreement, is overtime that cannot be anticipated and therefore cannot be scheduled in advance. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing and by way of example only this would include emergencies such as response to alarms.

1. Where there is a requirement for overtime work, overtime shifts must be identified and posted prior to canvassing a shift, the overtime opportunity shall be offered on a voluntary basis in the following manner and sequence:

Overtime work opportunities shall be first offered to qualified permanent full-time employees in each retail store on a voluntary basis in a rotating cycle. For further clarity, this means the first overtime opportunity following the execution of this Memorandum of Agreement will be offered sequentially to the most senior qualified permanent full-time employee on the seniority list at each retail store until the overtime opportunity has been filled.

When the next overtime opportunity arises, the employer will offer that overtime opportunity to the next qualified permanent full-time employee who appears on the seniority list immediately following the employee who accepted the previous overtime opportunity and continue sequentially down the list until that overtime opportunity has been filled. When the end of the seniority list has been reached the cycle will repeat itself.

2. Where all qualified permanent full-time employees on the seniority list at a retail store have been offered the overtime opportunity and said opportunity still exists, such overtime shall then be offered to the qualified permanent part-time employees in the retail store and then to the qualified casual employees. Failing sufficient volunteers, overtime will be assigned to the least senior qualified employee.

- 3. The employer shall maintain an updated seniority list in each retail store which contains an updated notation of which permanent full-time employee accepted the last available overtime opportunity so as to ensure the proper allocation of the next overtime opportunity.
- 4. Permanent full-time employees transferred to another retail store shall be dovetailed into the seniority list at such store. Transferred employees will become eligible to accept the next overtime opportunity at the retail store they are transferred to based on their respective position on the seniority list and the position of the overtime allocation cycle, provided they are qualified.
- 5. An employee who is or will be on vacation shall be eligible to work overtime opportunities on the Saturday immediately prior to, during or following their vacation period, provided they provide a written statement indicating their availability for such overtime and a contact number prior to the posting of the applicable schedule, provided they are qualified. Otherwise, should an overtime opportunity become available, they are ineligible to work overtime during said vacation period and the offer will be made to the next most senior qualified employee on the seniority list.
- 6. It is agreed that the Union and the Employer shall meet upon the request of either party, but not later than thirteen (13) months following the first day of the implementation of this agreement, to review this Memorandum of Agreement and make any changes agreed to be necessary.

This Agreement executed in the City of Toronto, on the 17th day of June, 2025.

For the Union:	For the Employer:
Colleen Macleod	Barb Keenan
<u>Jeremy Trainor</u>	<u>Mark Mason</u>
Rachel Brunet	Josie Peirce
Damian Campbell	<u>Kevin O'Kane</u>
Craig Hadley	Melinda Campbell
Rasho Donchev	<u>Maiesha Malcolm-Lovi</u>
<u>Tracy More</u>	·
.IP Hornick	

Original: December 29, 2004

Renewed: April 1, 2024

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT – RE: Overtime Equalization for Logistics Facilities

Between:

The Liquor Control Board of Ontario herein after referred to as "the Employer"

and

The Ontario Liquor Boards Employees' Union herein after referred to as "the Union"

This proposal is applicable to permanent full time employees working in Durham, London, Toronto, Ottawa and Thunder Bay logistics facilities only and is intended to replace Article 7.6 (b) of the Collective Agreement for Logistics employees only.

Overtime will be distributed under the terms of this agreement to permanent full time employees by the classification that normally performs the work, except for Warehouse Worker 3 and Warehouse Worker 4 classifications which will be deemed to be one classification for the purpose of overtime distribution.

- 1. Overtime hours shall be calculated using a multiplier rate equal to that for which the Employee would be paid for the hours offered or worked. This would be applicable to all lists.
- 2. Where there is a requirement for overtime, work shall be offered on a voluntary basis in the following manner and sequence.
 - a) Overtime shall be offered first to permanent full time employees with the least number of accumulated overtime hours in the department, at work, by shift, by the classification that normally performs the work for which such overtime is required based on the employer's most recent list.
 - b) Where sufficient full time personnel do not volunteer, such overtime will be offered to seasonal employees in accordance with Appendix 4 Section 2 of the Collective Agreement.
 - c) Where sufficient Seasonal personnel do not volunteer such overtime will be offered to Casual employees in order of seniority in the department, at work, by shift, by the classification that normally performs the work for which such overtime is required.
 - d) Failing sufficient volunteers, overtime shall be assigned to the least senior qualified employee beginning with Casual employees, then Seasonal employees and then permanent full time employees.

NOTE: For the purposes of this clause, the most recent list shall mean the employer's daily adjusted list and not the weekly posted list.

NOTE: Where there are more employees with the same number of accumulated overtime hours than are required, such overtime will be allocated in order of seniority.

3. The Employer shall maintain a daily Overtime List of all hours worked and offered, by shift.

A separate and similar list by shift (Accommodation List) will be maintained for all employees unable to perform the majority of the duties, based on information within the Employers possession, and whose abilities restrict an employee to tasks that are limited in availability.

Overtime for these employees will be distributed and subjected to the same rules listed under the heading of "Tracking and Administration" detailed below in this Memorandum of Agreement.

Similar to the rules stated below under the title of "Shift Changes", if an employee moves from the "Accommodation List" to the "Overtime List" or from the "Overtime List" to the "Accommodation List" then the employee's accumulated total hours on the list they are departing from will be deleted and their total hours on the list they are moving to will be reflected as one hour greater than the employee currently on that list with the greatest total hours. This "total hours plus one" shall be calculated using the daily list summary for the day the transition occurs.

A weekly summary of all Lists will be posted in each department, by shift, no later than 4 p.m. on the first working day of the new work week. Such lists shall contain the following:

- a) All hours worked and offered for the previous week;
- b) The total accumulated hours worked and offered to date;
- c) All hours declined and the reasons that they were declined.

A copy shall also be provided to the local Union Representative.

4. Separate lists shall be maintained for weekend and statutory holiday solicitation.

NOTE: Item 4 above will not apply to employees working in Maintenance, Controls and Security, who were hired prior to January 1, 2005.

Weekend and Statutory Holiday Solicitation

Overtime that has a starting time between 12:01 a.m. Saturday and 11:59 p.m. Sunday will be offered first to permanent full time employees with the least number of accumulated hours, based on the weekend and statutory holiday solicitation list, in the department, by the classification that normally performs the work. It is understood that the employee with the least number of hours shall be solicited from amongst all shifts for that classification.

Where the solicitation of overtime, as defined above, commences with less than 2 calendar days, of the starting time of said overtime, management will solicit permanent full time employees not on shift by phone.

Employees have 10 calendar days to raise queries regarding the accuracy of the posted list except where an employee has been absent and in such cases must be made within 10 calendar days

following their return to work. Failing the submission of any queries, the employer's record shall be deemed to be accurate.

Tracking and Administration

Overtime hours will be charged to employees where:

- a) Hours are offered and refused
- b) They are absent due to any reason including vacation

For the purposes of this agreement, vacation days shall be considered to fall between Monday and Friday. Employees who are on vacation shall be eligible to work on any Saturday or Sunday immediately prior to, during, or following their vacation period, provided they sign a form indicating their availability for such overtime prior to the commencement of their vacation.

c) hours that are offered and accepted by an employee who subsequently does not work for any reason

Where it is necessary to call in employees who are not at work because it is not their regular shift, then, in the event an employee's availability cannot be confirmed at the time of offer, the employee will be charged, and the next employee on the list will be offered the work.

Overtime hours shall be reconciled and turned back to "zero" (0) January 1 and July 1 of each year. Where all employees in a classification have "zero" accumulated overtime hours, overtime will be offered in order of seniority.

Employees who are assigned to a different classification within a department (e.g.: promotion, transfer, demotion, etc.) shall have their hours adjusted to be one hour greater than the hours of the employee with the most hours in that different classification.

Shift Changes

- a) Employees who request assignment to a different shift, and maintain their classification shall also have their hours adjusted to be one hour greater than the hours of the employee with the most hours for that classification, on that shift in the same department. The most hours plus one shall be calculated using the daily list.
- b) Where an employee's shift is changed by management, due to operational requirements, the Employee's overtime hours shall be reconciled at the time of the shift change and their hours for the new shift adjusted to be one hour greater than the hours of the employee with the most hours for that classification, on that shift in the same department.

Reviews of equalization records shall be held between local Union and Management on a quarterly basis.

The LCBO will equalize overtime to a maximum difference of 15 hours among those employees within a department, classification and shift, as defined in Appendix A.

Equalization will be determined by comparing the overtime hours of an employee with the overtime hours of that employee in the same department, classification and shift who has the greatest number of overtime hours.

Where the difference between their overtime hours exceeds 15 then the amount by which their difference exceeds 15 will be all that is paid to the employee being equalized.

Employee	Total hours worked or offered
John Smith	300
Tina Jones	275
Difference	25
	- 15
	10

Overtime equalization records shall be reconciled January 1 and July 1 of each year. The weekend and statutory holiday solicitation list shall be reconciled at the same time but independently of the Weekday Overtime and Accommodation Lists. Any equalization adjustments shall be paid to Employees at their regular hourly rate in effect June 30th and December 31st of the equalization period. These adjustments shall be paid in the pay period closest to the first of the month following reconciliation.

Overtime hours will not be offered to an employee where such hours will result in the employee working more than two (2) full shifts in any 24 hour period. To clarify, each employee must have a minimum of 1 shift off, (not working), in any 24 hour period. Accordingly, the employee will not be charged.

It is agreed that the Union and the Employer shall meet upon the request of either party, but not later than thirteen (13) months following the first day of the renewal of this agreement, to review this Memorandum of Agreement and make any changes that the parties agree to be necessary.

NOTE: This Agreement will come into effect February 1, 2005.

.

This Agreement executed in the City of Toronto, on the 17th day of June, 2025.

For the Union:	For the Employer:
Colleen Macleod	Barb Keenan
Jeremy Trainor	Mark Mason
Rachel Brunet	Josie Peirce
Damian Campbell	Kevin O'Kane
<u> </u>	
Craig Hadley	Melinda Camphell

Rasho Donchev	<u>Maiesha Malcolm-Lovi</u>
<u>Tracy More</u>	
JP Hornick	

APPENDIX A - Definition of DEPARTMENTS and CLASSIFICATIONS

<u>Department</u>	Classifications
Operations (#969)	ClerksForepersonsWarehouse Worker 3 and Warehouse Worker 4
Maintenance (#967)	 Building Maintenance Mechanic Electronic Technician Maintenance Electrician Maintenance Mechanic Maintenance Serviceperson Storekeeper Janitors Fork Lift Truck Mechanic
Controls (#968)	 Vax Systems Operators Control Console Operators Systems Analysts PLC Systems Analysts
Stock Control & Admin. Services (#966)	Office Clerks
Engineering (#963)	Pallet Control ClerkDist. Analyst
Security (#962)	Senior Security Officers

It is understood that where there is more than one shift for a classification, then each shift will be considered separate for equalization purposes.

Original: July 25, 2005 Amended: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Agency Stores

The Employer agrees:

- (a) there shall be a limit of 400 agency stores. This limit shall expire at the end of the Collective Agreement.
- (b) not to close any of its retail stores as a result of the opening or operation of any franchise and/or agency stores;
- (c) not to layoff any permanent full time and permanent part time employees employed at the stores referenced in (b) above as a direct result of the Agency Store Program;
- (d) There will be no reduction in store operational hours as a result of the opening or operation of any franchise and/or agency stores;
- (e) it is agreed that this agreement does not apply to store consolidations, or store relocations where such consolidations or relocations are not a result of the opening of any franchise and/or agency stores.

Original: April 1, 2017 Amended: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Agency Workers

The employer agrees that the Logistics Department and Quality Assurance Departments will no longer use agency workers in the Logistics Facilities after March 31, 2018, with the exception of agency security workers.

Original: March 15, 2005 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Applicability of Overtime & Shift Rotation in Logistics Facilities

Between:

The Liquor Control Board of Ontario (herein after referred to as "the Employer")

– and –

The Ontario Liquor Boards Employees' Union (herein after referred to as "the Union")

This letter will serve as an addendum to the above-noted Memorandums of Agreement dated December 29th, 2004; and will confirm the understanding between the Employer and the Union that further to the two Memorandums of Agreement regarding Shift Rotation and Overtime in all Logistics facilities as noted in those letters dated December 29, 2004; that for the Toronto Logistics Facility the applicability of those Memorandums of Agreement is only to those employees working in Departments #938 and #738, specifically the Private Ordering Service Centre and the Vintages Retail Service Centre.

Those employees working in Department #737 Building Maintenance and Department #910 Private Ordering Office are excluded from the terms and conditions of those memorandums.

Original: June 24, 2009 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Bargaining Unit Work

This letter shall serve to confirm that it is not the practice or the intention of Management to perform work that is typically performed by bargaining unit employees to avoid the scheduling of that work to bargaining unit employees.

However, Management reserves the right to perform such work as it deems necessary in the interest of customer service, operational efficiency, safety, emergency or other bona fide reasons.

Original: April 1, 2017 Renewed: April 1, 20241

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Cannabis Act (Legalized Marijuana)

During the 2017 round of collective agreement negotiations, the parties discussed the pending federal legislation *Cannabis Act* and the possible impact on the bargaining unit members and the work of the bargaining unit.

Following Royal Assent, the Government of Canada intends to bring the proposed *Cannabis Act* into force no later than July 2018. It is anticipated that at that time, adults would be able to legally possess, grow and purchase limited amounts of cannabis.

Upon coming into force, it is also anticipated that adults would be able to purchase cannabis from a retailer that has been authorized by the province or territory to sell or distribute cannabis.

The Employer undertakes to discuss with the Union any and all Ontario government directives or orders for the LCBO to become a retailer or distributor of cannabis at the appropriate time.

If the Employer is directed or ordered by the Ontario government to retail cannabis through the existing Liquor Control Board of Ontario, or a successor entity as defined under the *Labour Relations Act, 1995* the Employer agrees to voluntarily recognize any new or changed bargaining unit classifications that are required by enacting any and all Ontario government directives or orders in relation to the sale of cannabis.

Original: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT – RE: Case Volume At LCBO Retail Service Centres

Starting no later than April 1, 2025 and for the life of the Collective Agreement, an additional volume of at least 1.25 million new cases will be serviced by Durham Retail Service Centre.

Original: April 1, 2017 Amended: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Casual Hours

Effective April 1, 2024, the Employer will ensure that a minimum of 35% of the total casual retail store employee complement will receive no less than one thousand (1000) hours annually (calendar year). The Employer will share the actual percentage with the Union annually (calendar year) and will adjust upward any percentage required from a deficiency in the previous year.

Original: July 26, 2005 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Contracting Out

The Employer agrees there shall be no new contracting out of work that is usually performed by members of the bargaining unit, if a layoff of any permanent full time employees results from such contracting out.

This letter is in force and effect for the term of this collective agreement or any extension under law.

Original: April 1, 2017 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Disclosure Directive

In recognition of the principle that the timely sharing of appropriate and relevant information fosters positive labour relations, this Letter of Agreement sets out the process of confidential disclosure to the Union of business decisions that are made by the employer.

Confidential disclosure to the Union shall be provided where business decisions are made which will materially and substantively affect the terms and conditions of employment of employees represented by the Union. Examples of situations in which such disclosure may apply include, but are not limited to, corporate re-organizations, corporate initiatives, corporate employment policy changes, and new store openings and permanent store closures, where they materially and substantively affect the terms and conditions of employment of bargaining unit employees.

Where required by the circumstances, such disclosure may include, to the extent possible, the following:

- reasons for the business decision.
- the number and locations of bargaining unit employees affected,
- the names, job classifications and job specifications of the affected bargaining unit employees, if relevant,
- in the case of a reorganization or change in reporting relationships affecting bargaining unit employees, the existing and planned organization charts,
- the planned announcement date and,
- effects on the bargaining unit employees.

When a matter arises which requires disclosure to be issued, the Employer shall provide such to the assigned Union staff contact and chair of the division.

In order to maintain the integrity of the disclosure process and to ensure ongoing open communication between the employer and the Union, all information that is disclosed by the employer shall be kept confidential unless or until the employer advises the Union that such information may be disclosed.

Nothing in this Letter of Agreement relieves the disclosing party of any other contractual or legislative obligation it may have to make disclosure to the receiving party or limits the receiving party's rights to discuss disclosed information internally on a confidential basis with those officials who need to know such information.

In addition, nothing in this Letter of Agreement will require the employer's disclosure of information where such disclosure is contrary to contractual or legal requirements, or government directives or requirements.

Where necessary, the Union may be required to sign a confidentiality agreement before a business decision is disclosed.

Original: May 24, 2002 Amended: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Employment Equity

The LCBO and the Union share a commitment to dismantling all forms of racism, including Anti-Black and Anti-Indigenous racism.

This letter will confirm the Employer's understanding of a joint Union/Management Committee on Employment Equity.

Mandate: To advise both Union and Management at the LCBO on Employment Equity issues and promote an atmosphere and policy framework that will facilitate program development. The committee will review employment policies and procedures and recommend measures to promote fairness; to eliminate barriers impacting women, francophones, indigenous people, people with disabilities, and people who because of their race, colour, sexual orientation or gender orientation have been traditionally disadvantaged in Canada.

This committee shall be a sub-committee of the Provincial Labour/Management Committee and shall be composed of no more than three members from each party.

Time off will be provided for members to perform committee related tasks, as deemed necessary, by the Employer, provided the Employer's operations are not disrupted. The committee shall meet at least quarterly. Original: May 24, 2002 Amended: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Enhanced Severance - Privatization - Permanent Employees

Where the privatization, in whole or in part, of the LCBO results in the closure of all or part of the Employer's establishments or where a department as a whole is privatized, the following shall apply to surplus permanent employees where no reassignment or displacement is possible as per Article 6 and 48 of the Collective Agreement:

- (1) They shall receive six (6) months' notice of layoff or termination or pay in lieu thereof.
- (2) Prior to the privatization of the establishment or department the Employer will make reasonable efforts to ensure that the new Employer(s) offer positions to employees on terms and conditions that are as close as possible to the then existing terms and conditions of employment of the employees in the bargaining unit, and where less than the full complement of employees is offered positions, to ensure that offers are made on the basis of seniority. Where an employee has been transferred to a new Employer they will cease to be an employee by reason of layoff for the purposes of Article 12 and 42 (Termination Pay). No other provisions of the Collective Agreement will apply. Further, the employee will not be entitled to term 3 of this letter.

(3) ENHANCED SEVERANCE

Where an employee has not been transferred or declined to be transferred to the new employer they will be entitled to:

- (a) Provided the employee has completed one (1) year of service and is not eligible for an unreduced pension or any other special pension option, they shall be entitled to severance pay in an amount computed by multiplying the total number of years of service of an employee by two (2) times the regular weekly salary to which they were entitled at the date they ceased to be an employee and shall not exceed annual salary.
- (b) On production of receipts from an authorized educational institute or employment counseling firm they shall be entitled to reimbursement of up to five thousand dollars (\$5,000) as an employment transition allowance. To be eligible for reimbursement, receipts must be received within twelve (12) months from the date the employee exited the Employer.
- (c) In addition the Employer shall buy-out unused attendance credits at the current hourly rate, to a maximum of thirty (30) days credits.
- (d) For the purposes of calculating years of service in (a), their years of service shall be the sum of all continuous time worked without break in service at the LCBO divided by 2080 hours. For clarity, this includes all time worked in all employee types (e.g. PFT, PPT, seasonal, casual, and fixed term).

or

PENSION BRIDGING

Pension bridging provision as contained in Appendix 14 of the Letter of Agreement between OPSEU and the Crown, dated March 29, 1996 (2 (a) and (b)) subject to the approval of OPSEU Pension Trust and Revenue Canada.

- (4) Where an employee affected by this letter is appointed to a position with their original Employer after the initially projected termination date, and prior to the expiration of twenty-four (24) months, the employee will pay to the Employer all monies, excluding the employment transition allowance, received under this letter.
- (5) All rights under the Collective Agreement shall be forfeited when applying this letter, except as specified under term 2.

This letter shall commence with the ratification of the collective agreement.

Original: May 24, 2002 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Enhanced Severance - Privatization - Casual Employees

Where the privatization, in whole or in part, of the LCBO results in the closure of all or part of the Employer's establishments, the following shall apply to terminated casual employees that have five (5) years or more of seniority:

- (1) The Employer will make reasonable efforts that the new Employer(s) offer positions to employees on terms and conditions that are as close as possible to the then existing terms and conditions of employment. Where an employee has been transferred to a new Employer they will be deemed to have resigned and no provisions of the collective agreement will apply. Further, the employee will not be entitled to term 2 of this letter.
- (2) Where an employee has not been transferred to the new Employer they will be entitled to:
 - (a) Severance pay in an amount determined as follows:
 - The average weekly earnings during the twelve (12) month period preceding the date of notice of termination multiplied by the employee's years of seniority.
 - (b) On production of receipts from an authorized educational institute or employment counseling firm they shall be entitled to reimbursement of up to two thousand dollars (\$2,000) as an employment transition allowance. To be eligible for reimbursement, receipts must be received within twelve (12) months from the date the employee exited the Employer.
- Where an employee affected by this letter is appointed to a position with their original Employer after the initially projected termination date, and prior to the expiration of twenty-four (24) months, the employee will pay to the Employer all monies, excluding the employment transition allowance, received under this letter.
- (4) All rights under the Collective Agreement shall be forfeited when applying this letter.

This letter shall commence with the ratification of the collective agreement.

Original: May 24, 2002 Amended: April 1, 2017 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Fixed Term Employment

It is agreed that the following terms shall apply to those employees hired for a fixed term. Except during the periods set out below the Employer shall not utilize employees for a fixed term.

RETAIL DIVISION

- 1. An hourly rate to equal the first step of the CSR grid.
- 2. To provide Customer Service Representative services with no restrictions on the duties to be performed.
- 3. Periods of employment shall be;
 - (a) From the 1st Monday in May until Labour Day.
 - (b) From the 1st Monday on or after November 15th up to and including December 31st.

LOGISTICS DIVISION

- 1. An hourly rate equal to the first step of the casual logistics grid.
- 2. To provide Warehouse Worker services with no restrictions on the duties to be performed.
- 3. Period of employment shall be from the first Monday in April until the 2nd Saturday in January.

For clarity, it is agreed that fixed term employees shall not progress on the CSR grid or the Casual logistics grid, and they shall receive vacation pay in accordance with the *Employment Standards Act*, 2000

No fixed term employee shall be scheduled for work until all permanent full-time, permanent part-time, seasonal and casual employees who are assigned to the work site have been scheduled in accordance with the Collective Agreement, including employees who may be eligible for work under Article 51 and the Memorandum of Agreement – Allocation of Additional Hours.

No fixed term employee shall be scheduled for work which has not been offered in accordance with seniority to any permanent full-time and/or permanent part-time employee or seasonal employee who is laid off and on a recall list in the geographic posting area in which the need for fixed term help arises.

Hours of work shall be posted at least two (2) weeks in advance for each establishment.

Employees who may be temporarily recalled shall receive the maximum rate for casual employees during their period of temporary recall, including any other rights and benefits accorded to casual employees under Article 32.

Original: May 24, 2002 Amended: April 1, 2017 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: French Language Services

In expanding its French Language Services the Employer agrees to the following:

- 1. To make reasonable effort to minimize adverse effects on employees which may be caused by the designation of bilingual positions.
- 2. To keep the Union apprised of the Employer's implementation plans.
- 3. To provide the Union through the Provincial Labour Management Committee with an opportunity to review any policy being proposed for French language training applicable to bargaining unit employees. Employees directed by the Employer to undertake French language training shall do so at the Employer's expense and without loss of pay or credits.
- 4. To provide the Union with a list of all worksites at which the Employer is required to provide service in French in accordance with government or Employer policies and an annual listing of the current complement of FLS Employees in each store. Information will be provided as to the method by which the services will be provided at each worksite.
- 5. The designation of bilingual positions, the standards of fluency required, the training courses to the Provincial Labour Management Committee specified under Article 1.7 of the Collective Agreement.

Original: May 16, 2013 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Interpretation of Article 27.3

This letter shall serve to confirm the Union's interpretation of Article 27.3.

Where the Employer advises an employee that it wishes to discuss a matter that may result in discipline against that employee, and the Employer advises the employee of the purpose in advance of the meeting and that they shall be entitled to have a Union Representative at such meeting, such discussion does not constitute a meeting for the purpose of Article 27.3.

Original: May 24, 2002 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Kilometre Rates

This will confirm the Employer's agreement with respect to kilometre rates and alternate transportation as follows:

The following provisions shall be applicable to employees who use their own automobiles in the conduct of Board business:

The Employer agrees to furnish alternative means of transportation to employees who are required to travel to conduct Board business, should any of the employees not wish to use their privately-owned automobiles for such purposes.

An employee authorized to use his car on approved Board business, including travelling to assigned duties away from their accustomed work location, shall be paid kilometre allowance in accordance with LCBO policies and guidelines as contained in the LCBO Administration Manual.

The parties acknowledge the rates paid may be amended from time to time to reflect changes in vehicle operating costs incurred by employees in their use. All changes in the rate will be the same as those paid to management and excluded employees.

Original: May 24, 2002 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Leave of Absence for Union Business on a Full-Time Basis

This will confirm the Employer's agreement with respect to a leave of absence for a bargaining unit employee in order that the employee may perform the duties and responsibilities of a position with the Union on a full-time basis.

It is understood that under this agreement the Union will reimburse the Employer for the employee's salary, the Employer's share of Superannuation, fringe benefits, including medical, surgical and life insurance and the cost equivalent of attendance credits. A statement will be issued, each month end, by the Union to the Employer confirming the employee's use of attendance and vacation credits.

It is understood that for purposes of incurring any liability to third parties, the employee will be considered to be an employee of the Union throughout the period of such leave and the Union will indemnify the Liquor Control Board of Ontario in respect to any such claim.

It is understood that the employee will retain the job classification held at the time of commencement of the leave, as modified from time to time. Upon return to regular duty the employee will be reappointed to such classification in the system.

Original: July 27, 2005 Amended: April 1, 2017 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Logistics Call In Protocol

The Employer will use the following Logistics Call In Protocol.

<u>Unforeseen Work for Casual/Seasonal Employees</u>

The Parties agree that this protocol will be used to call in casual and seasonal employees in Logistics Facilities for work that is unforeseen when the schedule is posted.

- 1. An employee who is not scheduled must advise the Employer of their shift availability for unforeseen work;
- 2. An employee is to call the telephone number(s) as provided by the Employer by 4:00 p.m. Thursday for unforeseen work that may occur the following work week;
- 3. Unforeseen work that becomes available shall be offered to an employee who has indicated they are available as per (1) above, in order of seniority, provided the employee is qualified to perform the work and no overtime is incurred;
- 4. Such unforeseen work shall be offered by the Employer between 8:00 a.m. and 10:00 a.m. The Employer shall only make one attempt to contact an employee who has complied with (1) above.
- 5. If the Employer does not establish contact with an employee or if the employee does not accept the offer at the time of the Employer's contact, the next most senior employee who has complied with (1) above may be offered the work;
- 6. An employee who declines the offer as mentioned above shall not be disciplined and will continue to be eligible for subsequent unforeseen work offers; and
- 7. Should fewer than the required number of casual or seasonal employees accept such offers, such work shall be assigned first to fixed term employees, and then, if necessary, to casual employees and seasonal employees in reverse order of seniority.

For clarity, "schedule" referenced herein means hours of work posted as per Article 32.1(a) of the Collective Agreement. Further, the terms of this agreement are not intended to apply to overtime situations.

Original: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT – RE: Marketplace Modernization

Given the Government of Ontario's announcement on marketplace modernization, and to allow the parties a period of time to assess what effects it may have on the LCBO's operations and employees, the parties agree to establish a joint taskforce to explore innovative business models that may improve LCBO competitiveness, as well as choice and convenience for customers (e.g., new stores in new markets, pop-ups, etc.).

Either party will be represented by up to three (3) members on the taskforce. Upon agreement by both parties, stakeholders may be invited to participate in meetings.

The taskforce shall meet within three (3) months of ratification and will make non-binding recommendations that fall within the scope of LCBO operations. The taskforce shall meet each quarter. The work of the taskforce will be ongoing during the life of the Collective agreement. By mutual agreement the parties may agree to retain consultants to provide research or expert advice, the cost of such services shall be borne equally by the parties.

The parties agree that discussions and any information shared during meetings will be kept confidential. Upon mutual agreement of the parties, recommendations of the taskforce may be shared with their respective principals.

Original: April 1, 2017 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Mental Health

The Parties acknowledge that mental illness is just as real as physical illness. In recognition of this fact, the Employer has and continues to have an interest in promoting mental health in the workplace and, to this end, will take every precaution reasonable in the circumstances to prevent bullying, including psychological bullying and/or psychological harassment that constitutes workplace harassment under the *Ontario Human Rights Code* and/or the *Occupational Health and Safety Act*.

The Parties also agree that the topic of mental health will be discussed at the PHSC.

Original: May 24, 2002 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Permanent Employees Transferred from Department 739

Permanent employees transferred from Department 739 shall not be required to rotate through the shifts at Department 941 (i.e. afternoon shift employees will be permanently on that shift while day shift employees would remain in their current day shift). This is an ongoing grandfathering arrangement not available to new employees, nor employees who opt to rotate through shifts.

The Employer, where necessary, may temporarily assign the above grandfathered employees to a different shift for the purposes of training, absentee relief, or other unforeseeable emergencies. Such assignments will be of such a temporary nature so as not to extend beyond a two (2) week period.

Should a current 739 employee so request, the LCBO shall not transfer such employee to a regular LCBO store once they have been reassigned to the new facility. The exception to this would be in the event of a surplus/layoff situation. This is an ongoing grandfathering arrangement not available to new employees nor employees who opt to accept transfer.

Original: April 1, 2017 Amended: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Post and Fill

For the purposes of this Letter of Agreement, the Parties agree that effective January 1, 2017 there was a total of 2498 permanent full time ("PFT") bargaining unit employees in Head Office, Retail Operations and Logistics.

Effective January 1, 2017, when a PFT bargaining unit position becomes vacant in Logistics, Head Office and Retail Operations due to attrition (for any reason other than layoff, as defined in Article 6.1), the Employer shall post and fill a PFT position. For Retail Operations and Head Office groups, the positions shall be posted within those groups. In Logistics, the positions shall be posted by Facility in which the attrition occurred.

The Employer agrees that such positions will be posted the first Tuesday of January, May and September of each calendar year, unless the Employer requires a particular position to be posted earlier.

Where such posting is filled by an existing PFT employee, a PFT position shall be posted in accordance with this article.

For Retail Operations and Head Office, employees may apply to these postings for the purpose of promotion, transfer or demotion, in accordance with the Collective Agreement, and lateral transfer or demotion requests shall take priority over promotion. For Logistics, employees may apply to these postings for the purpose of promotion or demotion. It is understood that employees must be qualified for the position in order to exercise the above noted options.

An employee shall be given up to twenty-four (24) hours to accept a job offer. In the event the Employer does not receive notification of acceptance from the employee within the twenty-four (24) hours, the offer will be withdrawn.

In the event an employee is offered a position and declines the first job offer, the employee shall remain eligible for any other available remaining position(s) that the employee had identified in their original application, provided that the employee's seniority permits them to do so.

In addition:

- a) Where the LCBO opens a New Store (as defined below) which the LCBO classifies as an A store or above, it will post two (2) PFT CSR positions in the Geographic Area in which that New Store is located:
- b) Where the LCBO opens a New Store (as defined below) which the LCBO classifies as a B store, it will post one (1) PFT CSR position in the Geographic Area in which that New Store is located;
- c) For the purposes of this Letter, a New Store is defined as:
 - A new store which the LCBO classifies as a B store or higher at the time of opening. For greater clarity, this Letter does not apply to openings of new C and D stores; and

ii. A New Store does not include a store that is a renovated, relocated, temporary (for example but not limited to summer stores referred to in Article 22.5(b) and trailers), or consolidated store; and

The New Store postings discussed above shall be subject to and will proceed in accordance with the provisions set out in Article 22.10 of the Collective Agreement.

Effective October 1, 2017, twenty-five (25) new PFT positions will be posted in Logistics.

Effective April 1, 2019, twenty-five (25) new PFT positions will be posted.

Effective April 1, 2020, fifty (50) new PFT positions will be posted.

This Letter of Agreement will resolve all outstanding PVR Grievances including PVR (Policy) Grievance No. 2014-0999-0148. This Letter of Agreement will also resolve the 50 Jobs Grievance No. 2014-0999-0065 and the CSR Post and Fill Grievance No. 2016-0999-0037 and Grievance No. 2015-0727-0011. The union agrees not to file any grievances pertaining to the PVR process for 2016.

By no later than September 30, 2024, thirty (30) new PFT positions will be posted in Logistics.

By no later than March 31, 2025, thirty (30) new PFT positions will be posted in Logistics.

The Employer will ensure that Permanent Full-Time is not less than 30% of the LCBO's retail store workforce. The Employer will ensure that Permanent Part-Time (PPT) is not less than 12.5% of the LCBO's retail store workforce or 1000 PPT positions, whichever is greater. It is agreed that the Employer will disclose the postings and the ratio at PLMC meetings.

The employer will make every reasonable effort to ensure that the PPT implementation shall be completed as follows:

October 31, 2024 - 400 positions

January 31, 2025 - 300 positions

May 31, 2025 - 300 positions

The employer and Union agree that the initial implementation to reach the 12.5% Permanent Part-Time (PPT) threshold or 1000 positions, whichever is greater will be conducted in the same manner as PFT positions as outlined in this Letter of Agreement.

Original: April 1, 2017 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Repatriation

Effective February 10, 2017, notwithstanding the Letter of Agreement Re: Agency Stores, for every agency store that is repatriated, the Employer may open a new agency. This is an entitlement separate and apart from what is set out in the Letter of Agreement Re: Agency Stores, which continues with all of its many protections for the union and restrictions on the Employer.

The Employer agrees to meet and discuss with the Union the opening of any new agency store, which LCBO store may be affected by the opening of a new agency store, and new retail store locations with a view to minimizing and avoiding hardship, taking into consideration among other things retirement, attrition and mobility of employees.

Original: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Store Closures

The parties agree that LCBO's management rights will remain unfettered with respect to store closures. The LCBO commits that there will be no closures of the current 680 stores as a result of marketplace modernization until March 31, 2027.

Original: May 24, 2002 Renewed: April 1, 2024

LETTER OF AGREEMENT - RE: Store Maintenance Duties

This will confirm the Employer's agreement with respect to the performance of certain store maintenance duties as follows:

The Employer agrees it is not a job requirement for store employees to perform the following duties during normal working hours:

- the stripping of waxed floors and waxing resulting there from;
- the washing of walls and painting.

NOTES

NOTES

NOTES